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�	P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

	9:09 a.m.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  This is the meeting of the ERISA Advisory Council, the Working Group on Defined Benefit Plan Funding and the Discount Rate.  We have a very full day today, so we wanted to keep everything on time.  So thank you for your cooperation, and thank you to our first witness for being here.

		Dana, I'm going to turn it over to you.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Thank you, working group members and witnesses.  Also, thank you to Sharon Morrissey because none of us would be here, and these meetings just wouldn't happen without Sharon's help in making sure that all of this occurs.  

		The recent visibility and attention from the relevant agencies and Congress as well as business, labor, and other interest groups to the funding rules in general, and to the discount rate in particular, has been an indication of the importance of the task of this particular working group.  

		We have a full day of eight witnesses today, with complex and carefully developed presentations.  Following the discussion of this group last month, I've asked each witness to present views on the discount rate, but also to provide specific suggestions on broader reform of funding issues, which I understood this working group wanted to hear.  

		We have two witnesses this afternoon who I believe will address the development of bond indices, again based on discussion from the group, and help from group members in scheduling those witnesses.  And we have at least two witnesses who will address the group's interest in the use of yield curves in this context.  We've taken on a difficult task here, folks, but I'm confident that we can find the right balance to protect pensions.

		Our first witness today is Kenneth Kent.  He's representing the American Academy of Actuaries.  Mr. Kent is a principal with Mercer Human Resource Consulting, one of the major providers of consulting services for employee benefits in the United States.  He's a consulting actuary with over 27 years of experience serving major companies, public employers, and Multiemployer funds.  And he has said that he will answer questions from the group about single-employer plans, but also about Multiemployer plans.  

		He is a fellow in the Conference of Consulting Actuaries, the Society of Actuaries, and an enrolled actuary and a member in the American Academy of Actuaries.  Ken is currently the chair of the Joint Committee on the Code of Professional Conduct, a member of both the Council on Professionalism and the Pension Practice Council of the American Academy of Actuaries.  He's a past president of the Conference of the Consulting Actuaries, and is slated to be the next vice president of the Pension Practice Council for the academy beginning this fall.  Mr. Kent, you have the floor.

		MR. KENT:  Thank you very much.  I'm very pleased to be here.  I know I'm replacing Ron Gebhardtsbauer, originally, so I hope I can live up to his standard.

		For a moment, just to identify the organization I represent, the American Academy of Actuaries is a non-partisan policy organization.  This is the statement that we produced in case -- I believe everyone has a copy.  We serve the public by providing unbiased review and analysis of issues affecting financial security systems.  

		And I'm here as a member of the academy's Pension Practice Council.  Our council members and members of the pension committee want to be part of the process in formulating comprehensive solutions to the emerging crisis affecting voluntary defined benefit retirement system.  The views of my testimony are partly those of the Pension Practice Council, the senior pension fellow, and my own.  There are a great many ideas, from very knowledgeable practitioners, that should be considered.  The academy and members of the practice council want to participate in that solution.  Just as an aside, I get a stream of e-mails of thoughts and comments made by some of the senior actuaries across the country as issues emerge in the news.

		The problem: the voluntary defined benefit system is currently riddle with rules since ERISA to deal with a lot of various issues that have occurred through the year from revenue generation to abuses to creating solvency rules.  The 30-year Treasury rate benchmark fails to provide the type of proxy for what it was intended because of the economic conditions, low interest rates, and the cessation of issuing of those bonds.  And that proxy was to define a benchmark for annuitization of benefits and defined benefit programs.

		The current market losses have resulted in many funds seeing 20 to 30 percent less assets than would be anticipated at this point in time.  Funded ratios that have declined significantly from plans that have been well-funded with employers who have taken the responsibility to fund their plans have resulted now in those same plans having funding issues, and facing significant increases in funding obligations.

		And I think that there are issues with regard to mixing up what I deem three different topics, which is how I structured my testimony.  That of solvency, funding, and accounting, all of which are somewhat different disciplines in terms of meeting the obligations to provide benefits to employees.

		In that framework, solvency addresses the ability to meet the obligation.  The constituents there are participants in the PBGC in making sure that plans have sufficient assets to meet the obligations.

		Funding is a question of orderly contributions by employers to avoid solvency issues, and again, to meet the obligations.  And then I see accounting as a reflection of the net obligation as part of the organization's financial status and reporting.

		In terms of solvency, the issue of the 30-year bond is basically the fundamental measurement used in calculating whether a plan is solvent, whether the assets are going to be sufficient to meet the liabilities.  And because of that, and because of the low Treasury rates, many plans have fallen into a situation where they are obligated to make additional contributions as required under Section 412(L) of the code, which we call Deficit Reduction Contributions.

		Solvency correction should be on a more gradual scale, as we discuss in the paper, based on reasonable sets of assumptions that truly reflect termination liabilities.  We believe that the long-term high-grade corporate bond rate is a more appropriate proxy at this point in time for determining the liabilities under the plan under these solvency tests.  If this rate is not considered as a permanent solution, then we suggest that it be considered as a solution for a period of more than the two years that had been proposed, or three years, that are in the Portman-Cardin Bill.  I might suggest a five-year period.

		The reason for that is that many employers are obligated to make business decisions based on what they know today, and what they're projecting into the future.  The degree of uncertainty that they have as it relates to their pension obligations is enormous.  And to provide them with at least a benchmark that they can rely on for a business cycle, say five years, I think may enhance their ability to project meeting the obligations of the plan, and making less drastic decisions as it relates to their plan, which I'll touch on in a moment.

		In terms of solvency, we have concerns with the bond yield curve, partly because of the fact that it's not been well studied in different economic conditions.  There's been testimony that says that adverse conditions where you might have an inverted yield curve are very rare, and so are the economic conditions that we're looking at today.  So, that's certainly a concern.

		We're also concerned that the degree of precision for purposes of determining solvency, which we see as a longer term issue for pension funds, would be offset by an additional degree of precision in using mortality assumptions that appropriately reflect the difference in collar, if you will, of the workers covered by plans.  And therefore, don't think that the degree of precision necessarily adds to the value of the answer.  And at the same time, as practitioners do not necessarily agree that it will be simple to apply yield curves into the programming that we use to value many different types of plans under different funding methods, under different assumption sets, it's just not a question of a spreadsheet process.

		We're also concerned that fixing the Treasury rate is not a solution that's going to turn around the trend in retirement plans.  Many companies are moving to less expensive programs.  Some companies are closing their plans to new participants, and other companies are freezing their benefits altogether.  Because while they have been well funded through the '90s, they now have solvency issues.  They now have reduction contributions that they have to make, and they're making the hard decisions in terms of the level of financial risks that these plans represent.

		Adopting a replacement for the Treasury rate, even to a corporate bond rate, is not going to necessarily change the decisions that they're making.  And we're at a point where the question is is there an opportunity to provide some other interim relief in sufficient time that employers don't take the step of freezing their plans.  

		And once they freeze the plans, they're doing so until such time as the economic conditions will allow them to then submit them for plan termination.  So another concept is that there's probably a backlog of plans that, when interest rates rise and those plans can terminate, we'll see a lot of plans terminating.  And that isn't necessarily a distress situation, more an insufficient situation because these are ongoing companies.  But still, we'll then see the statistics of plan terminations rise.

		One proposal in our paper in terms of solvency measures is to look at solvency in terms of the source, and to define a remedy based on that source.  I define three different sources.  One is an economic source, which is what we're dealing with now, and that is low interest rates and poor market performance, and the fact that giving companies opportunities to recover from that may take longer than the current rules provide.

		Another is a contribution policy source, where companies have contributed the bare minimums.  Well then, maybe if they fall below various solvency measures, then there should be an imposed change in that policy.

		And third is the level of risk that a plan has.  Plans that provide lump sums, plans that provide subsidized early retirement, are at higher risk because of the amount of cash flow out of those plans than other plans that do not offer those options.  So solvency should be triggered based on analysis by source, which we're capable of providing and identifying in our practices to determine what types of remedies.  

		Enough on solvency.  The next question is on funding and the funding rules.  They are extremely complex.  There are 11 different ways to amortize a new liability under a plan, based on the source of the liability.  Some liabilities can be amortized over 30 years for benefit improvement, when in fact the benefits will be earned over a period that may be 10 or 15 years, thus creating a mismatch in terms of the obligation of the employer versus the earning of the benefits.

		There's extreme volatility in contributions because of the imposition of deficit reduction plans where liabilities suddenly move from a 30-year amortization to a seven-year amortization, causing significant fluctuation in the amount.  A long-term philosophy is one that should be approached, and is needed for focusing on the flexible approach of funding.  As long as we have solid and rational rules with regard to solvency, employers should have some ability to determine how they meet the obligations in funding.

		We identify some ideas.  However, there are many, many ideas that came up, and they're coming across on the trends every day among some of the leading actuaries in the country.  

		Faster amortization of benefit changes, so that there's not a mismatch with regard to the timing of earning those benefits versus paying for the liabilities that stand behind them.  Slower amortization of gains and losses, so that we can smooth out some of the volatilities, particularly in market conditions like the ones we've been experiencing over the past three years.  Raising the 404 limits, the maximum allowable deductible limits so that employers can, in fact, fund to a certain surplus level.  

		And provide more rules that say you can fund to a surplus level, and if in fact your fund grows to a much higher level than that, potentially allowing for reversion back of those assets to the employer without the significant punitive tax, excise tax and corporate tax, which means that money that gets reverted back to a company is 10 cents on the dollar.

		MEMBER STEIN:  The idea you just talked about, the desirability of smoothing losses from investments.  To some extent, if market conditions improved again -- I don't want to keep that surplus there, because --

		MR. KENT:  But --

		MEMBER STEIN:  And the tax rules, I think, provide a very substantial disincentive to remove the money.

		MR. KENT:  Absolutely.  When I say potentially providing reversion, the concept would be you're at 150 percent of your liability.  And those liabilities could be measured on a fully market basis.  Then that might be the benchmark.  And to the extent that you are funded above that, those could potentially be --

		MEMBER STEIN:  And the full funding in contention was that 150 percent people were complaining that that wasn't really adequate.

		MR. KENT:  Okay.

		MEMBER STEIN:  But, I'm just ...

		MR. KENT:  But, the consideration is to provide both the motivation for employers to over-fund their plans to some degree to protect against market conditions like what we're experiencing, and at the same time, to the extent that they have done that, to not lock up assets that may never be used because they're now at a point of self-perpetuation in terms of the earnings on excess assets being sufficient --

		MEMBER STEIN:  I always had a few problems with that.  One was the -- if the employer can indirectly recover because they want to make contributions, or smaller contributions.  And the other is that it lacks market discipline if there's a big source of money that goes to somebody just because they happen to have this over-funded plan.  

		MR. KENT:  That's true, and there's an accounting issue with regard to the over-funded plan being recognized in terms of assets.  However, one of the other things that we suggest on the funding side is the potential that in order to maintain their contribution discipline, the normal cost be required, except in conditions where it is well in excess.  

		Right now, you can accumulate credit balances and then have contribution holidays.  And those credit balances are not necessarily valued at market value.  They're valued simply on a rolling accounting basis such that you can have credit balances that if they were valued, their market value would be half of what they are today, thus creating a mismatch where you've lost assets, but you don't have to contribute.

		So another proposal is that the normal cost, the cost and benefits being earned each year is a mandate until such significant threshold -- again, if we said 150 percent funding, but something beyond what the full funding limit is -- and allow that to be deductible.

		Funding and qualification rules should not necessarily be driven by abuses or revenue generation.  We'd like to see the rules reviewed to determine all of the changes that have occurred since ERISA, and which ones are appropriate to the rational -- and retained for an ongoing system.  Another point we make is the re-vamping of the way in which the funding standard account works, and the credit balances, to take out some of the illogical results of the current condition.  

		That leads me to the last item, which I'll spend just a couple moments on, and that is accounting.  And it's specifically to try to compartmentalize different discussions that are going on in both media and the profession that relates to assumptions and measurements of liability.

		For accounting, the constituents and the shareholders of banks, the analysts, SEC, auditors, for accounting, it's a shorter term proposition.  It's a spot rate.  It's a market value.  And on that basis, the assumptions are appropriate to reflect as much detail as possible to be able to benchmark the liabilities and assets on a market value basis.  Which is different from funding and solvency, which should be a longer term view, and one in which companies should have the ability to manage on a long-term basis, versus have to react to short-term market conditions.

		Accounting is where the transparency discussion belongs in terms of the assets and liabilities relative to funding, where funding methods, asset valuation methods, may still be appropriate in order to manage volatility in long-term funding.  So, the point here is to not confuse the needs of accounting for plans with the needs of rational funding rules, and the needs of the measurement of solvency, not just on the spot rate, but on a long-term basis.

		So, in my closing, the American Academy of Actuaries is here to help -- my second bullet here was the American Academy of Actuaries is here to help.  We really want a seat at the table, because we have people who have been dealing with these issues for a long time, dealing with the intricacies of the calculations, and I think have the greatest amount of intellectual capital to contribute to the solution of rational funding.  

		We may have experience with many different types of funds.  I can give you war stories if you'd like that occurred just in this past week relative to two different plans that have very unanticipated outcomes.

		This crisis can be an opportunity for us to engage legislation and the Administration to revamp the defined benefit systems while changes can still impact the largest cohort of retirees that are coming up in our history.  So those are my statements.

		MEMBER STEIN:  To the extent that the current discussion about changing the interest rates for deficit reduction contribution and certain other purposes is about a temporary problem -- we keep hearing the term "perfect storm".  Have you looked at other ways -- I mean, I know you have -- but what do you think of other ways for approaching what might be a temporary problem, and then taking time to explore all the other issues you talked about, and the appropriate discount rate, or the interest rate.

		The things which I thought might make sense as a temporary solution would be allowing further amortization of the deficit reduction contribution, or perhaps dropping the trigger point from 90 percent temporarily to 85 or 80 percent to get by the current crisis so we don't kind of make decisions that are permanent based on what may turn out to be a temporary anomaly in the interest rates.

		MR. KENT:  There are lots of ideas out there, some of which you just mentioned that would be excellent points.  And it is a question of the need, almost the immediate need, to define a temporary solution for plans, because companies are making permanent solutions now based on the knowledge that they have.  Day to day, we're doing five-, 10-year projections.  And even plans that today are funded above the 90 percent are projected to be below 90 percent into the future, and suddenly seeing not a 30 to 40 percent increase in their required contribution, but a two to three to 400 percent increase in their required contribution.  So the only decision that they can make today based on information is more dramatic as it relates to the ability of their organizations to fund that type of plan.

		The type of relief could deal with those benchmarks, whether it be below 80 percent, or 70 percent.  But it's also got to be a balance, because for PBGC the question would then be does the company have the capacity and capabilities to then come back and fund the plan on a rational basis.

		MEMBER STEIN:  What do you think of the proposals to consider credit-worthiness, and sort of not making creditworthy plan sponsors subject to the deficit reduction contribution, at least in its current form?

		MR. KENT:  That could be a solution.  Right now you have waiver of contributions, but they don't extend to the deficit reduction contribution.  So it would be a question of permitting that too, which then requires companies to submit financial information, and substantiate their ability to be able to meet their funding obligations into the future.  And I would say by combining that you may provide some relief, and allow some of these plans to take a more long-term vision and view of the circumstances.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Ken, when you started off your thing you said you'd start off with, you said you don't favor the long-term corporate bond as a better substitute for the 30-year bond.  Is that right?

		MR. KENT:  That's right.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  John was kind of enough to send out some questions on some bond stuff, and did some looking into it.  Would you use an index?   Would you use an individual bond?

		MR. KENT:  I think the proposal to use a series of indexes to make sure that there's no single index that's going to drive this liability, but a blend of indexes would probably give us the most unbiased and less manipulative type of measurement.  I mean, what we really want to do is be able to have something that we can rely on as a benchmark.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  And what criteria would you use in selecting the indices going into that blend?

		MR. KENT:  How broad they are, their track record, what the history has been.  And you also have to review the organizations that are publishing those indices.  Or define a way to construct an indice that is independent of any private organization.  

		But that then becomes a governmental function versus a private function.  And the question really is do you need to do that.  Or if it's a combination of indices, are you going to come up with a pretty fair number.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  One quick follow-up to that.  When you say breadth matters, how do you define "breadth"?  How do you define breadth in the indice?  The number of companies whose bonds are included in that indice?

		MR. KENT:  That's right.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Do you mean depth --

		MR. KENT:  How well does it represent the market. 

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Let me tell you how well it's a representative cost.  John asked these questions.  There are 550 issued AA bonds, issues out there, GE could have 15 issues.  But 550 represents $380 billion in market value.  The average maturing is eight years, average duration 5.4 years.  Of those $380 billion, two companies make up one-third of it, of the total market.  

		When you've got an average maturity and average duration of such a short term, how would you suggest we pick a long-term corporate bond indices that has a broad, or using several of them to do it, when the market, total market universe out there is so thin, and is priced totally off the Treasury instruments, not off the market?  Doesn't that defeat the purpose of doing that?

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Well, it's an interesting point.  I have -- I don't mean to cut off Todd's question, but I think you very carefully say not if you thought corporate Treasuries were good when they were 30-year Treasuries, when you read your statement.  I know it was deliberately worded to say that perhaps you don't think this is ideal, just better than what we have now.  Is that probably better?

		MR. KENT:  That's reasonable, and I appreciate you pointing that out.  In terms of the bond market, I'm not an expert.  And I'm better off not really addressing that issue.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  But that was the first thing you mentioned.

		MR. KENT:  Yes.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  You mentioned that you all favor a long-term corporate bond.  And no offense, but if you all aren't bond experts, and you don't know enough about it to talk about it, how can you come here and say, or your organization say this is a better alternative?  

		MR. KENT:  What we have done is we've tracked the bond, the long-term corporate bond rate against the Treasury rate, and against some measures of annuity rates to determine what's a better proxy.  And it's on that basis.  So it's simply based on not my understanding of the bond market, but on the empirical information that we have.  And historical information that we have.

		I would guess, and in light of the information that you just presented, that also leads me to be even more concerned about a bond yield curve where the number of bonds at various different durations might get really thin, and could really be controlled by a single entity in terms of the issuance.  But that's the basis of our measurement, and that is simply the behavior of the rate, historically, against the behavior of the Treasury rates, which were appropriate at one time, but over the past two years because of the dramatic drop we seem to have a spread between that and what it was intended for.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Can I just make sure, we need probably one more --

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Sure.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  And just to see if anyone else in the group.  I'm sorry.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Absolutely.

		MEMBER MILLER:  I have a question that goes to the funding rules.  Have you targeted a limit that would allow a plan to have been fully funded in '99-2000, and then to have suffered in a typical fashion through this loss and still be over-funded -- and to suffer through this period and still be either fully funded, or close to that when you have suggested the levels to which funding caps should be raised.

		MR. KENT:  Well, we've looked at a couple incidents.  The plan would probably have to be close to a 160 bond percent funded in '99 to still be at a full funding basis today.

		MEMBER MILLER:  And why as a matter of pension policy would that not be a very appropriate target for the equivalent?

		MR. KENT:  For purposes of?

		MEMBER MILLER:  Of the long-term security of the DB plan.

		MR. KENT:  As policy to identify that employers should reach for being 165 percent funded, the logic there is a little difficult.  I think that if one were to say at that level some other things could happen, such as release of excess assets, or at that point as you've defined your full funding limit may be more appropriate.  

		But the other question that you have to deal with is should policy be addressing the unusual circumstances that we're faced with today, and that is a rare market, both in interest rates and equity markets.  Historically, the current solvency rules didn't anticipate the conditions that we're working with today.  So do you measure policy to deal with these events, which could be catastrophic events for pension funding, or do you address these events by saying there needs to be some internal relief because we're fully inclined to these histories.

		MEMBER MILLER:  So in that sense, what the target really is in terms of lesser market forces.  I mean, to me, is this a 50-year flood or a 100-year flood.  What do you view as the appropriate level of market volatility and combination of forces to step back and say, well maybe it shouldn't be 165.  It should be circumstances we'd expect to see in 40 years or so.  

		MR. KENT:  I'm not sure exactly where to benchmark that, whether we're talking about something in the range of 130 percent, or 150 percent, or 165 percent.  And the question would be what is the function of that benchmark, to say that the employer has no additional obligation to fund, or that the employer could in fact look to potential reversion of assets, or that that is the level of funding that we want all employers to achieve.  

		I think that those types of levels for required funding are too high because employers have to make a decision with every dollar they have to spend as to where to spend it.  And to say, well, we want the pension fund to be so well funded that it can handle the one in 100 or one in 50 year market places too much of a strain, I think, to tie up those types of financial resources.

		MEMBER MILLER:  To force plans so they're -- In the current system, even if you had plan sponsors with --

		MR. KENT:  That's really the point, is to define a much higher level that we would allow sponsors to go to for funding, and to deduct those contributions.  And then it comes back to a question of revenue, and one of the things we also include in this is the dollars in a pension fund eventually get taxed.  Whether they get taxed now or later, they get taxed.  So allowing companies to fund to our level, to provide that level of security for their participants, and avoid the volatility of future funding deficiencies, those dollars will still get taxed when they get paid out to participants. 

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  I'm sorry, I'm going to cut us off there although, obviously, you've generated many questions, great interest, and I very much appreciate your testimony, Mr. Kent.

		MR. KENT:  Thank you for the opportunity.

		MEMBER TRONE:  Dana, when we change out, may I ask general question?

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Sure, Dr. Weller?

		MR. WELLER:  Here.

		MEMBER TRONE:  In Ken's testimony, he had talked about some of the things he had done to improve the feasibility of DB plans. He talked about pre-taxed employee contributions to qualified DB plans. 

		Not being a plan design expert, would that be an example of a hybrid plan?

		MR. KENT:  No, right now there are two things going on where this may come in. One is, there are few defined benefit plans, where participants make contributions and they don't get to deduct their contributions included in their taxable income, which is different than the treatment of public sector defined benefit plans where most plans are -- all plans are able and most plans do allow people to do that on a before-tax, rather than after-tax, basis.

		The other thing that's being discussed is whether to allow what are sometimes called DB(k) plans, where employees can make before-tax contributions to -- well, there are a lot of different proposals floating around, including one from the American Academy of Actuaries.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  We can talk about this more this afternoon if you'd like, but right now we are going to welcome Dr. Christian Weller, from the Economic Policy Institute. And, Dr. Weller holds a PhD in Economics, from the University of Massachusetts at Amherst. 

		He has been on the research staff at the Economic Policy Institute since 1999, specializing in Social Security, retirement income, macroeconomics, the Federal Reserve and international finance. 

		He is the author, or co-author, of numerous reports on Social Security, retirement issues. He's been the author of several articles in popular and academic publications, including the Journal of Policy Analysis and Management.

		I know everyone's shuffling, so I believe that there's a statement in your blue packets from Dr. Weller -- the last one in your blue packets. He's authored many different things, including publications in the Journal of Policy Analysis and Management, the National Review of Applied Economics, Journal of Development Studies, Journal of International Business Studies and Challenge Magazine.

		One reason he is here today is because, before last month's meeting, we circulated his paper, "Smoothing the Waves of the Perfect Storm: Could Changes in Pension Funding Rules Ease the Burden of Pension Funds?"

		Based on that, working group members, last time, said they were very interested in hearing from Dr. Weller. His work has been cited numerous times in many different fora, but he also appeared in front of Congress, last week, testifying on this issue. 

		We're very glad that you're able to be here today, and I'll turn the floor over to you.

		MR. WELLER:  Thank you. Not that my testimony had anything to do with what happened afterwards.

		(Laughter.)

		MR. WELLER:  Thank you, very much, Professor Muir, and the Members of the Working Group, for inviting me today to talk about my paper about possible changes to pension funding rules. As was read, I'm an economist with the Economic Policy Institute, and I'm speaking from an economics perspective, rather from an actuarial perspective.

		My testimony today is based on the paper that I co-authored with Dean Baker from the Center for Economic and Policy Research here in Washington. Defined benefit plans are, from our perspective, an important insurance benefit amid increasingly insecure retirement savings. 

		Hence, in our view, any proposal to change pension funding rules should meet two tests. First, it should at least maintain the security of pension benefits. And, second, any changes should promote and sustain sponsorship of defined benefit plans. 

		To accomplish these two goals, pension funding rules should reflect the nature of pension plans, which is the underlying logic of our paper. Pension plans can expect to receive regular contributions, and pay out benefits on a regular basis, typically for a period of 15-20 years.

		Hence, funding rules should ensure that, under reasonable assumptions, plan sponsors will be able to meet benefit obligations for the duration of the plan. The planning certainty pension funding rules can give plan sponsors, the more likely plan sponsors will be to meet their obligations. 

		Funding rules that make plan funding volatile and unpredictable are likely to offer employers an incentive to abandon their pension plans. With this in mind, I will first comment on the Administration's proposal, because I think it highlights a number of issues, which increases funding volatility.

		And then I will discuss an alternative proposal, namely my own, that would accomplish both goals, maintaining secure pension benefit and sustained plan sponsorship. In the immediate future, I think a lot of people agree, including me, that employers need funding relief.

		And, in the medium term, it is important to make interest plans -- interest rates less volatile to -- make plan funding rules less volatile to maintain sponsorship. The combination -- I think an important point that has been overlooked is that the combination of declining interest rates, falling asset prices and low earnings typically occurs during most recessions.

		It's not -- we call it a perfect storm -- this one was, in degree, significantly larger than previous recessions, but it's not unheard of that you get all three happening at the same time: falling interest rates, falling asset prices and lower earnings.

		Current funding rules actually create a counter-cyclical funding burden by requiring more contributions during a recession than during other times. Less counter-cyclical rules would make it less likely that employers would have to make cash contributions when the economy is weak, and more likely that employers will contribute when the economy is strong and business is flush. 

		The Bush Administration proposed its own funding rule changes. The Administration proposal replaces the 30-year Treasury rate with a corporate bond rate for a period of two years. Thereafter, it would permanently be replaced by the use of a yield curve.

		Shifting from the 30-year Treasury rate to, for instance, the corporate bond rate would offer plan sponsors short-term funding relief at this point. Liabilities would decline roughly by six to eight percent if funding rules shifted from the current rules to 105 percent of the corporate bond rate, at least from the information we have received from the Treasury.

		The consulting firm Watson Wyatt, Ken Steiner in his testimony estimated that actually would reduce contributions for the Fortune 1000 companies from $160 billion -- expected contributions over the next two years, from $160 billion to $45 billion, so on the contribution side, you get an obviously significantly larger hit than on the liability side.

		But the proposed new rules may increase added uncertainties for plan sponsors in a number of ways. For one, the new rules would eliminate the smoothing of interest rates -- going from a four-year weighted average to a 90-day average, ultimately, when the yield curve is introduced.

		But given past experience, this could increase volatility of the interest rate assumption to more than 20 percent, eliminating the smoothing provisions, resulting in sharper increases in required contributions during recessions.

		Again, I want to come back to that point that this is typically going to happen during a recession year, that you'll typically find that interest rates go down during a recession. Demand for credit is lower.  The Federal Reserve Bank lowers interest rates, and so on and so forth.

		Further, the Administration's proposed new rules would require companies to use a range of interest rates, instead of just one interest rate for liabilities, which would make it harder for plan sponsors to anticipate the future contributions. 

		For instance, the relationship between short-term and long-term interest rates changes quickly over time, more so for corporate bond rates than for Treasuries. Actually, the yield curve for -- at least for the simple measure that we calculate, I think it's 50 percent more volatile for corporate bond rates than it is for Treasury rates.

		And, there's a possibility for an inverted yield curve, meaning that long-term rates can be lower than short-term rates. Furthermore, the --

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  I have a specific question about volatility, and the difference in volatility between the Treasury bond rates and corporate bond rates. And that's because I expect that, at least from the written testimony we've seen in advance from the Airline Pilots Association, that Captain Woerth is going to testify that Treasuries are more volatile, at least during a recessionary period.

		I want to be sure that I understand.  You disagree with that?

		MR. WELLER:  I have to admit, we did separate out the recessions, specifically. But, generally, Treasury rates are less volatile, like corporate bond rates, which should be expected. The market is --

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  That may explain the difference.

		MR. WELLER:  That's probably a difference.  I also would somewhat caution against that methodology, because interest rates -- declines in interest rate changes do not necessarily coincide with a full definition of a business cycle.

		So, if you use the business cycle term, like the beginning of a -- as the NDR defines it, you may simply arbitrarily leave out information that would affect the -- interest rates typically decline right before a recession, not during a recession.

		The decline starts a little earlier. So, it would be interesting to see whether that holds over -- that finding would hold for an interest rate cycle, rather than just a business cycle.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Thank you.

		MR. WELLER:  But, yes, I do disagree generally. Corporate bond rates I would expect -- I was very surprised to hear the earlier numbers that you said, how thin the market actually is for corporate bond rates. 

		In the thin market, you would expect interest rates to be more volatile in a more depth -- deep market. I also would say that the use of the yield curve could increase the counter-cyclicality of pension funding.

		Yield curves usually increase during a recession, because short-term rates fall faster than long-term rates. And that is pretty consistent across all recessions, which means that more mature plans would, obviously, be hit more during a recession, because shorter-term liabilities would become increasingly more costly than longer-term liabilities.  Especially manufacturing plants would be hurt.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  If you have a more mature plan -- When you say "mature plan", are you talking about the age of the participants in the plan?

		MR. WELLER:  Yes.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  How would they be affected on a yield curve and, if the way I understand the yield curve concept is, does the yield curve using the short-term durations affect those funding for the younger employees and the long-term plan affects those for the more mature and older fundings. 

		How would that -- have I got it backwards?

		MR. WELLER:  You've got it backwards.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  I've got it backwards? Okay.

		MR. WELLER:  Shorter-term liabilities and shorter maturities are lower interest rates, typically, with the exception of inverted yield curves. And, because shorter-term -- because that's also in the shorter arena, the shorter-term liability interest rate arena is where the Federal Reserve Bank has influence over interest rates.

		The long-term interest rates are still a mystery to me. Obviously, what drives the Federal Reserve Bank has some influence over that, but we know that typically during recessions, short-term rates fall because the Federal Reserve Bank cuts interest rates.

		The long-term interest rates often do not follow suit. I think 2001 was a clear example of that, where the Federal Reserve Bank aggressively cut interest rates, but the long-term rates, remember a mortgage rate actually stayed pretty stable at seven percent throughout 2001.

		So, you get a very, very steep yield curve. And then, as I said, in a situation like that, you would have hurt more plans with a lot of older workers, people close to retirement, significantly more than any other plans.

		What would an alternative look like?  A major problem for employees and employers has been that the current funding rules, as I said, create a counter-cyclical funding curve, requiring interest contributions. Hence, a greater likelihood of problems for plan sponsors during a recession.

		An alternative would be to change the rules to make contributions less volatile and less likely to rise during recession. In a paper I co-authored with Dean Baker, we discussed three rules. I want to focus on two of those today.

		The first one is we're considering changes in the interest rate and to calculate current liabilities, smoothing them over a period of 20 years, rather than four years. And, we also have our own scheme to smooth assets and price volatility. 

		The third proposal -- I'm not hiding anything from you -- is we require in this simulation that plan sponsors contribute up to 120 percent of liabilities. I'll be happy to discuss this if you want. Our results show that using a smoother interest rate assumption to reduce the volatility of contributions could reduce the required contributions during recessions and increase them during them during good times.

		That depends a little bit on what timeframe we're looking at. And it could help to improve the overall funding status of pension plans, which I think is one of the main concerns whenever we present this idea for people who are close to PBGC, said like, well, it's fine for you to come up with a smoother funding rule, but what will that do ultimately for the funding status of plans.  Will that ultimately leave the PBGC holding the bag for your ideas? We're saying no, it probably wouldn't.

		Similarly, our proposal for asset smoothing, which would primarily reduce the volatility of equity prices held in a pension plan portfolio, would also reduce the chance of plan failure while potentially reducing the average contribution, especially during recessions.

		Let me also say that the idea that we have, in our paper, on asset price smoothing was also, independently from us, developed by an actuary at Aon Consulting. He termed it slightly differently, but it was pretty much the same spirit of, a same sense of, the proposal.

		So we're not the only ones thinking along those lines.  That's not a kooky idea just by economists. Provisions for smoothing recognize that pension plans are a going concern, which I think is really one of the most important things, for me, when looking at pensions.

		They can expect to receive future contributions while they are making regular benefit payments. But the smoothing, that is currently allowed, still maintains a high degree of volatility, or at least a high degree of counter-cyclicality, especially since the smoothing period, the four-year weighted average, is too short to eliminate cyclical fluctuations.

		And, from the evidence I've seen, it's also increasing the -- on the asset side, more and more plans are using towards increasingly using fair market valuations, which obviously increases the volatility; has no smoothing.

		One alternative, or our alternative, would be to smooth interest rates over 20 years. We have played around with 30 years too.  We were criticized that that was too far away from the average duration of a pension plans, so we moved to 20 years, but it doesn't change the results of the paper.

		Those pension plans are going concerns, where the duration of liability is close to 20 percent, or above 10 years, at least. They can expect to encounter a number of interest rate scenarios over the next two decades, during which they will invest funds and pay out benefits.

		And I think that the interest rate assumption should match this flow of funds into and out of pension plans. Figure 1 -- I think that is in your package -- shows what that interest rate assumption would look like. 

		It's the very lightly shaded line, which also has, for the current situation, an important point. The long-term average, in this case, of the 30-year Treasury is still higher than the four-year weighted average, even 120 percent of the four-year weighted average of the 30-year Treasury.

		So, moving to that rate would also give you funding relief. The same is true if you used a 20-year average of the 10-year rate, which I think is the second figure. We didn't use that in the calculations because in the simulations we were going back to 1952, and you don't have enough data for the 10-year rate.

		But in terms of the two averages, they're relatively close together. And, I'm happy to discuss the 10-year rate if we have questions about that. A longer-term average stabilizes funding during recessions by eliminating cyclical fluctuations in the assumed interest rates.

		In our estimates, average contributions from 1952-2000 would have been substantially lower than under current rules, while the actual funding ratio would have been higher, reflection a lower probability of fund failure.

		That is because contributions would have been made during good economic times, allowing funds to build up reserves for the inevitable bad times. Smoothing of liability calculations could be matched by more smoothing in asset assumptions.

		I know that that is a little bit further out, in terms of the discussion, but I think it's worthy to consider, because obviously there are liabilities to assets, and I think there should be some symmetry. 

		Asset volatility can arise largely from equity price fluctuations. They can also arise, to some degree, from interest rate fluctuations.  We take care of that also in the simulations. But, I've got to tell you, equity price fluctuations are significantly larger in terms of determining the volatility of pension plans.

		Since asset prices typically tend to correct within a 20-year period, even the last boom market, which was the longest in economic history that we've ever seen, corrected itself within 20 years.

		So, I think within the 20-year period we're safe, and also it would match the assumptions we use for the liability side. What we're doing is basically -- if a plan is overvalued, if assets are overvalued by historical standards, we assume that it will correct over 20 years by basically adjusting the assumed rate of return.

		And we do the same thing if the plan is undervalued.  We tie it to the historical price/earnings ratio. There are other mechanisms that can do this but, again, this is -- I mean, that's what distinguishes our proposal from the one that the Aon Vice President had.  He had no real measure. 

		I mean, his was a conditional probability approach, basically saying if you already have had X number of years of very high rates of return, you can expect lower rates of return in the next five to 10 years. 

		We're tying that, basically anchoring that to the price/earnings ratio, but it's exactly the same logic that once you reach a very high level, you have to expect -- that's the Peter Diamond insight -- you have to expect the decline.

				MEMBER THIERMAN:  Do you recall the Aon Vice President's name?

				MR. WELLER:  No, he was in Canada. It was a very interesting paper, and literally it came out at exactly the same time that we presented our paper. It was in the spring meetings of the Society of Actuaries.  It's on our website.

				MEMBER THIERMAN:  Okay.

				MEMBER STEIN:  I don't know if this is the perfect time, but I have two questions. One is, if we went to a yield curve, it would be a shift in the way pension plans invested and their assets would also match liabilities, and then you'd have a plan that would be immune from future volatility, because the accepted credit risk of the bonds --

				I guess I want to know what your feelings were about that, and we've heard a lot of people say that that would be a terrible idea, in terms of really the cost of pension plans.  

		The second question I wanted to ask was the deficit reduction contribution to some extent is a snapshot, and you're looking at plans that are in serious trouble.  The snapshot has to be really a market value snapshot because we're asking if the plan went broke today, could the plan transfer its liabilities to an insurance company.  

		And to the extent you're talking about employers that may not, you know, that it's a high probability may not be around five years now regardless of where it is in the business cycle, do we need some separate set of rules to address those kinds of plans, perhaps, that there should be a benefit freeze, or some kind of benefit cutback.

		MR. WELLER:  Let me talk about the yield curve question first.  A number of people have asked me this question.  If that was true for all plans, we wouldn't have any trouble right now.  We would match that in some form that in some form or another.  We would have hedged against it.  

		It's possible that they will shift their portfolio use if there is more volatility, but I doubt that that's happening.  It's a very costly proposal.  You would have to put in significantly more money because you would have more short-term debt instruments in your portfolio.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I gather it would have tremendous implications for capital markets generally.

		MR. WELLER:  It would have tremendous implications.  I wouldn't even know what the ramifications would be, but for the plan sponsors it would be a very costly proposition because your asset mix would shift clearly towards more short-term liabilities, especially for the more mature plans.  

		Which means your interest rate assumptions would decline.  You would have less interest earnings.  You would have a chance to contribute more just to have the same kind of asset expectation.  

		So I think plan sponsors, just like any other investment, especially with a long-term horizon, is going to look for a decent mix, regardless a little bit.  Not completely regardless, not completely devoid from anything that's happening on the liability side, but I think that expecting that plans all of a sudden will shift only into debt instruments that will match that yield curve seems a little unrealistic.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Well, what do you mean by implications on the capital market?

		MR. WELLER:  Well, the argument here is that if you shift to a yield curve, you can perfectly hedge by basically saying for every person where you have to pay a liability five years, I'm going to buy a five-year bond that matures at that point and that gives me that interest rate.

		But in order to do that, you have to sell off stocks, because stocks, I mean, for long-term investors, typically have a long-term expected maturity of like 20 or 30 years.  So what would you get is a shifting of portfolios in the pension plans.  I mean, at least that's the argument.  I doubt that that's happening.

		MEMBER STEIN:  One of the things I was thinking of was all of a sudden you have this tremendous demand on plans if they went to this shift in asset strategy, or bonds.  And as you pointed out, the bond market, at least of high quality bonds, is really thin.  

		And I think we're going to see a shift.  You know, somebody's going to have to meet that demand, probably would drive down interest rates.  I don't know.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  If supply is thin, and demand is great.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I don't know.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  I'm trying to follow your rabbit trail.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Well, I don't know where it leads.  I'm just saying it would have to have an effect if all of a sudden these pension plans, which have about one-third of Americans' investment capital pool starts saying we need to be 100 percent in bonds, or 80 percent in bonds.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Is the yield curve based on corporate bonds, or is it based on Treasury?

		MEMBER STEIN:  It depends.  You can have either, right?  The yield curve just means you're matching liabilities with obligations, and it could be 30-year Treasuries, and you'd have one yield curve.  You'd have a different yield curve for low-risk corporate bonds, alternately for high-risk corporate bonds.

		MR. WELLER:  Well, the Administration proposal would be based on the corporate bond.  The Treasury proposal is based on a corporate bond yield curve, which, as you pointed out, it's not clear what that would actually look like.  The markets for particular maturities are extremely thin.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Would it hold the same if it were based on the Treasury.  If the yield curve were based on Treasuries, would it degrade supply?

		MR. WELLER:  Well, you have a broader market.  I mean, you have just more Treasuries out there.  You'd probably have to have less volatility in the market.  I would have to look up exactly, but I don't think.  I mean, you can get that information from the Treasury, I would assume, how much outstanding, how much trading there is on the New York Fed, probably.

		MEMBER MILLER:  I'm sorry, did you answer the second question?

		MR. WELLER:  No.  The second question was the insurance problem.  I think my concern is that the required contributions that we see right now are not driven by failure of a plan to do the right thing, or by unions being too greedy, or anything like that.  I think that to a large degree what we've seen is just regular cyclical movements in asset prices, interest rates.

		I mean, you've got --

		MEMBER STEIN:  It's a subset.  What I'm saying is maybe the deficit reduction contribution rule is just much too broad.  There's a subset of people who are subject to it who should be subject to it.

		MR. WELLER:  There is certainly a subset of companies who are ultimately you will have problems, and where the PBGC wants to step in.  We have not, in our simulations, we didn't take out what the chances, for instance, where we looked at 75, I think 80 percent or something like that of funding.  

		But we haven't looked, for instance, to the probability of falling 50 percent.  I mean, it's possible to distinguish rules for plans like that, but my concern there would be that you may push plans that ultimately couldn't sustain and survive into bankruptcy or termination by basically saying well now you have to make the contribution because you're falling below the threshold.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Well, that's what I was going to say is your benefits either freeze or get back.

		MR. WELLER:  That's -- I mean, I would have to really think about it a little bit more.  I mean, that's --

		MEMBER STEIN:  I'm just asking.

		MR. WELLER:  Even with -- I mean, if that's happening.  In our calculations, the likelihood of that happening is going to be significantly lower.  So the question is who would you hurt, and I think that's a question that no simulations can ultimately answer.  

		You would have to really look at specific plans, and by industries take a pilot's plan, for instance, against an autoworker's plan.  Look at what is happening in industries, what are the causes for the current situation.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Well, another possible way of doing that is to ask plans, certain orders.  Again, you're going to have a problem distinguishing which ones as a condition for not being subject to deficit reduction contribution, giving PBGC the kind of liens.  The PBGC has continually tried to get legislative weigh-in reports, and it doesn't seem to be able to.

		MR. WELLER:  I'm sure there's different ways of handling it.  I mean, my main concern would be that you don't want to accelerate the demise of a plan.

		MEMBER STEIN:  For the company.

		MR. WELLER:  For the company by making different rules here.

		MEMBER MILLER:  Let me ask a follow-up question.  You mentioned that your funding is based on the assumption of growing concern in continued future contributions, as well as accruals.  Given that there is a need to look at a plan on a termination basis, have you looked at -- how much does your model change if future new money in the plan is assumed not to exist?

		MR. WELLER:  It's future new money, it's not --

		MEMBER MILLER:  In other words that you had a --

		MR. WELLER:  To be honest, we assume that the plan will be around.  But what we did is we calculated two funding ratios.  We calculated a new actuarial ratio, and we calculated also continuously the ratio on the current rules of liabilities to assets.  That gives you the fair market value to current liabilities. 

		And we did not see a dramatic fall-off.  Actually, in some cases we actually saw an increase over current totals, even in that ratio.  So from that perspective, if that's a measure of termination liability, we don't see an increase in the liability.

		MEMBER MILLER:  But you're getting to 75 percent market value in assets.  In your mind, that's still sufficient?

		MR. WELLER:  In our mind, that is probably sufficient, yes.  But it's --

		MEMBER MILLER:  The only problem I have is whether you create tactical opportunities in that situation for plans long-term to act on that.

		MR. WELLER:  That's a question I think no simulation model can fully answer.  I mean, we didn't model the health of the sponsor.  We simply didn't model any behavioral changes.  But some of those aspects could probably be used for extensions.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  One last question.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  There seems to be a consensus that some changes have to be made now to FICON to allow a lot of plans that are in trouble that may be sustainable over the long run to get through this bad time here.  

		But it's reasonable for participants to expect a plan to be fully funded at some point, and for the plan to be managed to be fully funded.  No one's expecting to get 75 percent of their retirement benefit, even though a plan might be 75 or 80 percent funded.

		And I was just trying to work through the notion that coming out of this, when we get through this bad time, and there are some changes made to allow these plans to get through the bad time, the plans may be, because we've been through this perfect storm, the only time we've been through it since ERISA was passed is that equity markets said the plans would shift.  

		The companies and pension sponsors might look at this experience in retrospect and say this was hell to go through, and now we're going to manage our plan more conservatively.  We're going to work closer to a match of assets and liabilities, implying more fixed income in a portfolio.

		MR. WELLER:  As you've heard, at one point, the international clients have written in blood about financial crises.  And it's one of the lessons of international crises, which is worth applying.

		And that is that typically a financial crisis repeats itself after seven or eight years.  And that is usually because that's the average length that a financial analyst or investment specialist stays on a job. 

		No, I'm serious.  I mean, you look at international experiences.  Russia or Egypt, are countries that perennially become in trouble.  Argentina, or others.  So if we don't learn the lessons on the international scale, I'm a little doubtful we're going to learn the lessons on a pension award.

		I think this may hold, what you're suggesting, may hold for another five years or so.  But I think give it a new breed of financial analysts on Wall Street, we're likely to see another bull market.  Whether it's going to be as large as the one that we saw, I'm not sure.  But we have seen crashes, and we see them on a regular basis.  

		This one was the largest we have ever seen.  This one clearly was out of control.  But I'm doubtful that financial markets really can establish that there's institutional learning.  And I think that's why we have regulatory institutions such as PBGC, or SEC.

		So from that perspective.  Let me also make one point.  I mean, for me the concern is really is a plan sponsor able to meet the obligations at any given point in time.  Are the contributions, the matching, the benefits, over a period of time.  

		Clearly, you want to have them have enough assets for the eventuality that things go awfully wrong.  But I'm not sure whether 100 percent, 120 percent, or 75 percent of liabilities are really the target.  I think we want to give some leeway here to the plans.

		In terms of current changes.  I think at this point my ideal -- let me say the most I can hope for in the current political climate is that we will attain at least some smoothing in the law, that we won't abandon that.  Preferably move towards more smoothing, at least on the interest rate side.  I think hoping for changes on the asset valuation side is hoping for too much.

		And I'm hoping for some funding relief in the short term, whether that is replacing the 30-year Treasury with a  corporate bond rate, or having a high percentage allowable of the 30-year Treasury rate.  I mean, there's different ways you can go that way.  I'm a little agnostic on exactly where that could lead.  I don't have one particular proposal.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  The question John raised, was just a fraction, and I won't take but half a second.  

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  But that's it.  I'm counting.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  About the 75 percent.  When you first started off, you said could participants worry about not getting what they were being promised.  In essence, you were alluding to 75 percent of the benefits, 85 percent.

		Do you think under the current situation of the under-funded plans that some participants could be looking at risk of losing some of their benefits?

		MR. WELLER:  I think we have already seen participants lose benefits.  I mean, we have seen plan terminations.  Or I think plans have dragged out incumbents. And clearly -- This is a question that, again, I think a simulation model cannot answer.  Which means we have to go back and look at the plans.  The USAir pilots, for instance. 

		And look at would that have looked differently, would the situation be different if you had used different plan assumptions, and not just for the last few years, but for the last, let's say 20 years, 30 years.  I mean, clearly that's unrealistic, but that's the best we could go on.  

		I mean, in the paper we do both.  We look back from 1950 to 2000.  We take one set of batch of those as rates of return.  But we also have simulations for the next 50 years.  And in both cases, I would say that more smoothing would help to avoid -- of both liabilities and asset size would help to avoid the problem of under-funded.  And the airline plans dragging down a plan, ultimately leading to lower than expected benefits, or to plan sponsor bankruptcy.  

		But personally, I think in the current situation, I think the next step for anybody who wants to do this would be to use some of the rules that people have suggested, including us, and apply that to national plans.  It's just a little harder for us who are outside of the pension world to get funded.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Okay.  Dr. Weller, thank you.  Appreciate it.  Folks, Ms. Mazo, our next witness, has been here since we have been here this morning.  So we will be back in our seats and ready to start at 10:30.

		(Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off the record at 10:22 a.m. and went back on the record at 10:31 p.m.)

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Everyone should have a handout. Before I introduce Judy Mazo, there's a handout labeled National Coordinating Committee for Multiemployer Plans.  

		MS. MAZO:  There's actually two handouts.  The statement that I'll be referring to.  I don't have a speech. One is called Multiemployer Plan Emergency Investment Loss Proposal, and the other one is a description -- is the light version and the slightly less light version of Multiemployer Plan Funding and Termination Rules because they're extremely -- they're very distinct, notwithstanding what was said at the joint House hearing a week or two ago.  They're very different from single employer plan rules.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Okay, so I do want to introduce Ms. Mazo.  So I just want to be sure people have access to this before she starts speaking and I introduce her.  So two different handouts, one titled National Coordinating Committee for Multiemployer Plans on the top, and one Multiemployer Plan Emergency Investment Loss Proposal.

		Judith Mazo.  Ms. Mazo is the senior vice president and director of research for the Segal Company.  She has responsibility for directing research and providing guidance on public policy, legislative and regulatory issues, and other matters of interest to clients of their national actuarial benefits, and compensation consulting firm clients.

		Before the Segal Company, Ms. Mazo was engaged in private law practice in Washington, D.C. specializing in ERISA, and serving as special counsel to the U.S. Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation, and as a consultant to the pension task force of the Committee on Education and Labor of the U.S. House of Representatives.  She was senior attorney for the PBGC, and executive assistant to its general counsel from 1975 to 1979.

		In addition to many, many other professional memberships and appointments, which are listed on here, Ms. Mazo also served the U.S. Department of Labor's ERISA Advisory Council, and chaired its working groups on cash balance plans, and on disclosures regarding health care quality.  So she has been in our shoes, and knows what we're facing today.

		And Ms. Mazo graduated with honors from Yale Law School and Wellesley College, and has been admitted to the bar in the District of Columbia and the State of Louisiana. She also was one of the people who ran the very first ERISA training program I ever attended under the auspices of the ABA.

		So I've learned a great deal from her and expect to continue to do that today.  The floor is yours.

		MS. MAZO:  Well, thank you so much.  You can tell how long I've been in the business because the committee still had the name "Labor" in its name in the House.  Those were the days when people responsive to labor were actually running the House of Representatives.

		That actually is an appropriate lead-in to my giving the disclaimers.  Dana asked me who I was really testifying here on behalf of, and I am here in part on behalf of the National Coordinating Committee for Multiemployer Plans.  

		And I plan to talk about two issues, which will merge into one.  One is the funding issues that face Multiemployer plans, and the other is the overall charge of your task force, the question of defined benefit plan funding, including discount rates.

		When I talk about multiemployer issues, I will be speaking on behalf of the NCCMP.  When I speak about the issues generally, I'm sort of speaking on behalf of the Segal Company, which does have Multiemployer and single-employer clients in the public sector as well.  But I'm merely speaking on behalf of myself.  And to the extent the opinions are controversial, I'll either say, "This is just me," or I may forget to say it, but my company isn't to be charged with it.

		We have clients who have lots and lots of different points of view.  And so we usually try not to take positions on public issues because we don't want to make one or the other afraid of us.  I will say that just about every one of our clients, I think, is united in opposing the Administration's proposal for a yield curve.  So I have no problem discussing that, no political problem.

		First, I do want to talk about defined benefit issues generally.  And as you can tell from what Dana said, I'm not an actuary, and I'm certainly not an investment expert, or an expert on the bond market, or any other financial market.  You've heard from good actuaries.  Your midst includes sophisticated actuaries, or a sophisticated actuary, and you'll hear from more of them.  So on the precise details about how those different investment measures work I leave you to other, more qualified people.

		The solutions for defined benefit plan funding, the specific kinds of solutions, in preparing for this today I had some detailed conversations with some of our leading actuaries within our company, some of our actuarial leadership: Tom Levy, Eli Greenblum, Alex Sussman.

		I mention their names because I have a pathological compulsion to give credit to people whose ideas I use.  Every one of them disagreed with one another on certain points, and I disagreed with each of them on certain issues.  So this will be a general presentation of sort of issues to consider.

		What I want to talk about in terms of defined benefit plan funding in general is urge that your task force, and the Council, and ultimately Congress and policy-makers look up from the details of the yield curves and bond markets, and which are the appropriate rates.  And I did want to echo something that I think that Christian Weller said.  Whatever the problems with the corporate bond market rate, that is what the Administration proposed as the basis for their -- their refinements on it.  So whether it's problematic or not, I think there seems to be a kind of constellation forming around it.

		But I want to look up to see what we are both doing to and expecting from defined benefit plans because everybody has mentioned it in little ways today, and you'll be talking some more about the mechanics and specifics, but the real question is what do we want from defined benefit plans.  And we have to decide that as a society, because that should, I think, inform what we're going to do to them, in terms of changes in rules, et cetera.

		And I think the really important question is do we really sincerely want to promote defined benefit plans, keep them going as an adjunct to our social safety net, or do we want to lay them gently to rest.  

		And I have, you know, in certain moments said that the Administration proposal, and certain others, is a very elegant series of hospice care.  It should not be shameful, or bad, or illegal to say we don't want to bother with defined benefit plans anymore.  They don't have a future.  I mean, there may be people who believe.  I think there are probably lots of people who believe that who are a little bit afraid to come out of the closet and say it.  

		But they should be honest about it, and say look, they're here now, promises have been made to people, those promises must be kept, but we need to develop a system where people don't rely on defined benefit plans anymore.  That is a legitimate point of view for our national policy discussions, and should be aired, rather than hidden behind, and sort of hypocritically, oh we love them, but let's sort of love them to death.

		I think that I personally believe -- and my company believes, this one I can attribute to them.  We are an actuarial firm, after all -- that defined benefit plans should have a future.  The aging of the population should lead to their having a future, the needs and that kind of thing.

		I'm not sure, frankly, how much my commitment to defined benefit plans is sentimental.  Professional self-interest, I don't think it's that, frankly.  But I got introduced to the retirement world and ERISA, as Dana said, by coming in at PBGC in the formative years of ERISA.  And so, all I sort of knew was defined benefit plans, as did largely the framers of ERISA.

		Some of my commitment to defined benefit plans is unquestionably a function of my own personal age.  But again, I'm probably in the group where the promises will be delivered regardless.  

		But maybe they don't work.  And if they don't work for the future shape of our economy and our labor market, then I think we should decide that, or come down one side or another in coming up with so-called solutions.

		For those that do believe in defined benefit plans for the economy and the society, and I think most of us in this room probably do.  I know many of us in this room, those of you I know well personally probably do share the view that they do have an important role, or could have an important role into the future.

		Then the question is do we want more secure pension plans.  Do we want more secure retirement plans or do we want more retirement security? And those are two different things.  And we probably can't have both.  

		And people have been talking at that various ways today.  I just want to kind of throw it as the one thing, if we believe in defined benefit plans, or believe that there are important constituencies that believe in them, and need them, not the least of which is the equity markets.  

		There was an article in yesterday's Wall Street Journal talking about something that all of us in the defined benefit biz sort of advert to, but it was kind of interesting.  Pension plans venture capital are losing investments to 401(k)s.  And this is about how the venture capital market is going to be finding itself very short of capital if defined benefit plans wane and 401(k)s take over because it's not an appropriate investment for 401(k) plans.  Or I would say it's a decreasingly appropriate investment for any plan that's focused on short-term payouts to highly mobile workers.  

		That's just do we want to cry for the venture capital market?  I don't know.  I think we should think a whole lot about the overall equity market, including that, as a source of investments.

		The one thing we have to do if we want to keep defined benefit plans alive is not to eliminate the features that make them appealing to employers and to employees.  So we can't make it too expensive, for example, to offer past service benefits because you're not going to get -- if there's going to be any resurrection of the plans that Ken Kent talked about as being frozen.  It's going to be because older workers want them.  

		And if they are resurrected, they're going to want benefits to be filled in from the time that the accruals were frozen until the time the economy has recovered, and the employer feels either willing or compelled because of market reasons, labor market reasons, to once again offer retirement benefits that are appealing to workers who may be interested in putting in 10 or 15 more years, but finally are paying attention to the value of their defined benefit plans, something Norman and I have talked about, both personally and in general.

		That's how pension plans got going in the labor movement.  Older workers, one of them, pushed to negotiate them.  They got set up with past service benefits so that they would provide something to the people who were the moving force in getting them going.

		And we can't make the benefits from the employer side, we can't make the way that we run the plans, and that they're allowed to plan, too rigid.  We cannot, I submit, protect every expectation, and turn every hope into an entitlement on the part of the employees if the defined benefit plans are going to meet what I think should be their primary appeal to employers, which is their flexibility, their plastic nature, that they can be shaped to meet a given workforce need at a given time, benefits can be added, benefits can be, in my view, time-limited so that you offer -- just we've seen earlier every time the wind blows, that they're very time-limited.  Maybe they could be longer term kinds of windows, things like that.

		Every expectation employees have, I think -- And to some extent some employees have been loving defined benefit plans to death too with the outcry against conversions to cash balance plans, and others.  Employers need to be in a position to both provide the benefits that they feel their business needs, and to fund them without, as we said, driving the business into the ground.

		There was an interesting story the other day in the New York Times, which I'm sure you all -- many of you saw, where somebody -- it was Uwe Reinhardt characterized General Motors, or the auto industry, as a health insurance system that sells cars to raise the money to pay the health benefits.

		I think we have to be careful about where we're going with both the benefits -- I frankly would also raise the caution flag about focusing on the PBGC as the driving force to revise how defined benefit plans were going to change.

		Let me just try to quickly move.  Our market has -- our economy has changed the nature of defined benefit plans and their funding from the `30s and '40s where they were 100 percent secure.  They were funded through deferred annuities, so they were always fully funded, and as secure as the insurance companies were that were selling the annuities.

		They were very expensive.  And so there weren't that many of them, and the benefits weren't very high.  We moved -- I mean, that could be pure security on the one side.

		The alternative, which isn't as secure, but I think it's more than a glint in the eye of some Administration policy-makers would be -- we had some discussion about whether employers would feel obligated, for their own financial reasons, to go to dedicated portfolios if there were a yield curve interest rate regime.

		There has been some discussion, I understand, about making them do it.  Certainly, economists who've been advocating the yield curve have also been advocating going to dedicated portfolios so that in fact there is no risk for the PBGC in the way the benefit plans are being run and invested.  I submit that risk to the PBGC should not be the primary driving social policy consideration in the way we handle the defined benefit plans.

		In any event, so we've gone from this very, very secure approach to a lower level of security, which has opened the door to investment opportunities, which has enabled plans to promise and pay for bigger benefits, and enable there to be more plans around.  And not coincidentally, has introduced several trillions of dollars into a much broader realm of the capital markets.

		One could say that ERISA, with its enshrining of modern portfolio theory, in fact, was kind of a real recognition of the fact that pension plans, defined benefit plans, were moving well beyond this highly, highly conservative but never having any risk of loss funding regime.

		Ron Gebhardtsbauer, who Ken was kind of subbing for, said something very interesting the other day.  He said when he worked at PBGC, they felt that PBGC existed, at base, to enable defined benefit plans to invest in equities.  And I think that's a pretty profound statement to think about.

		If we're going to allow employers to take risk with investments, we will be able to have better benefits, but we will have risk.  And where does the PBGC fit in underwriting that risk is just the other side of how much risk do we allow employers to take.  And how much risk we allow them to take is based both on the investment portfolio, and then the earnings outlook that they use in funding their plan based on the investment portfolio.

		One alternative to worry about the PBGC -- this is an alternative that is actually reflected in the Multiemployer system -- is to live with the fact that there will be some losers, but to minimize it by having strong funding.  This is, in some ways, the general pattern in Canada.

		Another way, which is what we've done, is to spread the risk of failures over the successes over the whole system.  We have a social guaranty system, and depending on who -- it almost seems to fluctuate with the national election returns whether PBGC is called an insurance company or a social guaranty program.

		When I was on the ERISA Advisory Council, I was there -- as you all know, there's party balance.  And I was an unabashed Democrat.  So I will just say, as an unabashed Democrat, I think it's a social guaranty program, or at least I think it should be a social guaranty program.

		It will permit failures, but we won't have the full loss fall on the people whose companies fail.  That's our social promise that we made through creating the PBGC.  And one could say it's a safety net that everyone in the defined benefit system pays for because that's the price of allowing defined benefit plans to invest in risky -- in equities.  In anything other than the most secure investment.

		MEMBER MILLER:  Can I interject something?  In terms of that concept, do you have data on the funding levels of the DB system.  Where the system was in, say, '99-2000 in terms of full funding?  Both on the Multiemployer side, and on the across the board.

		MS. MAZO:  I've seen it.  I don't have it available.  I do have data on the Multiemployer system, and I didn't bring that in today, but I can provide it for you.  I can't speak with authority about the single-employer.  I remember seeing things which was on average 115 percent funding, or 120s.

		MEMBER MILLER:  So they were basically fully funded.  On the Multiemployer side, the pension funds are basically --

		MS. MAZO:  Yes.  On the Multiemployer side, the great majority were fully funded.  Our company does a survey every year on the funded status of Multiemployer.

		MEMBER MILLER:  On the latest, what's it fallen to?

		MS. MAZO:  On the latest one, which was based on the data as of 2001, the average funded level -- our study cuts off at 100 percent so that we don't distort the numbers by the plans that are more than 100 percent funded sort of filling in the gaps. 

		I think the average funded level was still -- was something like -- I'm going to get this wrong.  I mean, it was between 87 and 96 percent.

		MEMBER MILLER:  I would expect that, because that's where the damage comes is actually 2002.

		MS. MAZO:  Right.  Well, no, this was based on market value of assets.  So I think that we had 83 percent of the plans in our study, which was a study of about 500 Multiemployer plans, were fully funded for vested benefits on the market value basis of assets as of January 1, 2001.

		MEMBER STEIN:  What interest rates were you using?

		MS. MAZO:  Conservative interest rates.  I mean, it was based on a -- this is what we did to draw liability.  So basically, the PBGC single-employer transaction rates, plus one percent.  So it was pretty conservative.

		It's definitely declined since then.  No question because the assets have declined.  And let me go to the Multiemployer system, because I --

		MEMBER MILLER:  Well, just another one.  How does that compare, then to the non-multi employer costs to -- You've got the data, but you don't know?

		MS. MAZO:  Yes, I don't.  I've seen our study in detail, and there have been lots of other studies, Labor Department studies about funding level.  There's a known study recently which had, I think it was for 2002.

		Multiemployer plans are typically much more conservatively funded, conservative in two ways.  One is interest assumptions.  The general interest rate assumption for Multiemployer plans for any number of years has ranged between seven and eight percent, and probably the bulk would be around seven and one-half percent assumption.

		For single-employer plans, it's been more in the seven and one-half, to eight and one-half, to nine percent.  And that is because the investment policies have also been more conservative in general in the Multiemployer arena.

		Just as an illustration, we also had a report -- and I'll give this to the chair to give to you all as well.  Our investment consulting subsidiary did a report on the investment experience of its Multiemployer pension plans on 100 plans or something like that.

		What was interesting to me was sort of not the data, but the benchmark that they used to measure the plans against was a 55 percent equity/45 percent fixed benchmark.  And all the studies you see with benchmarks for corporate plans are 60/40.

		So I think it's -- Multiemployer plans for many years were really criticized for being too conservative and not putting enough in equities.  They've gone more in equities, and so they've been hurt.  But they haven't gone, I think, in general, as far in equities as single-employer plans have.

		And I think that's because the trustees know it's not their money, and the corporations know that it's their risk, and it will be their money if there's a hole.  They can invest it with a little bit more risk involved, since they're going to have to stand there and make up the difference in any event.

		Multiemployer plans -- the Multiemployer system might be something of a model, a little bit, for what would be ways to deal with the single-employer crisis.  One thing that's clear, the Multiemployer plans are not in crisis.  The PBGC's Multiemployer system is not in crisis.  

		The announcement by the GAO yesterday specifically singled out the Multiemployer system as not on the high-risk list.  The Multiemployer community has asked for short-term relief in Portman-Cardin and not the bill that came out of the conflict.  But the bill that was introduced has asked for short-term relief to get past the big problems created by the equity losses of the last three years.

		I was interested to hear Rocky use the phrase "100-year flood" because I was thinking how can we not say "perfect storm" again?  Well, maybe "100-year flood" but, you know, it was already said.

		But what the Multiemployer plans have asked for, through the NCCMP, is simply extended average participation to make up the losses that were incurred, the investment losses, and only the investment losses that were incurred in basically the three to three and one-half years from mid-1999 through the end of this year.  It's a modest change.

		And one of the papers that you have -- and this I will talk to you about a little bit -- is a modest change which would simply give plans the chance to work through that relief.  It would not make up for the losses.  We couldn't figure out a way to legislate a way to spin straw into gold, so we just ask for the chance to bring the plans -- for the parties, the bargaining parties and the trustees, to bring the plans into financial balance with some buffering from the shock of what's occurred in the last few years.

		And the discussion of the Multiemployer Investment Loss Proposal, which is dated May 1, 2003, which you have.  There are several charts, and I think the first one is the most interesting.  These charts are based on real plans, and it's three different plans.  Somebody said shouldn't you disguise the plans.  I said, what a coincidence, one is called Local 123.  One is called 456.  No, they are different plans, and they were chosen for no particular reason.

		The reason they were chosen is that the actuaries were already doing modeling on these plans, so it was easier and more efficient for us to get illustrations of what we were talking about than if we had to cook up a model ourselves or start from scratch.

		I think the interesting one is the first one, Local 123.  This is a plan that was in very good shape.  The credit balance, which is the measure, in our view, of how well funded the plan is on an ongoing basis.

		As of the start of 2002 it had about a $180 million credit balance.  And the sort of triangle, or diamond shaped thing is what the projection showed as of the start of 2002 for this plan, which is already after some investment losses.

		They were cruising along the way most Multiemployer plans mature.  Frankly, almost all defined benefit plans are mature.  I don't know why we sort of draw this distinction.  You don't see defined benefit plans in companies with predominantly young workforces.  And it's because those employees don't want them, or don't want them yet.  

		And that's why I was saying before we can't make it too hard and too expensive to start a plan with an older workforce because that's how you're going to get the plans either restarted or refreshed, or benefits renewed in them.  Whether we ever get new ones started is, again, an open question.  

		But if we're going to get them going, we have to think about the needs of plans with older workforces and retirees, not plans with a lot of young new kids coming out.  A lot of people look to me like young new kids now that didn't used to look like that before.

		In any event, this plan was in good stable shape, heading towards where they would probably have, you know, be making some retiree benefit increases and other things if they simply stayed in balance.  The rectangular line is where they stand solely because of the investment losses that were incurred in 2002.  

		And it has nothing to do with benefit promises.  It has nothing to do with any kind of radically aggressive funding.  This is just the investment loss.  And when that line goes below zero, that's called a funding deficiency.  

		We are talking about, what we've proposed, this extension of the ability to make up the hole caused by those investment losses is illustrated on the next chart.

		MEMBER MILLER:  What's the magnitude of this percentage-wise?  Do you know what the asset base is?

		MS. MAZO:  It went from -- I don't know what it is today.  It went from $180 million.  I don't know what the assets are, I just can tell you the credit balance, because that's what we have here.

		MEMBER MILLER:  Okay.  But that's a percentage of the total assets.

		MS. MAZO:  No, the credit balance is simply the accumulated funding that occurred.

		MEMBER MILLER:  I understand it refers to the magnitude of the fiscal -- a $10 billion plan is just not a bad scenario.

		MS. MAZO:  Well, it went from going up to going straight down, so that's -- It doesn't matter.  I mean, this could be a $2 million plan.

		MEMBER MILLER:  I'm curious how big of a burden it is to the sponsor.

		MS. MAZO:  Oh.  I don't know, but I will tell you that it is an industry you're interested in.

		(Laughter.)

		MS. MAZO:  The second one --

		MEMBER TRONE:  Excuse me, Judith?

		MS. MAZO:  Yes.

		MEMBER TRONE:  Going back to your first here.  What investments are being made going into this that accounts for just appointing credit balance?

		MS. MAZO:  We haven't changed the long-term investment assumptions actuarially.  The interest assumption is still probably seven or seven and one-half percent.

		MEMBER TRONE:  The natural, I mean, market performance, then, of those investments as opposed to, in other words -- I guess I'm a little confused.  What causes the continued decline of the --

		MS. MAZO:  Oh, I'm sorry.  The projection here assumes that the losses incurred in 2002.  For every year after that, it assumes that the plan makes the actuarial investment return.  So, for every year after that it assumes the plan is making a positive seven percent, or seven and one-half percent, whatever the funding assumption is here.

		It is not projecting continued losses.  So it may be worse.  I mean, if they had more losses.  And it may be better because, you know, depending on their investment returns this year, it might be very good.

		But for the projections, we assume that the losses that were incurred in the beginning years were the only losses.  And after that, the plan simply made the actuarial investment return.

		MEMBER TRONE:  And so the problem is --

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  I'm really sorry, I'm going to have to cut us off here.  Just give Judy a couple of minutes to wrap up.  I apologize, folks.

		MS. MAZO:  And I apologize, too, for having filled in two subjects and sort of cramming in them into one area.  But the Multiemployer experience, to some extent, with rollback guarantee.  This is purely me.  This is totally not the company.

		But with rollback guarantees, and with requirements of significant benefit discipline, and even benefit cuts if a plan runs into significant funding problems, which these plans have not.  Even though they look bad, they're not at the level of reorganization which triggers benefit cuts.

		It may be a model that could be helpful for the future.  I think we have to meet the -- as a society, we probably have to meet the commitments that have been made to people who are currently at or nearing retirement age even in failing industries.  

		But maybe we need to help temper those expectations, and temper the commitment going forward so that people understand what to expect, and we can continue to promise what, on an ongoing basis, we could afford.

		I just, I strongly urge against our trying to manage everything as if every plan were getting ready to terminate tomorrow.  That would just, in my view, put far too much of a constriction on what employers are able to do, and what is appropriate and fair compensation for their employees.

		So with that I apologize.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  And I thank you, Judy.  Thank you for coming and giving us such a thorough presentation.  

		MS. MAZO:  Good luck to you all.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Thank you.  Our next witness is Captain Duane Woerth, who is president of the Airline Pilots Association.  I'll ask him to come up at this point and take a seat at the witness table.

		And just before I begin introducing him, for Council members, there is a statement labeled Statement of Captain Duane E. Woerth that people should have in their packets.  Is that in the blue?  It should be in your blue folders, folks.

		Welcome, Captain Woerth.

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  Thank you.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Captain Duane E. Woerth is a Northwest Airlines pilot with extensive experience in the field of international aviation.  He is currently serving his second four-year term as president of the Airline Pilots Association.  He was unanimously re-elected by that association's board of directors on October 23, 2002.

		As their chief executive and administrative officer, at ALPA he presides over the meetings of office governing bodies, which set policies for the organization.  He's also the chief spokesperson for the association, testifying before congressional committees, and presenting the pilots' view to the media in many fora, including here.

		Captain Woerth was appointed to the Department of Transportation by Secretary Norman Mineta -- Sorry, he was appointed by the Department of Transportation, not to the Department of Transportation, to lead the aircraft security rapid response team immediately following the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001.  He's also served the United States in the U.S. Air Force for six years, and retired with the rank of Lieutenant Colonel from the Air National Guard. 

		Captain Woerth serves currently as the vice president of the AFL-CIO.  He's a B-747 captain.  He's flown at Northwest for 20 years, and Braniff Airlines for five.  He brings to us a great deal of expertise about the airline industry, the needs of its pilots, and I think to some extent probably his other union members.

		Captain Woerth holds a BS degree from the University of Nebraska, and a Master's degree from the University of Oklahoma.  

		(Laughter.)

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  We do tend to show some academic affiliation here.  But I welcome Captain Woerth, and turn the floor over to you.

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  Thank you very much, and I'm glad that you apparently have my written testimony, so I'll work from this but try to encapsulate it so we can reserve our time for questions from the body.

		I am the president of the Airline Pilots Association.  We represent 66,000 airline pilots from 42 airlines in the United States and Canada.  And I appreciate the opportunity to speak specifically about the interest rate and the 30-year Treasury, but also talk about some other things that we think are specifically needed in this current pension crisis, quite frankly, that we're facing.

		I think as a backdrop to everything, I'd like to put all my remarks and my testimony in this context.  First of all, I think it's pretty well known that it's been described as the perfect storm.  There's been all kinds of analogies.  

		I don't need to repeat that here about nobody expected in ERISA that we'd have three going on four years of a down stock market.  Nobody thought we'd have interest rates going back to pre-Eisenhower Administration.  

		All those factors when ERISA was developed, and most importantly when it was amended, especially to the deficit reduction contribution in '87 and again in '93.  All those provisions were designed to protect workers' pensions.  It was designed to protect workers.

		My goal is to make sure that the law of unintended consequences doesn't take over, and be with an ability to amend some of those things so that we don't have the perverse consequence that the very laws designed to protect workers set up circumstances where, whether in bankruptcy or out, that either the PGBC and/or bankruptcy judges feel inclined, or mandated to terminate those very plans that the law was designed to protect.

		So with that as a backdrop, the airline industry also has some unique circumstances to it that pertain to it almost uniquely more than some other industries.  September 11 is one of those examples.  We have had unbelievable losses, not due to a chronic problem in the airline industry that has persisted for 34 years.  We're a cyclical business.  But specifically related to terrorism, and to what's happened in the last 20 months which has made the ability to have these DRCs repaid right away almost an impossible task.

		So with that as a backdrop, we do have recommendations.  Clearly, the changes in pension funding rules and requirements need to be implemented to enable airlines to maintain their employees' plans, protect workers' retirement benefits, and ensure the viability of the U.S. passenger airlines.

		The ALPA recommends the three-pronged approach to achieve these goals.  First of all, we encourage Congress to replace the 30-year Treasury rate with a composite corporate bond rate based on three or more corporate bond indices.

		The corporate bond rates are related to and track annuity purchase rates, and add a much-needed hedge to the volatility of the pension plan contribution process.  Extending the stop-gap funding measures currently in place for another two or three years is not sufficient relief.  

		Cash strapped airlines, some of which are in bankruptcy, are required by vendors, equipment lessors, bankruptcy courts, to project pension contributions for seven or more years.

		I want to emphasize that one of the problems we have in USAirways, and maybe United, is that judges, and frankly the Loan Guaranty Board, says we can't gamble on anything that's only that long.  We want a seven-year business plan.  We're not going to listen to anything that only extends for two years.  

		So if we don't have a longer term fix, not only will United have trouble exiting, American, Northwest, Delta, Continental, all may be faced with going into and having the same problem.  So I think we need something longer term.

		The Administration has a proposal using a corporate bond yield curve to determine a rate corridor based on the duration of plan liabilities.  We think we agree with a lot of other people that this is simply too volatile, and is not appropriate.  We really want to go with the indices method.

		Additionally, if appropriate replacement for the 30-year Treasury bond rate is also applied to the calculation of lump sum payments, we recommend there be a long transition period similar to that proposed in HR 1776, the pension legislation introduced by Representative Portman.  

		For pilots who must retire by law at age 60, this is particularly important.  It would be unfair to pull the rug out from under these employees who have carefully planned for their retirement finances, especially pilots who by law can't even continue their employment.

		Secondly, we recommend approval of a special temporary funding rule for certain defined benefit plans maintained by passenger airlines.  This is basically the legislation we had David Camp introduce in a bipartisan group of lawmakers.  It's called the Airline Pension Act of 2003, HR 2719, which includes a special funding rule.

		Under this rule, there would be a five-year moratorium on the deficit reduction contribution, with the ability, therefore, to amortize, rather, thereafter.  It amortizes unfunded liability over a 20-year period.  This relief would be available to any passenger airline plan that has a funded percentage of less than 80 percent as of January 1, 2003.  

		The Airline Pension Act of 2003 is a unified approach by the passenger airline carriers and its unions to solve an industry problem.  It requires no financial commitment from the government, helps preserve economic viability to the airline industry, and provides for a more secure and stable retirement for airline employees across the country.

		Specific provisions of HR 2719 include a five-year moratorium on the required deficit contribution.  And while the five-year moratorium would relieve current extraordinary funding pressures, airlines would still be required to make the minimum funding contribution required under ERISA's regular funding rules.

		No provisions for amortizing a plan's unfunded current liability over a 20-year period when a plan emerges from the five-year moratorium.  Also, payments would be interest-only payments for the first five years, and level principal and interest payments for the last 15.

		It also includes a provision to restore the USAirways Pilots Plan.  It has a requirement that the unamortized portion of the pension contribution that has been waived by the IRS be treated as a plan asset for the purposes of calculating the deficit reduction contribution.

		Recognizing the waived amount as a plan asset in the deficit reduction calculation will result in a more appropriate DRC, a deficit reduction contribution.  It also has a provision limiting the PGBC's liability by treating an airline plan as if it had been frozen as of the date of the enactment of the legislation.

		Thirdly -- this is not in our legislation -- we also recommend strengthening funding rules for defined benefit plans by permitting employers to make larger contributions to plans when they are able to afford them.

		One way to achieve this result is to allow employers to take into account the expected cost-of-living increases in the limitations under Code, Section 415, and 401(a)(17) when calculating the plan's funding obligation.

		Additionally, employers shouldn't be permitted to make deductible contributions to a plan until a plan's assets equal or the present value of all future benefits, or 130 percent of current liability.  

		I know there's an ongoing debate over the merits of traditional defined benefit plans as the best retirement vehicles to U.S. workers, but in a country where many workers change jobs on a regular basis, airline employees are kind of different.  We're based on a seniority system.  People tend to go one place and try to stay there, certainly, for their entire career.  We think airlines are uniquely -- certainly still defined benefit plans are the most suitable type of plan to have.

		We've also been told what about the steel industry.  I want to talk specifically about the steel industry.  The airline industry is not the steel industry.  We happen to be on a decline against foreign dumping steel for 25 or 30 years.  

		We've got a viable, growing industry.  Up till two years ago, we were over 100 percent funded.  These unique circumstances, combined with the cyclical nature of the airlines, this is really a temporary problem.  And the temporary problem can be relieved by this DRC bill we're talking about.

		We have these balloon payments they can't make or go into bankruptcy, or if they're into bankruptcy, they can't come out.  So it talks about a Hobson's choice here.  So we leave the balloon payment part to the DRC.  We allow the airlines to recover with the economy, to have these plans be stabilized, and not go through what the USAirways pilots had to go through.

		Also, we're also not steel industry guard.  We're not upside down in the employment calculation of employers to workers.   The steel industry has like six or seven retired workers for every one person working.  We're the opposite.  We have like three workers for every retired person.  

		In other words, our proposals, everything we recommend here, our industry's pension plans can be saved. We will not be a burden to the PGBC.  In fact, quite the opposite.  Our solution prevents their worst case scenario of having the airline industry all dump all their declined benefit plans on them.  

		So we're going to urge everything we've proposed here as a methodology to keep the PGBC's worst nightmare from happening, and preserve these pension plans for the airline industry, and frankly allow the whole industry to avoid the rest of it going into bankruptcy, and providing viable jobs and transportation for Americans.

		Thank you, and I'll take any questions.  Frankly, I have probably a much more capable staff who understands.  We have ERISA attorneys and our retirement benefits staff here.  So I'm quickly going to know when I'm over my head and ask them to answer your questions before I stumble along.  All right?  Thank you.

		MEMBER MILLER:  I had a question on your written remarks.  You note that at the end of '99, the airline industry pension plans held $33.1 billion in assets to support $32.4 billion projected benefit obligations.

		By 2002, it had dropped $26.2 billion in assets to support benefit obligations of $48.7 billion.  So you have a 50 percent increase in liabilities between '99 and 2002.  Can you tell me, do you know what that was?

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  I'll ask the staff.

		MR. PARRACK:  Primarily, those numbers, they specifically refer to these airline account standards, so those were numbers that were published.

		To answer your question, the primary increase in liabilities is the --

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  I'm sorry.  Could we recognize you by name for the record, and to ensure accuracy of the transcript?

		MR. PARRACK:  My name is Jack Parrack.  P as in Paul, A-R-R-A-C-K.  And I'm an actuary on retirement.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Thank you.  And court reporter, if you have any problems hearing the folks as they speak, you'll let us know, right?  Thank you.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I guess I have two questions.  The first question has to do with your legislation.  You said that you would freeze PBGC's obligations as of the date of this legislation with respect to these plans.  Would there be some change in the way under-funded terminated plans' assets would be allocated?

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  I'm going to ask for help from -- well, I want to make it clear that for the loss purposes, they won't be frozen.  But for the loss, they would be treated as if they were frozen.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes.

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  And to answer that question --

		MR. PARRACK:  It would be treated as if they were frozen, but the existing structure for allocating assets would still remain.

		MEMBER STEIN:  But the allocation would -- would that take into account benefits accrued after the --

		MR. PARRACK:  No.  In essence, every person's benefit would be frozen as of -- I believe the way the language is written, it's actually the first day of the plan after legislation is enacted.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Okay.  So that would mean that -- okay.  The second question is is your position ultimately that there shouldn't be a deficit reduction contribution for the airline industry?

		Because in effect I think that comes close to what you're proposing.  I'm not sure I disagree with that, I'm just asking whether (

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  I think not that there shouldn't be one.  I think you go back again to the whole, I think, the design and intent of the law was when people got behind, they wanted them to catch up rather quickly.  And through two separate amendments in '87 and '93, they really accelerated that. 

		And to the point where, absent this unique circumstance which we find ourselves in after September 11, and having these losses that are just so extraordinary, the whole 70 -- or ever since the Wright brothers -- We were celebrating the Wright brothers.  We've never lost this much money in our history as we have in a year.

		Now, and uniquely now, it is only the period of time where we can't make them.  And that's why this is a temporary law.  We're not proposing permanently.  The industry will not have this.  In fact, when we work our way out of them, the current law goes back in place.  And we're hoping that between the stock market rises, and over time some interest rates, we can have what has always been the self-correcting mechanisms of the marketplace stabilize defined benefit plans, as they always have.

		But in the present health of the industry, and with United in bankruptcy, and almost everybody else, you know, this far away, any lenders and everybody in the private market says if you're going to -- see, we're not General Motors.  The airline industry as a whole couldn't sell $10 billion worth of bonds and tell them we're going to put all this money in your plan.  Nobody will lend us that money.  We're not General Motors.  The airline industry cannot raise that kind of financing.

		And so with that -- but again, like the auto industry or steel, we're not upside down in our retired workers to working workers.  And so with a little temporary help we can get through this hump and then return to the normal DRC rules.  We're not asking for long-term exemptions, just a temporary exemption.  A special funding rule for a temporary time.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Although part of the case discussion for the temporary rule is the airline industry will always be with us because it can't go away, and that you will -- and if that's the case, the deficit reduction contribution really is aimed at plans that will terminate for employers that don't have the wherewithal to fund them.

		And I just, you know, I'm trying to figure out what the appropriate place in the overall scheme, not just the airline industry, is for the deficit reduction contribution.

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  I'll also say at the outset, we've worked with even, obviously, the larger bills, Portman bills, and everybody associated.  There's an awful lot of issues, we understand, for all Americans covered by these types of plans.  In fact, other plans other than defined benefit.

		But the reason we decided we can't wait.  I don't know how long it's going to take to pass that type of legislation.  In our unique circumstances, the decision-makers by bankruptcy judges and/or the loan guaranty boards, and/or corporate boards of directors is to either go into bankruptcy because they don't think this relief is going to be there, has required us to quickly -- and on the unique circumstances, tell me another industry that's got all the labor unions, 100 percent of the AFL unions with 100 percent of the large passenger carriers all want the same thing.  

		We never agree on anything.  And to have us all want the same thing is amazing.  And I think that's why an industry-only rifle shot is appropriate because I think we all agree what the solution is, and it is a temporary problem.

		MEMBER TRONE:  Captain, the new airlines coming online like JetBlue.  Have they come out with a different type of retirement benefit for their pilots, or is that the traditional model?

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  I'm not sure that JetBlue even has one, other than maybe a 401(k).  I think, as you know, most of the word "legacy" means somebody who is in existence probably, surely before deregulation, and even Southwest Airlines, who has been around 30 years, has a very different plan that's not defined benefits.   

		So there are very few defined benefit plans in any of the airlines that started after deregulation.  This is mostly the carriers that were existing and have been in existence for probably 70 years.  The Northwests, the Uniteds, the Americans, the Continentals, USAirways, and their predecessors.  Almost -- none of the new airlines are starting defined benefit plans.  JetBlue in particular, AirTran, Spirit, Frontier National, none of them have defined benefit plans.

		MEMBER TRONE:  Because I thought it would be a major factor in competition.

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  Not -- it hasn't been.  Because frankly it was defined benefit plans for the previous six or seven years gave it competitive advantage to the legacy carriers.  Because the market was appreciating, you didn't have to put any money in.  The market was their contributions.

		And if somebody had defined contribution plan, or they had this 401(k) matching, they were at least required to put some money in, where we had some of our network carriers went five or six years without putting a dime in because the market grew and showed them as fully funded.

		So it certainly hadn't been.  The reverse effect now is because those of us who have DRC now are being required to make these extraordinary balloon payments that nobody could pay, even JetBlue or Southwest if they had the same circumstances.  Nobody can make those kinds of payments right now, including the Southwest or JetBlue, if they had the plan.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  There's been some discussion that that's maybe not like the participants to let the companies get off of making contributions when things are real good in the market.  The market runs up like it did, companies can take that holiday from contributing.

		There's been some discussions that maybe that's not really fair for the participants in the long run.  Would you -- How do you feel about having -- changing all the rules, if we change the rules to do away with that part where there is no funding holiday.  That at least there has to be some contributions, regardless of how much over-funded you are, just to take over the buffer for this type of situation.

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  Actually, I think what we'd prefer the most is that in -- perversely, again, I was on the board of directors for Northwest for five and one-half years, of the airline itself after our -- in 1990 through the restructuring the union got board seats.

		And it appeared in '97 and '98 that almost every airline had more cash than they ever dreamed they'd ever have in our business of 70 years.  In fact, they used $11 billion to buy back their own stock.  They had this excess cash.

		But most of them, because of the limiting, they couldn't put more than this in the plan without being penalized.  And most of these boards weren't willing to put, even though they had the cash, and they knew we were cyclical, and they knew there would be another bad day, they weren't prepared to pay IRS penalties for putting more money into a plan just because it would be tax-deferred.

		I think, as in our proposal, the main thing we should do -- I'm not sure, because any cyclical business, we can't maybe do it annually.  But certainly we shouldn't, in those periods of good times, they should be able to voluntarily at least, without penalty, be able to put more money in.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Should they be required to?  That was my question.  I understand what you're saying, but would your organization back a move to change the IRS penalty to where they could contribute, even in good times, even if they were over-funded, but go ahead and make those contributions and put them aside because once they're in the plan, even in bankruptcy they can't be assets.

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  Would you mind -- we've had a lot of internal discussions, and before I speak against my own organization's idea, I'd better --

		(Laughter.)

		MR. VANCE:  I think we would --

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  And what's your name?  I'm sorry.

		MR. VANCE:  My name is David Vance.  I'm the director of the retirement insurance department.  And I think we would be in favor of that, and to require those contributions.

		I read the ERIC proposal, or the testimony to your group, and I noted that deep into his testimony, I thought I was reading that he was saying the same thing.  A lot of corporations, mainly corporations, would have liked to have put in more at that time, and wouldn't mind putting in some. I'm not saying all of them would, but I think even they would be willing to do that in good times.

		Our original proposal on legislation contains some of these things.  In order for it to score favorably, we really had to compromise on some of these.  So our original intention was to have some of that language in there that we just couldn't score a direction.

		MEMBER STEIN:  You know, I'm sympathetic to the case you make for the airline industry, not that I have any power to do anything about it.  But what troubles me in some sense is this opens up the door to special -- I guess there are two things.

		One is it opens up the door for other industries to come in and make special cases that our industry is also unique and requires relief.  And the other is that to some extent your argument is the airline industries are in trouble.  Let's solve our problems by creating different pension rules, rather than asking for some other type of assistance that wouldn't be directed just to the pension obligations.

		And I guess to some extent I'd like you to address that, and to what extent this may just be that this is the best you think you could do, focusing the pensions.

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  Well, actually, when we made our first case, and to give some background to this.  Right after -- I was on a rapid response team.  Right after they shut the industry down.  There are very few industries that have been shut down by the government.  You couldn't move anything for a week.

		Then it crawled back.  In the first couple of months there was almost no traffic until Thanksgiving, a good part of it by government order.  You cannot block.  So starting with that, within 30 days after September 11, on October 11 they passed the first airline relief bill.

		There was huge debate in Congress, between that and Administration, what's the appropriate thing.  Some do nothing, maybe we ought to have some carriers go out of business.  I mean, that's what the debate was.

		And frankly, compared to some other industries, you know, for $5 billion, that's about a month's worth of relief for an industry that's been -- We had a hurricane.  I live in Florida.  If we have a hurricane, we get twice that much for the orange-growers.  That's what would happen.

		So if the relief package had been different compared to what we've done, and if the war with Iraq -- perhaps the cash position of the airlines, and more, the security costs.  We've had $4 billion a year.  There's no other industry who has to pay for the security.  

		The transportation industry is the only one who's been taxes and making TSA agents.  You don't have them in department stores.  You don't have it at ports.  The only people having to do this is the airline industry.

		So we think our circumstances, and the hangover effect that are going to the airline industry because of all this haven't gone away.  And in like two years, that's $9 billion in costs just from security.

		And so I think we are uniquely situated.  And if other relief had come to take care of that, we probably wouldn't be here.  But since we did not get relief from security fees, and Homeland Security is not paying for it.  The airlines are paying for it.  We are left with the circumstances of still losing money and have these balloon payments they can't make.

		So there might have been other solutions, I don't disagree with you, and then we wouldn't be looking at a special funding relief on pensions for airlines only.  But since they were not able to address security, and all those other problems of the industry, we are left with where we are.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  I'm sorry, I'm going to exercise the chair's prerogative.  I get to steal the last question.

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  I will be the chair myself.

		(Laughter.)

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  That's what I do.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  And the Administration recently, in its proposal, included a proposal to increase the amount of disclosure given to plan participants.  I have read in the media that there were questions about the amount of disclosure available, particularly in USAirways situation, so that people understood the funding status of that plan.

		Does ALPA have a position on whether increased disclosure is a good idea or a bad one?

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  No, but we feel that more disclosure is good.  We don't want to substitute that as it's going to fix our problems now, or that -- even if we had all that disclosure, like I said, in 2000, everybody would have said, hey great, we're 140 percent funded at Delta.  We're 102 percent funded at USAirways.  Within a matter of months disaster struck.

		We're in support of full disclosure, but we don't want to think that's a substitute for remedies to problems right now.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  But there are people who've said that participants will likely find that confusing and the cost -- the benefit will not offset the cost of that disclosure.  

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  We have it on our own.  But just to know, I think I have some of the most interested people who have some of the highest pension plans, and most at risk.  

		And frankly, almost all -- other than our staff and the people responsible, and for the negotiating people, the contract administrators, a member wants to know when he's in trouble.  He's not going to read gigantic disclosures.  You can understand how it works.  Tell me when I have a problem.  Tell me, as a member, if you're an airline pilot, they want to know when do I have to do something about it.  

		And trying to understand all the arcane things of pensions is only to the most interested.  And frankly our staff, and frankly our retirement benefit pilots who work on our committees understand it now.  That may include the president of the Airline Pilots Association.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  That was my question, by the way.

		(Laughter.)

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  Perfect.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Thank you very much, Captain Woerth.

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  You're welcome.  Thank you for having us.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  We will reconvene at 11:40, folks.

		CAPTAIN WOERTH:  Appreciate it very much.

		(Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off the record at 11:33 a.m. and went back on the record at 11:43 a.m.)

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Welcome.  Just for the record, Peter M. Kelly is a shareholder at Ogletree Deakins where his practice is devoted to the representation of employers and their employee benefit plan.

		He is experienced with many facets of plan operation, drafting, design, including the resolution of disputes through ERISA claims procedures, or in litigation.  He represents employers and their plans before all government agencies and the courts with jurisdictions under ERISA, or the federal courts.

		Mr. Kelly, according to this particular resume, has testified in front of Congress more than two dozen times, in addition to numerous appearances before the ERISA Advisory Council.  

		He has his JD from the Indiana University School of Law, and an undergraduate degree from the University of Notre Dame.  He has a long list of professional activities, and so I won't try to read them all.  But he is a chartered fellow and board member of the American College of Employee Benefits Counsel for the U.S. Chamber of Commerce, which is -- he is here testifying today on behalf of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce.

		He's a member of their Employee Benefits Committee, is past chair of the Qualified Retirement Plan Subcommittee and various task forces, is the designated representative serving -- was serving on the PBGC Negotiated Rule-Making Committee concerning reportable event regulations in '95 and '96, and a variety of other things.

		Again, he's here today on behalf of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce, and I'll turn the floor over to you.

		MR. KELLY:  I would note that you've identified me as a member of the American College of Employee Benefits Counsel, and in recognition of others in the room, there's a couple of people on the panel who have that honor.  Judy Mazo, who's with us, is a board member as well.  It's certainly well represented in this room today.

		The most pressing issue that's facing defined benefit plans today, in terms of funding at least, is to replace the 30-year Treasury bond interest rate.  It's simply something that has to be done.  There are other issues of pension funding reform, and the protection of the single-employer termination system that merit our attention, however.

		I'd like to quickly -- we've heard a lot about perfect storm, and this sense of despair about funding.  A little bit of perspective: certainly important ground has been lost due to the economic and investment climate of the last few years.  But it's really a mark of the fundamental strength of the private pension system that those observations are the worst that can be said in our modern memory.

		And if you do go back a year or two, as we heard when Judy spoke, and if you look at really kind of a very good, groundbreaking study of funding that Credit Suisse First Boston came out with recently that I think you're familiar with, you'll see that until really the last couple of years, it was better than 100 percent funded, the single-employer system, that it declined to just under 80 percent funded precipitously, and that it's projected to be back up around 90 percent funded towards the end of 2004.  That's even with the current situation the way it is.

		Social Security should have it so good.  This is a bad state of affairs, but it's not the end of the world. Pension funding is not a snapshot, and this is the be-all and end-all liability for the viability of the system.  That's not how it works.  It's a long-term commitment and needs to be measured from the perspective of the long term.

		Another story that lies behind the project recovery is not only are employers doing what they have to do because of deficit funding obligations that they haven't faced before and suddenly have to face, but many companies are taking difficult steps of closing that gap quickly at great expense, and are doing so at great effort.

		We've heard reference to the auto industry's long-term bonds, and their ability to go into the bond market, how they've done it.  The gap will close.  But many employees are employed in companies that simply can't afford the extreme steps that some of those companies have been taking.  We've already heard reference to the airline industry on their peculiar situation.  And I think it's important that you approach it from the broader perspective.

		The 30-year rate has to be replaced, and we need a permanent replacement.  We heard the testimony from the airline industry.  They need at least a seven-year time horizon.  That's not unusual.  They are in particular stress because of bankruptcy and creditor focus.  That is more of a heightened focus than other companies are.  But that's similar to the environment that other companies work in.  We need something permanent.  

		It's also important to keep in mind how interest rate relates.  We're dealing with a whole series of tripwires, whether it's a deficit reduction, the interest rate, that were imposed on the pension system in order to keep things within certain parameters.

		But the basic function of an interest rate assumption is as a balancing of actuarial factors, including mortality, turnover, a whole series of factors, including interest rate.  No one factor of which has to stand the test of reasonableness standing alone, but which, in the actuarial science, have to stand the test of reasonableness in the aggregate and combination.

		And so what we've had since the late `80s is government has stepped in and placed some parameters on lump sums, some parameters on funding, some parameters on premium payment, and when premium payments go up, and when there are variable rate premiums.

		And those tripwires have never really been tested to the extent that they've been tested in the last year or two.  And to some extent, what we're discovering is those tripwires do more than they ought to do.  Or they operate in ways that are unusual, or create anomalies that shouldn't happen.

		And that's why when we approach this, don't approach this in terms of we are preserving the interest rate because that is the core function of ERISA plans.  But rather, we are approaching the fixing of, if you will, in a mechanical sense, a governor that controls the speed at which a vehicle travels.  And maybe what we did legislatively was too much or too little, and we need to tinker with it.  Don't think of it in and of itself as what drives the plan.

		The question came up earlier about immunized bond funds.  And Judy had some thoughts on that as well.  It's important to recognize that that's an unrealistic view of plans.  An interest rate is assumed as a surrogate for what the actuary thinks the plan will earn.

		If you were to immunize the portfolio of a plan that's not about to terminate, but it's an ongoing plan, somewhere else in this building someone might be investigating you for fiduciary breach, for that type of a fiduciary decision.  That's an inappropriate thing to be doing as a fiduciary who's looking over the long haul, long-term time horizon for how to invest the money prudently to provide for benefits.

		When you think of things like a yield curve in duration, what you're looking at is you're thinking about -- and for instance, when the Treasury Department says it's easy, it's a simple spreadsheet.

		Well that's fine if what you're doing is you're measuring a liability where everybody that is owed that liability is the same size, or the same variety, like a long-term bondholder where everybody that has that bond has the same rights.  

		But when you begin to look at a pension fund, you're dealing with 20, 30, 40,000 employees.  They all have different age in service, different salary characteristics.  They change.  They get married, they get unmarried, they choose different benefits, they decide to retire early, they decide to return late.  What you basically have in the terms of mathematical science, and the probability sciences, you have a random set of factors.

		And what they're trying to do with the yield curve is to force pension funds to produce data in ways that they haven't produced them before.  And to provide information in ways that they haven't tracked information before.  So that basically an immunized bond view of the world can be projected.

		Well that is an enormous undertaking.  If anyone in this room has ever had the experience of watching a plan terminate, you've seen what goes on with the so-called ERISA Section 4044 allocation.  It is an enormous and expensive undertaking which, among other things, the Administration's proposal would require on a regular basis.  That is something -- it's getting hit by a truck, as far as the cost of plan administration.  

		And in order to support this view of the world based on present value, what it takes to immunize something that you ought not be immunizing anyway, that's what the Administration would like to force plans to go through.

		Now even where we're not talking about the 4044 allocation, which the Administration is proposing as a disclosure issue, just in terms of tracking individuals so that you can come up with duration related yields, they are talking about individualized-type maintenance of data.  And it just doesn't happen today.  

		And it's not a lack of transparency.  It's not a lack of access to information.  Today, any plan participant who reads their summary plan description knows that they can ask what their benefits are.  They can ask for a calculation, and they'll get it.  And if they don't get it, they can sue, and they can win.

		So it's not that there isn't transparency, or access to information.  It's that it doesn't fit the yield curve.  It doesn't work with a yield curve if you don't have that type of data.

		And so I would suggest that the financial community has plenty of information about the funded status of plans.  Pension and Investment Age this week just came out with a listing of the funded status of plans.

		Looking at the 5500 information.  It's publicly available.  There is information.  If the position of the financial community is that the interest rate's too high, fine.  As financial investors, adjust the interest rate.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I have a question, Peter.  This is a very minor question, but one of the things that's always troubled me about the 5500s is they're always two years behind.

		MR. KELLY:  Right.

		MEMBER STEIN:  You know, I --

		MR. KELLY:  But the summary annual report that the participants receive is not two years behind.  They get that every year.  And there's certain basic information in there from which they can plan out the status.  And they don't have to go through public records to get it.  They get that directly.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  But that year-end summary that they get, that doesn't tell, does it, that the fund -- I mean, that the pension plan is over-funded or under-funded?

		MR. KELLY:  Probably not.  It will give you the picture of the direction it's moving in.  Just save last year's and compare them.  Yes, it's going to have the information, or if you get Pension and Investment Age, or you go to your public library and you look it up.  If you go on free ERISA on the Internet you can find it as a couple of years old, and then look at your most recent summary and report.

		Information is out there.  It's available.  Obviously, there are things that can be done to make it more user-friendly, and certainly proposals like that are legitimate.  But I don't think that overstatement helps us in solving basic funding problems.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Can I ask a question?

		MR. KELLY:  Yes.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Would it be unreasonable for a participant to ask his plan what is my benefit that I've accrued so far when I retire at 65.  And if the plan were terminated, what would that benefit would be if it was taken over by the PBGC, if the plan is an under-funded position.  Because I don't think a lot of participants know that their benefit could be a lot less if it's taken over by PBGC.

		MR. KELLY:  Until you got to the question of how much would be there after it terminated, I was with you.  Up until that point, how much is my benefit at 65.  They're entitled to that right now.  They can ask for it at least once a year and they'll get it.  The more progressive employers have it on 24-hour access.  You just plug in on your home computer and you can find out.

		As far as how much is there if you terminate, that's really a function of two things: the PBGC phase-in of the insurance coverage on accruals, and working off of that.  I mean, you could tell them here's the amount that's insured to date.  If we vanish, if we blow up tomorrow and we don't exist anymore, and all the assets are gone, here's how much you get from the PBGC.

		To say how much is there on a termination basis, where it's well funded, fully funded, you could probably give a pretty good answer.  Short of that, you'd have to do a 4044 allocation.  And even where you do a merger or spin-off, where you would ordinarily think that you're required to do a 4044 allocation, even the Treasury Department says that's too burdensome.  Just maintain the capability to do it.

		Now having said that, if someone asks for it, I think as a matter of basic rights under ERISA you'd have to try to answer their question to the best of your ability.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  I don't think we're required -- a plan employer is required to give you a plan termination basis.

		MEMBER STEIN:  No, it's not.

		MR. KELLY:  Yes, and --

		MEMBER STEIN:  Mostly I would say -- Judy may, or Peter may know this better.  I think for most employees, the benefit is fully guaranteed by PBGC.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Well, up to about 40 grand a year.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes, well and most people don't have benefits that high.  And the other way you lose benefits is if there was a benefit improvement, which has to be paid, then, over a five-year period for guaranty purposes.

		But I would suspect for most people in the system the numbers would be the same.  I mean, of course for people that's not the same, of course. 

		MEMBER NYHAN:  Not in multi system.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Not in multi system.  But the multi system isn't subject to the same funding kind of thing we're talking about.  

		MR. KELLY:  On a couple of other funding issues, and this was mentioned before by several speakers, the Chamber is 100 percent behind the notion that you should have the ability to set aside money in good years.  For God's sake, this is biblical.  This is Joseph and the Pharaoh.  In the great years, you set money aside.  That simple.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  What about a tax deduction for it?  Would the Chamber be okay with setting the money aside, getting tax-free accrual interest on it, but not taking the tax deduction in that?

		MR. KELLY:  I think that the rules should be revised.  And they should get the tax deduction.  I think it's an unreasonable limitation today.  I would disagree with the airline pilots' concept it should be required that you exceed the minimums.  

		And the reason for that is, as pointed out in the thread of Steve Berkley's report, when you cross over and become too well-funded, it becomes an issue of your duty to shareholders.  Should we be paying a dividend, should we be re-investing in the business.  Other duties come into play as to the uses of money.  And it might be appropriate, but you ought to have the ability to do it.  And you certainly shouldn't remove the excise tax.

		But I would say that there should be more room on a deduction side.  You shouldn't have to pay the excise tax.  And if you decide to contribute above the deduction, you should have a carryover and be able to deduct and to contribute.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  I don't understand.  If it's legally mandated at the corporate level, that takes care of the duty issue, doesn't it?

		MR. KELLY:  That's fine, if it were legally mandated.  But my point is if you say that they're legally mandated to contribute, even if you're 200 percent funded, which I think is kind of the thrust of the question before us, that you never should go by a year without contributing something, I would disagree with that.

		At some point, you should be able to use money for other purposes.

		MEMBER STEIN:  But there should be -- I mean, there are different corridors we're talking about.  One corridor is should we extend what they're required to pay, aside from deficit reduction contribution normal funding rules, and the second corridor should be something on top of that which is voluntary.

		But the airline pilots I don't think would disagree with me about a certain level which should not be a contribution on the pension.

		MR. KELLY:  Having spoken about the 4044 allocation already, I think you can assume that the U.S. Chamber doesn't support the notion that there's an annual 4044.  And probably a more difficult one is when you get into the PBGC reforms, and the issue of the premium funding.

		Certainly we've seen the declaration of yesterday about PBGC being at risk.  It's a concern to all premium payers.  And the U.S. Chamber has a particularly strong track record when it comes to this.  We've supported steps to protect the termination insurance system to combat unreasonable shifting of defined method sponsorship obligations in troubled companies to helping them, basically.

		All the way up to and including things like bringing to the forefront things like the variable rate premium in the past.  And I think there is a great deal of sympathy in the Chamber for that.

		But I think it's also important that we not penalize plan sponsors unnecessarily.  And in particular, we should watch for the risks that -- how we define the risks, particularly small business.  And PBGC will tell you that's not their risk.  They're not worried about small plans.  It is the larger plans that are at risk.

		I think we ought to worry about how extreme the steps are.  And I'm particularly concerned about the notion of interfering with the right to contract with your employee, or your representatives directly, as opposed to things like we won't insure through the PBGC.  Benefits are created when you're in a certain troubled status and you make a benefit improvement.  Then maybe that will happen to be insured.

		But to directly say you can't create the liability is troublesome.  And again, industries that are in trouble recover.  And when they recover, there should be some opportunity to go back and restore that insurance, when a company is able to do it.

		Now, I'm going to take off my Chamber hat here for a minute, because we haven't spoken in the Chamber committees about what we heard from the airline pilots a few minute ago.  Kind of a personal reaction.  

		When you think about how the termination insurance tripwires were developed, and this notion of protecting the companies that are healthy from the dumping by the troubled companies, that was really aimed at irresponsible behavior by irresponsible decision-makers.  And to cause companies to do things that they ought to be doing.

		Two factors about the airline industry really, at least, instruct me.  And when we do address this in our committee will inform my approach to it.  And that is that they really weren't acting irresponsibly when they were prevented from making contributions in the good years by limitations of the law.

		And there is a certain suddenness to their reversals of fortune that are in an area of not behaving in an irresponsible fashion.  And probably the clincher for me is what we're hearing about their fundamental underlying health due to the make-up of their workforce, that there's every reason to believe that they can recover.

		So I would approach it with some degree of sympathy.  Again, this is speaking as an individual.  We haven't discussed this in our committee meetings, so I can't speak on behalf of the Chamber on that one.

		I'm trying to think if there were any other -- oh, there was one other question about pre-tax I wanted to deal with.  Pre-tax contributions.  That, by the way, is an idea that at least I think started at the U.S. Chamber in the early 1990s.  We started that, and I think it's a good idea, to have pre-tax benefit contributions.

		It's not a hybrid plan.  In fact, it tends to be in the older plans that you'll see things like that.  They still exist as mandatory contributions.  They're not pre-tax now, but they could be, and it would be a good thing as an incentive for employers to establish and maintain defined benefits to do it.

		It works a little bit differently than a normal defined benefit plan, because basically when an employee contributes money, they can't get less out of the plan than what they contributed, plus earnings.  

		So even though their flow of money contributes towards the benefit, if for instance they were to retire, die quickly with no beneficiary, they're still going to get the value of what they've contributed.  You've still got to track what they contributed to be sure that at a minimum they get back the value that they contributed.

		And for instance, when there's mandatory employee contributions, and when you have something like a recovery of excess assets, then the employees are supposed to share in that.

		There's an allocation of a share in that.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Personal allocation --

		MR. KELLY:  Pardon?

		MEMBER STEIN:  I had a sort of fundamental question --

		MR. KELLY:  Yes.

		MEMBER STEIN:  You know, I'm very sympathetic to the problems lots of employers are having now, the deficit reduction contribution should never be subject to it. But it does seem to me that that's not a question of what the appropriate interest rate is. 

		It's a different question that you have much too broad a sweep. And, if interest rates go down further, that is if we have the corporate interest rates coming down further, as they have been, that the gap between them and the 30-year Treasuries has been closing --

		MR. KELLY:  Right.

		MEMBER STEIN:  -- going to 30-year Treasuries may not, a year from now or two years from now, be a fix for this problem. And the real fix for the problem, at least my tentative thinking, is to figure out some way to not make the deficit reduction contribution so sudden.

		And, also, to figure out what employers, which I think are probably most, shouldn't be held to this snapshot. I mean, it is a snapshot rather than a ongoing funding method.

		MR. KELLY:  Yes.

		MEMBER STEIN:  And, you know to me, coupled with that is, at least, some thinking by some very serious people that 30-year -- that going to a corporate bond rate is not the perfect index at all, that it may be temporarily better than 30-year Treasuries, but conceptually it has very little to merit it, over some other index that -- you just have to speak right numbers today.

		MR. KELLY:  Yes, I think what we need is a permanent fix, and the corporate bond rate is the best thing we've got right now. That doesn't mean we should stop studying it. 

		That doesn't mean that if we come up with something better we shouldn't have a superceding legislative enactment that replaces it with something different. But to put on automatic pilot today, a system that's as flawed as a yield curve, would be a big mistake.

		In fact, I think this particular body is of a unique position.  You've got good talents around the table from different disciplines. A good understanding of how to defined benefit plans operate.

		And yet, you're working with an agency that's not on the front line on funding. And they're not on the front line on termination insurance, which gives you kind of a eye in the sky opportunity to bring to bear some of your observations in a helpful way on this subject.

		So, I think it's appropriate you're looking at this. I think you're uniquely capable of doing it. Whether anybody listens to you is, you know, that's a part dictated by the persuasiveness of your studies, reports and outputs.

		And we're doing our modest part to help with that.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Let me as the last question. Put your chamber hat back on for a minute. Something you said, I'm not following, I'm not getting. I'm going to ask you to clarify.

		MR. KELLY:  Okay.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  You started off by saying that the disclosure part by corporations, and all of the spreadsheets analysis of Treasuries said that they're easing. 

		You said the chamber was saying it.  These are my words, not yours, but the gist is saying it's damn near impossible to keep up with all of that and to crunch all of those numbers and get out the information, get out the ages, marital statuses, maturity of plans, whatever.

		And I think I heard that kind of message come through that it would be impossible to do that, or close to impossible to do that task. And then, when John asked the question of can participants find out the certain questions on the funding status of their term, and wish to terminate or whatever, you know, you said that information is readily available to pension-benefit magazine, and all these other things.

		I don't think -- no disrespecting your members, but I don't think any of your members take pension-benefit magazine, much less have access to that kind of information from investment companies or whatever.

		But, coming from a union household, I know that my dad or cousins or whatever aren't even going to play games on the internet, much less find that stuff. How come it's so easy for participants to find out information they need, but it's only impossible for businesses to find out?

		MR. KELLY:  Yes, I'll explain that. First of all, let me disagree with your notion that union employees don't understand. When I was in college, in the summers I worked in the steel mill.

		And, I was impressed by how well those steel workers understood what their pensions were.  To the penny, they understood what they were entitled to. Believe me that the career union employee, in my experience, understands what benefits are coming his way, or her way.

		Having said that, when an individual asks, as their entitled to under ERISA, for the detailed calculations, you'll prepare it and it will be costly, but you'll prepare it.

		But there's a big difference between one employee, 20 employee, 200 employees out of a workforce of 40,000, asking for that individualized actuarial calculation. And automatically ever year preparing it for 40,000 employees. 

		That's an enormous difference in cost. And you can absorb the cost, and I think you have to absorb the cost, in preparing it for whoever asks. And you're in exactly the same boat if 40,000 employees ask for it, as the Treasury is recommending, but they don't.

		And to some extent, you can help yourself by financing or funding these interactive materials, where people can do their own modeling and they're asked how old they are and they're asked how much service they had.

		And, so you're not expending resources in coming up with the information, and some of them will still ask for the individualized calculation. But a lot of them will be satisfied with that model, and it's useful and reasonable information.

		That can be delivered cost effectively. The other -- I didn't say "impossible", but it's going to kill the plans if you require it routinely, so that you can come up with this yield curve that's going to be based on everybody.

		And, you know, if they want to modify the yield curve to do some sort of sampling or they want to do it based on some sort of averages, maybe someday we'll be able to develop, through the good offices of this group or a legislatively mandated study, maybe we'll be able to come up with a yield curve approach or some other approach other than the corporate bond approach.

		But, today, what we're looking at is a reasonable solution that we can get votes and consensus around, and that we can get some certainty and move forward with planning, it's the corporate long-term bond rate.

		Don't stop studying it.  Maybe we can come up with something better, but don't adopt something that we know has flaws. That's my point.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Okay, Mr. Kelly, thank you for coming in today and giving the viewpoints of the Chamber to our group. And folks, if you can be back by 1:10 p.m., we have a witness who will start at 1:15 p.m.

		(Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off the record at 12:15 p.m. and came back on the record at 1:15 p.m.)

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  We have called our meeting back to order. We have a number of witnesses this afternoon.  Thank you all very much for coming. We look forward to hear what you have to say. 

		We're on very tight schedules, so I'm going to turn it over to you. And our first witness this afternoon is going to be Steve Berkley, from Lehman Brothers. You all have that PowerPoint presentation somewhere in your stack of materials from Steven Berkley.

		I'll wait until everyone has found that, and I'll introduce Mr. Berkley for the record. He's the Managing Director in the research department of Lehman Brothers fixed income division, where he manages the development of the index business.

		His responsibilities include building new index products, marketing the Lehman family of indices, directing index production and publication processes and supporting Lehman's proprietary software, pc products in point, in the investment community.

		Since 1997, Mr. Berkley's index group was elected to institutional investors first team for bond market indices. Mr. Berkley joined Lehman Brothers in 1986, and had previously worked at CitiCorp investment bank for five years, as a consultant, developing a comprehensive trading system. 

		He hold and MBA degree and a Bachelors of Science degree in computer science from Hofstra. Mr. Berkley graduated summa cum laude, and was elected to phi beta kappa. 

		He is here today, at least in part, because last time there were questions from the working group about bond indices. And, we have some financial experts on the working group.

		And we really appreciate Steve being willing to come in, and Lehman Brothers' supporting Steve in coming in and talking to us about bond indices and how they're developed. With that, it's all yours.

		MR. BERKLEY:  Okay, thank you, I know I'm on the clock here.  Usually I can ramble on, so I'll try to stick to the points and not give too much of a commercial here. Hopefully, we'll have a good dialogue with some good questions.

		What I wanted to start off with, is just to say that the Lehman Brothers bond indices are the definitive measures of the fixed income market. In the United States, we have a 90 percent share of investors who are using benchmarks, are using a benchmark put forth by Lehman Brothers.

		There's a number of reasons why we've been successful. Part of it has to do with the analytics, part of it has to do with commitment to the business. But, most importantly, it's the integrity of the indices, and the fact that the indices are unbiased and fair representations of the marketplace.

		If you question why people use fixed income indices, the answer is, if a manager returned 10 percent for the year, is that good or bad? And no -- it depends. The answer is it depends on whether that's good or bad, depending on how the market's doing.

		So, the point of the indices is to serve as an unbiased view of the marketplace. Philosophically, there's two ways of building a fixed income index. The first is what we call a portfolio-based, or basket, index. 

		And, with these kind of approaches, the index provider typically will announce and select which bonds go into the index. These indices can work, and they can be representative of what's happening in the marketplace, but there's some inherent problems with baskets.

		First of all, they're subjective and not objective. Secondly, there's a potential for bias in the selection of a basket. How are the bonds selected to go into the basket? 

		Is it because the index provider wants to sell some securities or buy some securities, or brought the deal to the marketplace. And, probably, most of importantly, you have the problem of event risk.

		With a basket of securities, maybe 100 bonds, you may have a problem if one of the bonds has a problem, because it would be over-weighted in the basket, as opposed to the natural weights in the entire market.

		So, that's the problem with what we call portfolio baskets. And what we try to do is build what we call rules-based indices. And with a rules-based index, we work with the investment community to come up with a series of constraints that, collectively, we feel are representative of the marketplace.

		And so the idea is that once you publish the constraints, any of the bonds that come to market may or may not make the index, but it will be decided based upon whether they meet the rules, not by some subjective decision that a committee is making.

		All right, and so these indices are a little bit tougher to construct, but they are ultimately fairer. And they're difficult to construct because you have to keep track of all of the securities that get issued in the marketplace, they need to be priced appropriately, you need to keep track of corporate events that may occur: upgrades, downgrades.

		So, it's a broader universe. Just to give you a feel, our credit index contains approximately 4,000 securities, so that's a lot of work that has to go on on a regular basis.

		But, by the same token, having an index that's broad like that ensures that you aren't having any particular issue being over-represented in the market -- in the bench market, I should say.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Are your indices just publicly traded --

		MR. BERKLEY:  Yes, let's take a look at the rules, very quickly here on page four, just to give you a feel. This is the broad index, the U.S. aggregate index. We estimate about one and one-half to two trillion dollars of assets are managed against this index, or some of the sub-components. 

		So, it is the standard for the U.S. markets. The rules would be that all securities have to have at least a year to maturity. All securities must be investment grade or higher. 

		There's a liquidity constraint, in that all bonds must have at least 150 par amount outstanding to be included in the index. This eliminates the problem with having a lot of small bonds that are difficult to price included.

		There's currency constraints and sector constraints. And the sub-indices, as you could see from page five, are used by investors as well. The aggregate is split into a few different pieces.

		The government piece, which consists of Treasuries and agencies. Credit, which has a corporate component and a non-corporate component. And those are split out by quality ratings.

		And then we have some securitized pieces, including U.S. mortgage-backed securities, commercial mortgage-backed securities and asset-backed securities. Now, within these buckets, we do have the ability to create maturity ranges, maturity bands.

		And these are all publicly available -- you know, these are available to our investors. I shouldn't say they're in the -- I shouldn't say that they're in the public domain, because they aren't.

		But, typically, anybody who's investing in bonds will have access to most of these sub-indices.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Can I ask one more question?

		MR. BERKLEY:  Sure, please(

		MEMBER STEIN:  Local government bonds, would they be listed in non-corporate credit or would they be in government agency or neither?

		MR. BERKLEY:  Local governments would be in the government component. Foreign securities would be in the non-corporate component.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  You said local --

		MR. BERKLEY:  Local, state and local government issued bonds.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Oh, municipal bonds.

		MR. BERKLEY:  Okay, I'm sorry, I thought you meant something like Fannie Mae.

		MEMBER STEIN:  No --

		MR. BERKLEY:  Municipal bonds were not part of the aggregate, that's a separate venture --

		MEMBER STEIN:  Okay.

		MR. BERKLEY:  -- because of the tax issues. So, the idea is that -- the reason I gave you this background is simply that to show that indices are rules-based, unbiased and can be sliced and diced to come up with particular characteristics that's important to investors.

		The thing I do want to bring out is, how does the index change over time. Unlike equity indices, which are fairly static, bond indices change rather rapidly because of issuance patterns.

		Bond are born and bonds die. And so, we have basically a 30 -- historically, about a 30 percent turnover in the index every year because of new securities and bonds that no longer meet constraints.

		And when we create our indices, to make it fair for investors, what we do is we establish the index at the beginning of every month. Based on the rules, all securities outstanding that meet the rules go into the benchmark. 

		We then keep that universe constant for the entire month. So, managers are not hitting a moving target.  They knew what the index was at the beginning, we price it at the end of the month and that's what we use to calculate performance.

		That's a key number for investment managers. Along with total returns, we also calculate risk characteristics and profiles such as yields and durations and other measures of the marketplace. 

		And so, those are all available for the investors to --

		MEMBER NYHAN:  You said one of the securities that's in the basket doesn't get removed. Therefore, that 30 days fails the rules -- it stays in there until that 30 days are out?

		MR. BERKLEY:  That's correct.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  You measure performance, and then you weed them out?

		MR. BERKLEY:  That's right. So, it's a step function, and 12 times per year the index gets rebalanced because, again, it has to reflect reality of what investors can do during the month.

		Now, the other thing that we do is, besides calculating performance numbers, we also calculate a statistics universe, which is a projection for next month's index, because if the government issues some new securities on the fifteenth, while they won't contribute to performance for that month, they will start contributing to performance for the next month.

		And so, we calculate what we call the projection. So, we really help managers with two things: how am I doing, which is the performance numbers, and the statistics numbers, which means how should I be rebalancing my portfolio to represent the profile of the overall market.

		So, those are the two things that really are most important to the managers. 

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  When a bond is downgraded out of investment grade, does it stay in through the end of the month?

		MR. BERKLEY:  That's correct.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Okay.

		MR. BERKLEY:  So, there are, at times, non-investment grade bonds in the index, but only until the end of the month. And, we work with investors, we've canvassed them.

		The truth is that when bonds get downgraded, sometimes it's difficult to sell them right away. So, they feel that it wouldn't be appropriate for the index to artificially sell the securities, when, in reality, they need a little bit of time to work their way out of the positions.

		So, again, remember the point of the indices are not academic exercises, but they're supposed to represent fairly what managers can do during the course of the month. Okay, we'll keep going if you want. Wait until I get to page four here.

		(Laughter.)

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  I think I've been to page four.

		MR. BERKLEY:  The page four of yours --

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  No, no. There's --

		MR. BERKLEY:  Document page four.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Oh, six.

		MR. BERKLEY:  Wait until we get to page seven.

		(Laughter.)

		MR. BERKLEY:  Okay, I mean, I just want to caution you, I can talk for a long time. So, I want to make sure that we're hitting the topics that really are pertinent for you.

		And, if you'd like, I can continue. I think I understand your objectives, is to look for potential replacements for the 30-year -- the yield on the 30-year, and what would be an appropriate measure.

		My personal view is that I think, if you put together an unbiased benchmark that had broad representation in the marketplace, that's an appropriate measure of the fixed-income markets, which measures the interest rates and things of that nature.

		I know there's also been some questions around whether a AA index corporate index is appropriate, and potentially that is appropriate. But, I just asked the question -- if I may ask the question, is there a reason why we're sticking, or proposing, a AA?

		Why not all investment grade securities? Why not include credit securities, as opposed to just corporate bonds? Those are the kind -- that's my interest, because we can build, and we already have many, many different permutations of these benchmarks.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  If any of the testimony from out witnesses earlier are indicative of the thought process, I don't think anybody would have thought out the process --

		MEMBER STEIN:  I would say --

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  So, that's why we asked you to come and talk today.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes, I would say that the reason that people have focused on AA is because they can say it's pretty secure and they like the interest rate that it is at right now, compared to the 30-year Treasuries.

		MR. BERKLEY:  Okay, so say high grade, or long-term high grade corporate bonds, so that definition of AAA(

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  So, it's not just AA, it's AA and better, then, right? And that's an important to the point.

		MR. BERKLEY:  It's my understanding, yes.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Okay, so the minimum AA -- Now, when -- obviously when you -- these ratings come from?

		MR. BERKLEY:  For the index?

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Yes.

		MR. BERKLEY:  We use -- currently, we use Moody's as the primary rating. But we're changing that on October first, all right? As of October first, we're going to use the most conservative rating from either Moody's or S&P. 

		So, if either one downgrades the security, that's -- we're going to use the lowest rating, the most conservative. 

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Is there very much difference between Moody's and S&P?

		MR. BERKLEY:  There can be. I would say that by using -- Moody's tends to be, at least from my observations, more conservative than S&P. So, by using the most conservative, it's not going to have a material change on the composition of the indices.

		It'll just, probably, make it a little bit more conservative. 

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  What made you decide to make that change, and what process did you use to decide to make that change?

		MR. BERKLEY:  Well, there were a lot of credit events that occurred in 2002, and there was -- our constant communication with investors, they requested that we be more inclusive and not just rely on a single agency.

		And so, we decided to include both, after canvassing investors. We also thought about using a third, Fitch, but that wasn't quite as possible with the investors at this point. 

		We make rules changes over time, and we'll address that issue again at a later date.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Is Fitch sort of more conservative, less conservative?

		MR. BERKLEY:  No, not necessarily. It's just, in general, investors historically have worked with Moody's and S&P as their primary --

		MEMBER STEIN:  Moody's and S&P both charge for a rating, is that right?

		MR. BERKLEY:  I don't -- I really don't come from that business. I think you're correct, but I'm not the person to -- So, one of the things that's important when people talk about AA and higher, as an asset manager, what people are concerned about is holding an asset that may default or become downgraded, when we have situations like Enron or WorldCom.

		Those securities, while they have an impact on the index, are going to be less damaging to the benchmark, because they're a small component of the index than if they were actually in a manager's portfolio, because typically when somebody owns a security, they're over-weighted by definition, with some exceptions.

		And so, that's the concern. But when you're looking at an overall index, and you're looking at the yield of an index versus the broad market, you're not going to have necessarily the same risk.

		So, my thought process may be that if you lower the quality constraint to investment grade, which would include A's, and possibly AA's, you would have a higher yield.

		I'm not sure exactly what it is that you're trying to accomplish, from a yield perspective, but that's a broader representation of the marketplace, it's still considered investment grade and even if you do have credit events on any individual name, it's not going to have a material impact, unless of course the issuer is so large that it would have an impact.

		But, typically, it wouldn't on the corporate yield. And, virtually all the government securities are AAA rated. And so, one of the thoughts that I had on the train down is to use a standard index that's well established with investors.

		One that I can recommend is what we call Government Credit Index, or the Long Government Credit Index, depending on yields that you're trying to target. And, the long component only means that it only includes securities with ten years to maturity or greater.

		Our definition for intermediate is one up to ten, and our standard indices, our composite indices, are anything greater than one. And so, it's possible and quite frequently we do create benchmarks with specific maturity constraints that allow people to target durations or liabilities that they, unless something points to the benchmark. So, let me --

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  What would you -- I'm looking on page seven(

		MR. BERKLEY:  Okay.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  And, there's 90 issuers -- or 90 issues that comprise 72 billion of AAA corporate -- 497 issues comprises 320 billion. So, a little less than 400 billion for AA's and AAA's. 

		Now, if you were going to narrow that down to the long corporates, that would probably pretty severely narrow that 400 billion down.

		MR. BERKLEY:  Can I do that math for you?

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Okay.

		MR. BERKLEY:  The AAA are 50 securities with 26 billion, and the AA, the long AA, is 152 securities for 70 billion.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Is that in here somewhere, or did you just --

		MR. BERKLEY:  No, it's not in here. 

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Okay, the long was 50 issuers and how many --

		MR. BERKLEY:  The long AAA credit index, which would include more than the corporate bonds, 50 securities, 26 billion.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Twenty-six billion.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  And that's more than corporates?

		MR. BERKLEY:  That's more than corporates. So, if you just stuck with pure corporates, it would be even smaller than that.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  And do you happen to know what the top three or four corporations are that make up that 202 issues?

		MR. BERKLEY:  If you turn to page 11, not in your book but 11 on my documents( I included a chart, and this is just a pure AA corporate index. Okay, so it doesn't include AAA's, just AA's.

		Citigroup, Bank of America, financial companies, all right. One of the things I wanted to point out, is if you looked at the AA credit index, or corporate index, it's higher-weighted than the national market weights in the financial sector, and less weighted in industrials.

		All right, so you do have some issues -- by narrowing the basket down, you do have exposures to certain names, which may not what you're really trying to target. As a result of the credit events in 2002, and earlier this year, there was a demand from investors for what we call issuer-constrained indices.

		One thing I didn't say earlier is that our indices are natural market value weighted. So, we don't -- if Ford issues a bunch of bonds and they make the index rules, the weight of Ford will go up in the index.

		We don't determine those weights, they're determined by the rules. But some of the investors didn't want benchmarks with these natural weights, because there was over-exposures to certain names.

		And so, we created what we call issuer-constrained indices, and we allow investors to specify a parameter, whether it's two percent or three percent, so that we can limit any single issuer, or ticker, to a certain level.

		So, that has become popular with a few investors. And, certainly, if we were looking at a AA corporate index, and you're looking at the names here, and you're not comfortable with 15 1/2 percent weight in Citigroup, you may want to consider an issuer-constrained index, where you would say no issuer has more than Xpercent in the benchmark.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  If you go down to industry groups, not the single-issue but industry groups --

		MR. BERKLEY:  Right.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Out of that population of issuers, you have a potential that financial services and banks, I'm guessing, would make up 70-75 percent of that group, with one industry group.

		MR. BERKLEY:  That's right. You know what, your math is perfect. You can turn to page 10, all right? Did you cheat, Todd, did you look at this early? I'm teasing. But, if you look at the list here, you can see there's a 75 percent weight in financial institutions.

		And the credit index, the overall credit index, not just the AA credit index, has a weight of 33 ( percent in financial institutions. So, by narrowing your focus to the higher credits, you do have -- it will have an impact on the contributions of the components.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I have two related questions. I'm not a finance person, and we just talked about sector constraints, net floaters, privates, UST strips, etc. One of my questions, what about bonds with call writes on them, and what about bonds that are convertible?

		MR. BERKLEY:  Okay, convertible securities aren't included.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Are not?

		MR. BERKLEY:  Are not. Call-able and put-able securities are included.

		MEMBER STEIN:  They are, so that could really -- that can have a big impact when you think about what the rates made from a --

		MR. BERKLEY:  That's correct, and that's why a better measure of risk is what investors use as a concept called duration, as opposed to maturity. Because you could have a 30-year bond that could be traded to a 10-year call.

		So, the market looks at is as a 10-year bond, and if you just look at maturity.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Can you also run down what these other terms mean, floaters, UST strips?

		MR. BERKLEY:  In general, those really are meant -- we want the index to be as vanilla as possible.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes.

		MR. BERKLEY:  And some of these other categories have problems, if you will, either from an analytics perspective or -- they're just different, they're not your standard vanilla type securities.

		And what we're trying to do with the index is create benchmarks that are clear. We do have benchmarks for some of these other asset classes, specifically for investors who like to engage in them, but they're not part of the generic benchmarks.

		MEMBER STEIN:  And your indexes, it's revised -- the numbers are revised daily, even though the baskets of portfolios that make the rules are not?

		MR. BERKLEY:  Exactly right, we publish them every day.

		MEMBER STEIN:  So the most accurate way, if you want to get a feel for what the average interest rate is for bonds, with a certain risk characteristic, would be the first day of the month, or the day that you(

		MR. BERKLEY:  I would disagree, I would say that the best day is every day, all right, because remember that the yield that we publish is the projection, and that incorporates all of the changes that are coming to the market.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes.

		MR. BERKLEY:  All right, so that's your best view of what the market looks like at any given point in time.

		MEMBER STEIN:  But you -- but the market now -- but your basket includes some bonds in it that are no longer at that risk level?

		MR. BERKLEY:  Theoretically, there's two -- well, actually there's two baskets, right? There's the basket that's being judged for performance, which is static. And then there's the basket which is dynamic, which applies the rules every day.

		All right, and that's the best projection.

		MEMBER STEIN:  All right, that's what I was looking for.

		MR. BERKLEY:  And as the month goes on, that becomes a better projection. And then we freeze it at the end the month, and it becomes the returns.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Okay, I've got it. Is the -- I misunderstood. 

		MR. BERKLEY:  Okay, I'm sorry.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Is there much variation among yield rates for bonds with similar risk characteristics, as judged by Moody's?

		MR. BERKLEY:  Yes, there could be many differences. Just because Moody's rates it, has similar bonds in one category, there's many different things that would cause bonds to be priced differently.  It's not just quality.

		MEMBER STEIN:  What are some of the things?

		MR. BERKLEY:  Well, it would be the maturity and duration of the security, that's one aspect. It could be issue events, credit events, for particular names. Just because they're both AA's, one may AA with a potential for an upgrade, one can be for a downgrade.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Okay, yes.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Steven, would you price -- when you're pricing the bonds, certain times, would you go in and put in about how often, where you get your prices, is it based on Treasuries, is it something you take out of the market?

		What's the term that you use? I understand it, but why --

		MR. BERKLEY:  A very good question, thank you. Unlike equities, where bonds are trade -- where stocks are traded on exchanges and everybody can agree what the price of IBM is, bonds are different.

		Bonds trade over the counter. And so, there's no one place you can go to and have everybody agree that that's the price of the bond.  That's the nature of this market. And so, we price all of the bonds in our index from our trading desks.

		And, we use alternate sources for verification, to make sure that the prices aren't out of whack. And, we do that every single month end, which is the key time for investors. 

		We go through a very rigorous process, and these prices are shared with our key investors so they're not secret but, again, you can't just go to a public website and get them. 

		But, the people who are using the benchmarks have access to them, so they can look through and find the mistakes and find question levels. And, inter-month, there's a different process, because it's impossible to price 4,000 bonds by hand every single day.

		And so, we have some matrixes and algorithms that help us price the balance of the market. And the way we do it is by what we call corporate bellwethers. We've identified significant movers in the marketplace that we feel are representative of the broader market.

		And so we can capture, on a daily basis, the movement in those securities, which are called spreads, and apply those spread changes to the balance of the market, so they're indicative.

		All right, and then at month end, we true up everything with actual levels, quotes, from out trading desk. But pricing goes on every day, and the index is priced on those prices every day.

		Typically, corporate bonds will trade on the spread off of a Treasury. All right, so it'll take a Treasury with a similar duration. And the trader looks at it and says, this one's 50 basis points, you know, the yield is 50 basis points higher than the Treasury.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  Is there a commission on the sale of a bond, yes?

		MR. BERKLEY:  Is there commissions?

		MEMBER NYHAN:  Well, there is commission --

		MR. BERKLEY:  None of that is calculated in the index.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  Okay.

		MR. BERKLEY:  Right, so the index is priced at 3:00 p.m. and represents 3:00 p.m. levels, which coincides with futures closes. And it represents bid side prices. And so, the side that somebody would pay for it, not what they would sell it.

		And there's a couple of nuances, I don't want to -- I'll go into it if you'd like, but those are the general rules and there's a couple of nuances that we look at. For example, how we handle new issuance and we do things a little bit differently.

		But, I'm not sure it's pertinent but if you'd like I can talk about it.

		MEMBER STEIN:  This may be something you don't know, as it goes to the ratings( Does the meaning -- are they AAA and AA ratings, do they have meanings that are essentially fixed for all time?

		That is, if we look 10 years ago, we would know what a AA meant, in terms of risk, compared to today, or does that undergo evolution as well?

		MR. BERKLEY:  They're supposed to but, again, that question should probably be directed towards people who work with rating agencies. Okay, there is -- obviously a AAA security has less risk than a A security, but it wouldn't be fair for me to comment on how Moody's or S&P set up those categorizations.

		MEMBER STEIN:  All right, what I'm sort of interested in is what the relationship to a riskless change is --

		MR. BERKLEY:  Even a AAA corporate will trade on the spread off of Treasuries. So, there's -- people are concerned about default risk.

		MEMBER STEIN:  But the AAA's have a high degree of confidence that they're going to get repaid. AA's have a lesser degree, A's, BBB's --

		MR. BERKLEY:  BBB's are still considered investment grade. 

		MEMBER STEIN:  Right, and once you get below that, it becomes speculative? The numbers you gave us before on the long-term corporate, I just want to make sure I got them right. On the long-term corporate AAA's, there's 50 issues? 

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  No --

		MEMBER SZCZUR:   The ones you gave us verbally(

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  The long-term bonds.

		MR. BERKLEY:  Long-term corporate, AAA credit securities, a larger basket. Pure AAA, there were 50 bonds.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Fifty bonds.

		MR. BERKLEY:  Right, that's it.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Possibly more than one issuer?

		MR. BERKLEY:  Yes, certainly more than one issuer.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  I mean, not possibly -- not fewer than 50 issuers?

		MR. BERKLEY:  That's correct.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Okay.

		MR. BERKLEY:  All right, because you have a single issuer and having multiple risk.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Right.

		MR. BERKLEY:  The long-term, AA, was 152 bonds.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  So, when we hear that someone wants to use a long-term bond, a high quality long-term corporate bond index, as an interest rate, the price pension liabilities off of, that index would contain fewer than 100 billion dollars, possibly a lot fewer than 100 billion dollars in bonds?

		MR. BERKLEY:  It would be -- it wouldn't be a lot, maybe, but it would be certainly less. It's a small subset, it's a -- you do have credit exposures -- there are two specific names that contribute, as you saw from the weights of Citigroup.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Right, now do the weights change much in the industries through time? For instance, I'm thinking a few years ago, more than that now, when the telecoms were issuing a lot of debt, they would have possibly made up a higher percentage of the index at that time?

		MR. BERKLEY:  That's exactly right and, in fact, what happened with the telecoms was as that industry had problems and a number of securities were downgraded, the value of the securities became less.

		So, it wasn't as if there were fewer bonds, but the remaining bonds, which were the same bonds that existed, were worth less. And, hence, their market value was less in the index.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Can you -- as far as the telecom industry, can you give us a feel for -- did they get up to a certain percent of the index, and then fall to(

		MR. BERKLEY:  Well, one of the best examples is just Treasuries themselves. All right, Treasuries in the mid-80s had a much higher weight in the aggregate index than they do today. 

		In fact, it was over twice as great as it is today. And that's because the government went through and had some buybacks, and there was less issuance of Treasury securities. 

		And so, the weights in the index will change very subtly over time, but they do change. Again, the index is representing the opportunities that exist. If Treasury bonds don't exist in the marketplace, they shouldn't have a higher weight in the index.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Were you -- at the start, you said that the capacity of securities -- I think I understood, you said it had some problems -- several witnesses before you came in.

		So far, you haven't entered the fray of our basic question, but you've just given us an education on indexes, which is good, but I'm going to throw you into the fray.

		MR. BERKLEY:  Okay, should I take my jacket off?

		(Laughter.)

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Several witnesses have said they would like to see a basket of indices used as a benchmark, so you wouldn't be relying on one index. But if you're telling us that the long-term bonds are less than 100 billion dollars, and there's not that many issuers, and you've got a basket of industries out there, what good does the basket do?

		MR. BERKLEY:  A basket of indices is just the same bonds counted multiple times.

		MEMBER STEIN:  And then divided --

		MR. BERKLEY:  Yes, it's not going, inherently -- it's not going to solve the problem of diversification. I think -- this is where I was leading, and if you want me in the fray, I'll make my suggestion here, which is --

		I think if you look at a well-established index, which has a track record of 30 years, or so, and that's been used by investors all over the country, something such as what we call the Long Government Credit Index, which would include all U.S. Treasuries, all U.S. agencies and all U.S. credit securities with 10 years of maturity and greater.

		That is a very broad benchmark, and had a mix of assets, it has a mix of qualities and if, for some reason, people are uncomfortable with single A's and AA's, which I still would like to understand why, but we can create a Long Government Credit Index that is AA and higher.

		So, I did a little bit of homework on that one as well. It's not in your papers. But if you looked at the Long Government Credit Index over the last 14 years, or so, the yield on that has been higher than the 30-year bellwether for the entire period of time.

		And again, this is sort of a working session here, I suspect, and I can certainly come out with some nice graphs and charts and things that will supply you with all of that information.

		But, that's a benchmark that has a broader number of securities. There's lesser weight in the credit component, because it's including all of the Treasuries and agencies. 

		And, it's already an establishment, all right. It's not as though it needs to be customized.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  What is the spread between the 30-year and this index?

		MR. BERKLEY:  In terms of the yield?

		MEMBER NYHAN:  Yes.

		MR. BERKLEY:  We look at it historically. If you want to run down the chart here, I'll give recent numbers to you. On page nine of my charts( As of the end of June, the yield was 4.98 percent.

		'02 was 5.47 percent. '01 was 6.43 percent. 2000 was 6.48 percent. '99 was 7.28 percent. '98 was 5.83 percent. '97 was 6.32 percent. '96 was 6.99 percent. '95 was 6.30 percent. '94 was 8.30 percent. '93 was 6.55 percent. '92 was 7.61 percent. '91 was 7.67 percent. '90 was 8.89 percent '89 was 8.61 percent. And '88 was 9.63 percent.

		And I can go back 15 years prior to that as well if you need it.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  One last question?

		MEMBER WRAY:  There is no long-term index, currently in existence, for just AA and better corporate bonds?

		MR. BERKLEY:  It's not a standard index. If one exists, it would probably be considered a customized index. We may have one as well. You know, we have 20,000 of these, with many different permutations.

		So, my point is it's not a popular one, all right. But, the thing is that we do -- when we create benchmarks for organizations, we always can backdate them, because the rules --

		As long as you know what the rules are --

		MEMBER WRAY:  So you could build a 30-year history for that particular index?

		MR. BERKLEY:  I believe we can, yes. So, and that's one of the things that we do, is we allow people to see -- create custom indices for them and see how the indices reacted under different market conditions, which is very important, because it's real data.

		So, again, I'm not pushing the Long Government Credit Index, but trying to understand what you want to accomplish, that might be a better measure.  It's an established index, it's a broad index, it contains -- it has higher yields, and it's been out there for a long time.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  The duration of that Long-Term Government Credit Index, what would it be, about?

		MR. BERKLEY:  You can do the duration as of the end of June. I apologize, I don't have that number memorized.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  And, for comparison on your chart here, the duration of the 30-year Treasury was 15.3 years?

		MR. BERKLEY:  Right, so the duration of the Long Government Credit Index, as of the end of June, was 11.25 years.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  So, it's significantly shorter than the 30-year bonds?

		MR. BERKLEY:  It's shorter than the single 30-year bond.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Correct.

		MR. BERKLEY:  And it has a higher yield, and that's because of the inclusion of credit securities.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Okay, I'm sorry that I have to cut off this testimony, but I appreciate it. And we may be back to you for some of the specific data, if you don't mind, Steve.

		MR. BERKLEY:  It would be my pleasure, if I can help. And, again, the one thing I do want to say is, when you're looking at these numbers this -- when you see the AA corporate index, it's not the Long-Government AA Corporate Index, this is the composite, which is one year and greater.

		So, the long component would have higher durations and higher yields, obviously. So, I will leave it at that.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  I appreciate it. Thank you very much.

		MR. BERKLEY:  And thank you very much.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  We are going right to our next witness, which is Jeremy Gold, folks. And then we'll take a break after Jeremy has testified. Jeremy has given us -- you should have two pages(

		Up in the upper right-hand corner, it says Jeremy Gold remarks 7/24/03. I think this was material that was on your stack this morning. And then, there are a couple of back-up documents as well, and Jeremy had sent us -- had sent me some material we thought he distributed via e-mail, and we'll be referencing all of that.

		But, if you want to follow Jeremy's remarks, a couple of back-up items and more back-up has been given and will come. To introduce Dr. Gold, Dr. Jeremy Gold, Dr. Gold provide pension finance consulting to sponsors of D-B pension plans.

		He's consulting focuses on two areas: investment analysis from an asset liability point of view, and strategic benefit advice from a corporate finance perspective.

		Prior to forming his own firm in 1989, Jeremy headed Morgan Stanley pensions, with responsibility for developing and marketing Morgan Stanley products and services to the pension community.

		From '79 to '85, he was a consulting actuary/account executive at Abbot Consultants. Dr. Gold is frequently quoted in benefit investment periodicals. When I was trying to find him, I did a search for Jeremy Gold on the internet and found many references, because he has co-authored many papers, was recently an institutional investor.

		He's a frequent speaker at benefit and investment conferences. He would have been here last month, except that he was speaking in Vancouver while we met. He has testified before Congress, and FASB on the subject of post-employment medical benefits. 

		Dr. Gold is a fellow with the Society of Actuaries, and received his PhD from the Wharton School. Again, he will reference some materials that I have distributed via e-mail in the past to you folks, some of which you have.

		And, if anybody needs that, please let me know. Dr. Gold.

		DR. GOLD:  Chair Thierman, and the members of the Advisory Council, thank you for inviting me to talk with you today about funding defined benefit pension plans. The issue of the day of defined benefit funding is the search for a discount rate to be used to determine the current liability, as referenced in Internal Revenue Code, Section 412(L).

		After having operating under a lenient, temporary standard for the past two years, we are warned that imposing a strong standard in the near term might inflict a disastrous shock upon the system.

		Thus, it appears that stronger standards can only be phased in over several years. The length and strength of the phase-ins is primarily a political concern. The endpoint of the phase-ins is a matter of science. 

		Today, I address where we need to place that endpoint. Why do we, society, require defined benefit pensions to be funded? Realizing the pension plans are promises made by employers to employees, we have collectively concluded that promises made must become promises kept.

		This is the message of ERISA, which included provisions to form the PBGC, and to require employers to set aside funds to back pension promises. Unfortunately, ERISA's implementation fell far short of its message. 

		Why do we require both Federal insurance and funding? We provide insurance because it is the people's will that promises be kept. We insist on minimum funding levels, with the goal that every employer will pay for the benefits that it has promised, and not become a burden on the rest of corporate America.

		Funding becomes critical when the employer goes bankrupt. And the plan beneficiaries and the PBGC must depend on the funded assets to meet the benefit promises. If, at bankruptcy, the plan has enough money to buy a portfolio of liability matching Treasury securities, the assets are adequate.

		If the assets are less, some party, the employees, the PBGC, other companies, taxpayers, must provide additional money or accept the risks that assets will be inadequate in the future.

		What do we find under current standards, and what might we expect under the standards proposed by Representatives Portman and Cardin, and under the most recent administration modifications thereto.

		Companies that sponsor defined benefit plans do go bankrupt, and are more likely to do so during periods of economic weakness. During these same periods, pension plans invested in equities are likely to be poorly funded. 

		And there is a substantial correlation between bankruptcy and poor funding. Companies approaching insolvency often fund at minimum statutory levels. The Portman-Cardin legislation proposes that the existing rules be weakened by substituting corporate bonds for the no-longer-issued 30-year Treasury bond. 

		It is clear that weaker future standards mean that tomorrow's bankruptcies will inflict more damage on the PBGC and, in turn, on the entire system. The Administration argues that its proposed liability measurements will be more accurate than those using the existing standards, because it will use a yield curve, and because 90-day averaging will replace four-year averaging. 

		Although I agree that his will be more transparent and more plan and date sensitive, the use of corporate bond rates, rather than Treasury bond rates, guarantees us that the standard will be weaker than it must be. 

		Companies that meet all of the proposed funding rules will continue to go bankrupt and have insufficient assets when they do so. Companies approaching bankruptcy will aggravate any insufficiency by making the smallest contributions allowed, while taking investment risk in the hope that their gamble will pay off.

		A sound system should not only specify strong permanent standards, but must be designed to encourage prudent behavior by plan managers. Society's rules should incent managers to be cautious in granting benefits, quick to fund promised benefits and reluctant to mismatch assets and liabilities. 

		Society must hold promise-makers responsible. Some suggest that allowing greater funding in good times is an effective substitute for the prudence that we should encourage. 

		Being well-funded when the stock market is bubbling is not the answer. Any additional funding, allowed during the run-up to the stock market peak in March of 2000, would merely have increased the aggregate losses that have been suffered since.

		Full funding at all times, within practical limits, should be the end-point of the process we now begin. I've provided three additional documents in my written testimony. 

		These address the use of a Treasury yield curve to define the current liability. Second, solvency as the paramount social issue. We should discard all statutory funding rules that do not directly relate to solvency.

		And third, how the PBGC is effectively forced to guarantee loans made by our weakest companies. Thank you for your attention.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Open the floor to questions(

		MEMBER TRONE:  I got that one.

		(Laughter.)

		MEMBER TRONE:  Yes, nice job.

		DR. GOLD:  Thank you.

		MEMBER BONGARD:  I was just going to ask if these proposals were put into effect, how would you imagine that would influence plan sponsor behavior that had existing defined benefit plans and those that might potentially put new ones in in the future?

		DR. GOLD:  On the second point first, almost nothing we have done in the last 20 years has done a very good job of encouraging new defined benefit plans. As an actuary, pension actuary, and therefore a great believer in defined benefit plans, that disappoints me.

		Unfortunately, I must also disappoint you, I don't really have an answer to that problem. I am actually thinking about it. I think it's a very important question. Your other question is, how will it effect those who are presently have plans.

		And I think I'd like to make two remarks in that regard. First, I hope I'm talking about a time, at the end of a several-year phase-in period, when companies which have, according to some statistics, gone from 129 percent funding to 78 percent funding in the last three years, will be something over 100 percent.

		And, at that point, I want to say never again. Once we're funded, we should provide incentives encouraging employers to be more prudent. And what does prudence mean? It means that giving a benefit that would cost $1 if you bought it in the market, or if you bought it from an insurance company, and telling shareholders that because of the magic of long-term equity investments, that will only cost $.60 today, is injurious to the whole system.

		If you want to make the bond versus stock bet, as a corporation or as a shareholder, you have my blessing. But, if you want to say that by putting away $.60 in an equity rich portfolio, you will cover a benefit that really costs $1, you're fooling yourself, you're fooling your shareholders and, ultimately, you're guaranteeing that there will be failure.

		What will they do? I don't know. I think that we've -- if they continue to believe they can give away $1 for $.60, the price is right, the promises will continue. We've got to put a better price, a price that reflects society's commitment that these benefits, once promised, will be made.

		That commitment requires a Treasury rate. 

		MEMBER MILLER:  So, your position is that no change should be made?

		DR. GOLD:  No, we should -- I'm sorry. Please, finish your question.

		MEMBER MILLER:  I don't think I disagree with a lot of what you're saying, but I do believe that the vast majority of defined benefit plans are plans that are responsibly managed and funded.

		And, that there are temporary problems that have been caused by this, and you shouldn't assume that the majority of sponsors who have seen their funding come down, will not take that funding back up on the long-term basis if they're given the opportunity to do so. 

		I mean, they're not even -- the vast majority are not going to dump off --

		DR. GOLD:  I agree.

		MEMBER MILLER:  So, are you proposing that this relief should not be extended to those employers who are more likely to offload their responsibility on the PBGC, or such as being less than 70 percent funded, or less than some other target?

		Or are you saying across the board, because of that risk, nobody should be liable?

		DR. GOLD:  I'm going to be at the end of the spectrum here, but I'm going to say that I'm for zero tolerance. And I have, what I think, is a fairly good reason for that.

		It's that never again principle I stated before. Once they can afford to cover all the benefits they promised, at Treasury rates, if they want to take risks, put in more contributions, let them.

		But when they fall below -- let me say this( the source of the present mess is not a fallen stock market and falling interest rates. And one more caution, if you think that we are in the worst position we can be in, then just look to Japan, where after their stock market had done as badly as we had done, it fell another 70 percent.

		And look at their interest rates, which are after they've fallen as low -- so, I don't know where we are in this. But if we get healthy, certainly I share your view that the healthiest companies will, in fact, get healthy one way or another, I don't want to see them taking this risk again.

		What risk is it? It's asset-liability mismanagement. I want them to put in enough money, before they begin to take those risks, which they take at the expense of their employees, at the expense of richer companies who will make good if they fail.

		I don't think that we need to be tolerant of the company that is a big successful company today.  Their cost of capital is low. When they want to borrow, they don't have to borrow by under-funding their plan.  They can borrow from the capital markets.

		And what about the company that's not so good? My concern is that whenever a company goes bankrupt, it has the amount to pay for everything it's promised up until that point.

		My great fear is that the weaker the standards, the more bankruptcies, and the weaker the company's pension plans when the bankruptcy occurs. And my only solution, and I think it's an efficient one, from an economist's point of view -- we don't have time to argue for why it is societally efficient, but it is to require everyone to fund for the entire benefits they've promised.

		MEMBER MILLER:  And I don't disagree with that. But, for example, in the multiemployer arena, the extent of under-funding that exists today, exists in large part because we've reached funding maximum, funding caps, and so benefits will improve by and large at the wrong time. 

		Now, we're underneath the caps.  If you say to an employer in a multiemployer group, say we have a Japanese standard, you're now down a Japanese cycle, you're now down a couple more years and the funding standard account gets triggered, and those employers have to start making mandatory contributions, you probably have killed off those defined benefit plans in the long run.

		So, and it was not that they were not trying to responsibly manage their pension plans, they were doing so within the constraints imposed by the regulatory system. So, the regulatory system was, in part, the cause of it. 

		The regulatory system was lapsing --

		DR. GOLD:  I'm not claiming that I know how long the transition should be. I really want to get through to the end-point, which if it had been the beginning point, we wouldn't be where we are today.

		Having said that, and with the view that I'm here because I have some expertise, let me say I have no expertise whatsoever with respect to Multiemployer plans, and so I don't want to comment any further.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  I believe you are the first strong advocate of a yield curve that we have had here. We have heard though that yield curves are too complicated, that it's too costly, that they've not been well studied and perhaps we should study them, that they might have negative effects on the capital markets, that they may be unfair to employers with older workforces. 

		We've heard a litany of criticisms of yield curve and, yet, you're recommending use of a yield curve. Can you speak to the detractors of yield curves for a moment? From all I can tell, yield curves make people fat too.

		DR. GOLD:  There's been progress in financial markets, more progress in financial markets than there has been in pension markets. And it would be inconceivable to me that we can regulate banks without looking at the term structure of their commitments, and so on.

		It is inconceivable to me that the Federal Reserve can set policy, whether Treasury can borrow without considering the entire yield curve. Even an individual corporation borrowing looks for a weak spot on a yield curve that suits it.

		This is how markets operate. There is no trader on Wall Street who would not, when faced with a cash flow matching problem, would look to anything but a matching portfolio, which implicitly contains all of the aspects that we abbreviate when we say yield curve.

		It is, in fact, more expensive, in terms of lower yield, to provide benefits for people who are going to receive those benefits in five years than those who are going to receive them in 25 years, simply because the yield curve has been generally upward sloping.

		I have made a speculation that, as insurance companies and pension plans are marked to market, we may see the yield curve flatter in the future, as the demand for long securities to hedge these long liabilities increases, and as accounting transparency and a focus on the balance sheet rather than the income statement, encourages borrowers to prefer borrowing short.

		Present accounting encourages them to borrow long. That's rather speculative, and we don't really have to go very far there. I'd like to take this opportunity, though, to make a comment more on the difference between, say, AA and Treasuries, than between the yield curve and not the yield curve.

		If, on the day of bankruptcy, a company has a perfectly matched AA portfolio, every cash flow in the liability stream is matched by a promised cash flow from the AA portfolio.

		And the AA portfolio is well-diversified.  It has 300 different bonds. I guarantee you, those bonds will not, for 30 years, meet the liabilities.  That's one thing you can be sure of.

		One of those 300 bonds issuers will fail, even if they all start out as AA. Since we have only enough money, if we earn AA rates, if we buy the AA portfolio, we guarantee ourselves that there's a shortfall.

		The only way to avoid that is with the Treasury-level security, if society really means that these promises shall be kept. And, if we further mean, that the promise should be the first to provide the wherewithal to meet the promise, rather than shifting it off to others.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  So, you're saying, if we do use the yield curve --

		DR. GOLD:  Not that 30-year curve(

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  If we use the yield curve, we use Treasury securities, instead of corporate securities?

		DR. GOLD:  Yes. Incidentally, for those who may entertain the idea of the annuities, let me give you a statistic of some importance. The closeout annuity market, last year, was 1.2 billion dollars.  That's the entire 2000 purchased, by pension plans, of group annuities to closeout their plans.

		Anyone who thinks that you can discover prices on a 1.2 billion oligopic, illiquid trading set, I suggest that you compare it to the Treasury market, which trades over $300 billion per day, versus $1.2 billion a year.

		The objectivity, the liquidity, the visibility and the security of the Treasuries is just not matched by any of these other proxies, all of which have conveniences. But most of those conveniences lead to cost-shifting. I'm not going to choose who to call on.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Norman, then John had his hand up --

		MEMBER STEIN:  A number of the criticisms I heard today on the yield curve, I admit I guess I'm one of the few people on the Council that thinks there's a lot to merit it, is that it's very hard to precisely determine liabilities.

		For example, if you look at somebody and they're 64 years old, you also have to note the age of their spouse and you have to know how likely it is they're going to take a joint survivor, just to give one example. 

		When you talk about matching liabilities, you're still talking about using some kind of rough justice.  You can't do it with absolute precision. That's not what you're advocating, is that --

		DR. GOLD:  Well, what you're pointing out is that there are other weaknesses.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes.

		DR. GOLD:  I don't want to aggravate them. So, it isn't that I think liabilities can be perfectly predictive, but we talked about a measure here of solvency, of funding, of reliability.

		There's still going to be judgment, there's going to be behavior and misbehavior. But we don't have to systematically induce a bad measurement system, simply because what we're measuring has other measurement problems.

		So, yes, the liability cash flow is projected by actuaries are imperfect, just as they are when you buy an annuity.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes, okay.

		DR. GOLD:  But we have the opportunity to make everybody pay for what they're promising. I don't know why we would settle for less.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I have another question, but I'll let the other people ask first in case there's not enough time. John?

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Is there room for equities in a pension portfolio, under your scenario?

		DR. GOLD:  Not as part of a minimum standard. But, you're asking now a very different question from what we've been talking about. So, I really ought to make a sharp, bright line here.

		I'm talking about minimum funding standards. The dollar amount of assets I want to be there each time I come to measure, which I hope to do frequently and at least once per year.

		That's very different from the investment question. I think, when it comes to setting PBCG premiums, those companies which are fully funded 100 percent or more my Treasury standard, who have substantial equities, might have to pay a higher premium because they are putting others at greater risk.

		I think that choice is ultimately an investment choice. I know a very good theory, which suggests that you do not do anything useful for shareholders by holding equity in your pension plan.

		I think I recognize your name as being in a union environment?

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Right.

		DR. GOLD:  So, I'm speaking to the corporate financial officer, on behalf of his shareholders, and I'm saying I don't see -- I've got good theory to suggest you're throwing away investing in equities.

		I don't know if I have the corresponding set of comments for you.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  No, that's fine -- I mean, on the single employer's side, I mean, you can have a plan sponsor that sets up a pension fund, funding liabilities 20, 30, 40, 50, 70 years in the future, who may not want to put the money this year into Treasury earning four percent.

		They think that they're going to get a higher return on equities over time, and their intention is to fully fund the plan. But, then when it comes around to the calculations, then all of a sudden you have to use this lower Treasury rate and that's going to discourage people from using equities in the perfect world --

		DR. GOLD:  Well, the good new about discouraging them from using equities is that -- not using equities is a win-win-win-win-win situation.

		(Laughter.)

		DR. GOLD:  It's better for the employees, it's better for the shareholders. The only loser is the taxman. When corporate pension plans invest in bonds, rather than equities, they increase shareholder wealth. 

		It's true that they increase the expected contributions to be made, but after fully pricing in the risk and the tax effects, they are destroying value by investing what amounts to shareholders in equities, and the shareholders can invest in equities themselves.

		I can prove that to you.  It's an hour's worth of proof.  I've written a couple of papers on it. A number of others have, going back to notably Fischer Black in 1980 and Erwin Tepper in 1981. 

		It is demonstrable, by arbitrage, not by statistics, not by averages, not by what might happen, but simply by following the cash, it's demonstrable that the investment in equities is the value of the story.

		I know then entire world is under a different paradigm but, with good accounting, what I have said to you will become evident.

		MEMBER MILLER:  So you would dispute the portfolio allocation models that show risk/returns as being enhanced when you have a component of equities to fixed income?

		DR. GOLD:  There is no doubt, in any model that I believe in, that equities are expected to return more than bonds. The question is, where should those equities be held, and who should own them?

		Ultimately, the shareholders own all of the assets and own all of the liabilities, before we get into guarantees and other things, that shareholders have made the promises and they owe that money, and they own the assets, and it is more efficient, it is better for them to buy their own equities and not have a pension plan buy them for them.

		Nonetheless, as an individual investor, as a 401(k) investor, it makes perfect sense, and I'm the damned fool to prove it with my own investments, to own a lot of equities.

		I, with hindsight I could be a lot smarter, but there are good reasons for individuals to hold equities that do not apply to pass-thrus, to corporations and their pension plans.

		MEMBER STEIN:  One of the --

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Could I interrupt you, because Mark had a question(

		MEMBER BONGARD:  I was curious about -- it sounds like you believe, under your proposal, that there'll be no plan that will ever be under-funded? Where does that lead the PBGC, does that mean it gets to be phased out?

		DR. GOLD:  I would think, in a world that -- if you'll allow me( I may sound idealist already, but in my ideal world, PBGC would be effectively vestigial. Its role would be to deal with the fact that something happens, and that thing happens regardless of how prudent we are.

		But that should not be related to their behavior, if we're lucky. It should be those great accidents that we cannot predict, that somehow diversifying across all pension America, we get some benefits out of having a guarantee behind it.

		But, ideally, there's no reason to swap money along corporations through the PBGC. Why do we want them to both invest in each other and guarantee each other? I believe the name for that is a keiretsu, and it has not done well elsewhere.

		Let each company do its own job, take its own risks. Let the PBGC be the ultimate backstop, and hopefully with very low premiums, because we are so prudent on the funding side.

		MEMBER STEIN:  If people did what you suggest, and they basically have their portfolios match their liabilities, by investing in risk-less securities, what does that do to the market?

		Not only will we have Treasuries in our pension plans that are basically being backed by future tax revenues.

		DR. GOLD:  Mind you, I say that the funding rules should require that they have enough money to buy those Treasuries.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes, no I understand that --

		DR. GOLD:  I haven't really said they should --

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes, but a lot of people suggested that, and I think even you sort of suggested that it might not be a bad idea --

		DR. GOLD:  It might not be a bad idea, but it's not one that I think requires regulation. I think the markets can do that. It's certainly the case that insurance companies have operated on the belief that by taking A risk, while they make their own AAA promises, that they're doing something of value.

		And a corporation that wanted, if they were 120 percent funded, to have some equities or to have corporate risk in their mix, is separate from the funding standards. But you're asking another question.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes.

		DR. GOLD:  If all of pension America demanded bonds, where would they come from?

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes.

		DR. GOLD:  Unfortunately, that subject takes too long. I'll refer you to a presentation I made at Mr. Ryan's seminar a year ago. I believe that what that would demonstrate, in the short form, is this( 

		Corporations will leverage less in their pension plans. They will leverage more on their balance sheets, meaning they will issue more bonds. And they'll issue less equity.

		And the new equilibrium may be copasetic -- I don't even know if that's a word.

		MEMBER STEIN:  It is a word, I don't know what it means though.

		DR. GOLD:  It means good, right?

		(Laughter.)

		DR. GOLD:  The other lesson, though, is there'll be a transition, where the pressure on equities will be downward and the demand for bonds will be upward. And the pension plan that switches sooner, rather than later, will benefit from those switching sooner rather than later.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes, I agree. Well, going back to Rocky's questions, I wonder, then, -- let me ask just one more question. I'm not sure how to phrase this exactly. But, I had difficulty at lunch trying to frame this.

		But you have a lot of people who are not in the individual equity market, who don't have 401(k) plans, whose investments come through the defined benefit plan, acting in some sense as a financial intermediary.

		And, to the extent that we want those people to share in whatever risk premium exists by investing in equities, we start closing that off to the extent we encourage pension plans just to invest in bonds.

		I don't know what -- how exactly to fit that in, but --

		DR. GOLD:  Let me see what you're saying, if I can. Maybe slightly interactive. I'm going to give you a promise, which if I kept would be worth $1. My actuary, taking advantage of equity premiums, is going to tell me that's worth $.70.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes.

		DR. GOLD:  Well, what I've given you, in fact, is something that may not be worth $1. 

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes, that's a disclosure issue. You're really being promised $.70, but if --

		DR. GOLD:  But $.70 gets put to work in the market --

		MEMBER STEIN:  And it might turn out --

		DR. GOLD:  But you're really getting, not on a general market, you're getting it on the health of this company.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Okay.

		DR. GOLD:  Employees are always over-exposed to their own companies.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes.

		DR. GOLD:  But, because their company is exposed to the market, every person is exposed to the market, whether they own equities or not.

		MEMBER STEIN:  That's a good point.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Tell us what you really think.

		(Laughter.)

		DR. GOLD:  I guess I must have, or you wouldn't have said that. So, I'm pleased that I have said what I really mean. 

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  We have time for another question if anyone has one. Okay, thank you very much, can we do a five-minute break, folks?

		(Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off the record at 2:29 p.m. and came back on the record at 2:39 p.m.)

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Our next witness is Ron Ryan, from Ryan Labs. And Ronald J. Ryan is the founder and the President of Ryan Labs, which manages over three billion dollars in assets. 

		Previously, Mr. Ryan headed the Ryan Financial Strategy Group, which created the first daily bond index in the United States, the Treasury yield curve, which is syndicated throughout the world. 

		Mr. Ryan built Ryan Labs as an asset management and research firm, specializing in custom index funds since 1988. He's well known for his innovative work on fixed income indexes and research, especially asset-liability management.

		I was told at break that he is the grandfather of the Lehman indices. I'm sure they just mean he's the father of the Lehman indices.

		(Laughter.)

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  But Mr. Ryan has worked with bonds since at least 1966, as I went back through his work in bond and in indices since 1973. He holds the Chartered Financial Analyst designation.

		He has both an MBA and a DBA from Loyola University. And, he's up(

		MR. RYAN:  Ryan Labs is honored to present our views on retirement DB funding and discount rate issues, with possible solutions. We believe there is a pension crisis in America, that threatens the solvency and financial integrity of our corporations, our cities, our states and even the federal government. 

		The size of the pension under-funding suggests that this is the largest financial dilemma since the S&L crisis of the 1980s. Corporations have to fill out IRS Form 5500, if their pension plan is under-funded by greater than $50 million.

		At the end of 2002, the deficit recorded here was close to $250 billion. According to the Wilshire annual report on state retirement systems pensions, the public state fund deficit was another $94 billion. 

		In both cases, the discount rates used to calculate such deficits were higher than market rates, suggesting these deficits are much larger than presented. And, according to the CATO Institute, our Social Security liability totals over $20 trillion, the largest liability in the world, with about $5 trillion in assets that are subject to Congressional withdrawals for operating budget needs.

		Since your focus here is on corporate pension plans, we will address this area only. The pension crisis Ryan Labs envisions shows up as four problems for corporate financial statements.  Please see page 8.

		First is earnings drag. Second is higher contributions. Third is higher variable PBGC premiums. And fourth is lower funding status. In an effort to educate, as well as monitor, the pension asset liability status of our clients, Ryan Labs created the first liability index in America in 1991.  Please see page 9.

		We had it trademarked in 1992. This index consists of 100 percent Treasury zero-coupon bonds, equally weighted, with an average duration of 15.5 years. Such an index conforms to FAS 87, and as a good proxy for the average pension plan liability growth behavior.

		In practice, we customize this index to match each client's actuarial benefits schedule and produce accurate measurements of pension liability size, structure and growth.

		On page 10, using a static asset allocation of five percent cash, 30 percent bonds, 60 percent domestic equities, five percent international equities, which tends to be the pension industry standard, based upon many P&I surveys.

		Pension assets have, on average, under-performed pension liabilities by -67.83 percent over the last three calendar years. Page 11 shows that if a pension DB plan was fully funded on December 1988, it would be 57 percent funded at the end of 2002.

		The reason for such askew-ness to equities lies within accounting and actuarial rules of practices that mislead pension funds into inappropriate asset allocation decisions.

		The true villain of the pension crisis is the pension pencil. If you think the Enron pencil was interesting, wait until you see the pension pencil. Please meet "Woody".

		Woody can enhance your earnings, it can reduce your liabilities any time you want. The ROA is on page 12. Corporations are earnings-led, ROA-led, they're not liability-led. 

		Since pensions are an expense on the income statement, corporations want this cost minimized, if not removed. The offset to this pension cost is the return on pension assets, ROA.

		Accounting practices allow for corporations to forecast the ROA a year in advance.  Amazing.  While if you know your pension expenses a year in advance, you know the ROA needed to wash out those costs. 

		But why stop there? If you raise the ROA above the break-even needed to wash out pension expense, you will create pension income that enhances earnings. Thank you, Woody.

		Indeed, this procedure has become a national trend, such that 10 percent of earnings per share is attributable to pension income, according to S&P. A pension accounting allows this optimistic forecast of ROA if the auditors can validate from historical return behaviors.

		All asset classes are treated this way, except bonds, where the current yield to maturity is used, not historical return patterns. This has led to a reduction in bond allocations, as interest rates kept going down for several years, and an increase in equities, as well as hedge funds and alternative investments, which either have historical returns that validate the ROA or have returns that are not market returns, but book value or appraised value-based.

		For example, private equity and real estate. As a result, bonds is the low-risk asset, are the matching liability asset, has not been promoted for asset allocation as its market yield has fallen below the ROA forecast for the last 10 years.

		The ROA forecast has been rather constant, averaging 9.2 percent for the S&P. The difference between the forecasted ROA and actual returns for each year are amortized, usually, over the average life of the pension plan, which is about 15 years.

		This amortization is called actuarial gain and loss. The exhibit on page 13 shows that the last three calendar years had a mismatch of ROA versus the actual returns of about -47 percent cumulative, resulting in an amortization of about -3 percent of pension assets, as an actuarial loss annually for the next 12-14 years.

		Corporations don't want earnings volatility. So this smoothing process was invented as a compromise to FAS 87. However, it has not taken a short-term problem and made it a recurring long-term earnings drag, which most security analysts will discount more heavily.

		Warren Buffett has warned corporations that too high an ROA risks litigation for the CFO, the Board and the auditors. Naturally, corporations don't want to reduce the ROA, since it would damage earnings immediately for that year with now amortization.

		The exhibit on page 14 shows the earnings cost of just a one percent reduction in the ROA for several large corporations - huge. The liability side of the equation has a similar situation. 

		FAS 87 requires the discounting of liabilities, as a high quality bond yield curve and annuity rates. Page 15 quotes FAS 87, paragraph 199 and paragraph 44, which are clear that you are to use individual discount rates - a yield curve.

		They even give an example where the one-year T-bill, the seven-year bond and the 30-year bond are all cited as having different interest rates. Page 16 quotes the SEC who, since 1993, has warned corporations to follow the FASB guidelines or face financial restatements and civil or criminal penalties.

		The SEC believes the guidance provide by FAS 106, paragraph 186, for medical liabilities, applies to pensions as well. Page 17 quotes FAS 106, paragraph 186, which is quite clear that you are to price liabilities as a high quality zero-coupon bond portfolio, whose par values match the liability payment amount, and whose maturities match the liability payment dates.

		Liabilities are a bond portfolio, a high quality zero-coupon bond portfolio. Most DB plans want to price liabilities at the highest discount rate that they can qualify under FAS 87, to reduce the size of their liabilities, which will lower pension expense. 

		Typically, the Moody's AA corporate rate is chosen. This index was invented in 1929, and represents only long corporates, not a yield curve. Our critique of this index is attached in the appendix section, that you have as a separate handout.

		Page 18 explains that actuaries use a discount rate as forecast of long-term growth for liabilities. For example, the return on liabilities, ROL, as the complement of the ROA for assets. 

		This forecast is then compared to the actual growth of liabilities for the fiscal year. And the difference is then amortized over the average life of the pension, around 15 years.

		Companies don't want volatility in their financials, so the amortization is supposed to smooth out such volatility. However, actuaries never use market yield curve rates as discount rates.

		Instead, they use a single rate to price all liabilities, which is usually one percent or more higher in yield. Page 19 calculates how this inaccuracy leads to an amortization on the liability side, that can be quite large, as the Moody's rate, the expected ROL, was 26 percent too low in estimated growth for the last three years, causing a 1.74 percent amortization of pension liabilities for the next 12 years.

		When the asset and liability side amortizations are added together, to equal a total actuarial gain loss, we find out the total earnings drag. Our exhibit on Page 20 tries to isolate this actuarial gain loss dilemma, facing most corporations with a DB plan.

		If earnings are $1 billion, with pension assets at $7 billion and pension liabilities as $10 billion, for a 30 percent deficit, the last three calendar years asset allocation and discount rate pricing, or mis-pricing, would cause a $393 million earnings drag each year for the next 12 years, equal to a 39.3 percent reduction of last years earnings of $1 billion.

		Indeed, General Motors reported a 33 percent decline in 2002 earnings per share from this amortization. S&P has forecasted the average earnings drag for the S&P 500 will be around negative 15 percent for the next few years.

		Since the S&P does not have historical earnings growth of 15 percent per year, it seems that we will have a low or no earnings growth for the S&P for the foreseeable future. Page 21, contributions(

		Corporations don't want added costs. Pension contributions are an additional cost that has paid annually, and quite often not budgeted. Corporations want a pension holiday, no pension contribution.

		Since the contribution is based on the asset-liability funding ratio, the IRS rules 404(A) and 412(L) apply. As the exhibit on Page 21 shows, the IRS uses a weighted average formula discount rate, based on the last four years of the 30-year Treasury, with a corridor of 90-120 percent of that weighted rate.

		Such a formula would never represent the current market yield. Based on this formula, as of June 30, 2003, this weighted discount rate would be 4.81 percent, versus the 5.30 percent average for 2002.

		It would take a yield of 5.56 percent, at year-end 2003, to match last year's average discount rate. Page 22, most, if not all, of the FASB and IRS interpretations are done to enhance financial statements, with little concern for the asset side.

		Imagine that you are asked to manage the assets of a DB plan. You're told the objective is to fund the pension liabilities at the lowest cost and lowest risk to the plan. You're then given liabilities in the following manner(

		First, priced as a single discount rate. Second, it's not a market rate. Third, it's calculated annual, several months delinquent. And fourth, the liability portfolio's not provided.

		Could you manage assets, or perform the asset allocation decisions, with this information? Could you function versus the S&P 500, or any asset index, if it came out annually, months delinquent, and you never saw the portfolio and the prices used were not market prices?

		Of course not. So, how could the liability side operate any differently? The solutions are obvious, page 23. Until liabilities are priced at the market, with complete transparency and accuracy, we run the risk of an asset-liability disconnect, similar to the S&L crisis.

		Liability should be priced at the market as a yield curve. A rule should be created, or enforced, that reads: If you cannot buy it, you cannot use it as a discount rate.

		The Moody's AA rate is not purchasable as a yield curve. Corporate zero-coupon bonds don't exist, they're not purchasable. The Salomon pension yield curve index is not purchasable. 

		Corporate coupon bonds are not purchasable past a 15-year duration. You can't buy the Lehman Aggregate. Most bonds don't have enough liquidity. Can you imagine the fees in pension liabilities with AA corporate bonds and, as Jeremy Gold said, just one issuer defaults over the 30 years.

		Bond indexes are market-weighted, they're not liability-weighted. They include bonds with options, namely call features, which distort or don't match the liability payment date.

		The solution starts with the Treasury zero-coupon yield curve, strips. At the moment, these are the only zeroes that can be purchased in size for every maturity of the Treasury yield curve.

		The fact remains, there are no corporate zero-coupon bonds. On page -- until a custom liability index is built for each pension plan, based upon a unique actuarial term structure shape of that plan, and priced off a real zero-coupon bonds, pension assets are in jeopardy of managing versus the wrong objective.

		Currently, pension assets are managed versus generic asset market indices, not liability indices. If you outperform the S&P 500, but lose the liabilities, you lose. We should demand accurate accounting of pension assets and liabilities.

		Only marked to market accounting provides this. Pension age should not come in the form of incorrect pricing that effects the asset-liability balance. You never hear of state lotteries having an asset-liability problem, and yet they are required by law to invest 100 percent in government securities, usually, only Treasury zeroes.

		We should demand pricing of pension liabilities off the Treasury zero yield curve, weighted by the actuarial benefit schedule. Once a custom liability index is in place, the assets side can function.

		Asset allocation and performance measurement models can now compare, accurately, the growth and risk behavior of assets versus liabilities, by term structure. The exhibit on Page 24 demonstrates the need and benefits of a liability index.

		The graph depicts the 10-year risk-reward behavior of several key asset classes, shown as dots versus the liability timeline, which is the Treasury zero-coupon yield curve - strips.

		Notice that the S&P 500 on the right had an annual return of 9.34 percent. Notice that the Lehman Aggregate on the left had an annual return of 7.51 percent. First impressions would suggest that the S&P 500 outperformed the Lehman Aggregate, or bonds, by 1.83 percent each year. 

		However, prudent asset allocation would suggest that you use short assets to fund short liabilities, and long assets to fund long liabilities. On closer inspection, the S&P 500 is below the liability line. 

		The S&P 500 lost to long liabilities by 2.67 percent per year over the last 10 years. Believe it or not, the 20-year Treasury zero-coupon bond outperformed the S&P 500 by 2.67 percent annually for the 10 years ending December 2002. 

		If asset classes are not measured versus liabilities, then assets singly have the wrong index objective. In the words of Confucius, given the wrong index objective you will get the wrong risk-reward behavior.

		America has the wrong indexes as their objective. Only a liability index, customized to a pension plan's actuarial schedule, could ever properly calculate and measure each pension's true asset liability position.

		Similar to a doctor-patient relationship, you cannot help the pension patient until you run accurate tests, accurate pricing of the liabilities to see what and where is the problem.

		If the tests are flawed with inaccurate data, the doctor may prescribe the wrong pricing medicine, or want to perform improper asset allocation surgery. Since pension assets and pension liabilities are the largest assets and liabilities of America, it behooves us to act correctly, even if it causes some pain.

		A band-aid or accounting cover-up medication will not cure the pension crisis. Don't help the pension crisis by mis-pricing liabilities. Price liabilities accurately, off a purchasable Treasury zero-coupon yield curve.

		Provide pension relief by relaxing contributions until there is a significant asset-liability deficit. God Bless America, God Bless America's pensions. Thank you.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  The floor is open.

		MEMBER BONGARD:  What kind of transition would you recommend, assuming Congress went in this direction?

		MR. RYAN:  If contributions were not allowed to be made until the deficit was, say, 30 percent or greater? And then over the course of years, you raised the level. So, initially it's 70 percent funding, and then it goes to 75 percent and then 80 percent, 85 percent, 90 percent. 

		Give them time to heal their wounds, but let them know you're watching this correctly. 

		MEMBER BONGARD:  Would that be a 10-year period, seven-year period?

		MR. RYAN:  That's a good question. They most probably need five to 10 years. 

		MEMBER BONGARD:  What do you think most employers would do that sponsor these plans, if such a fix were enacted?

		MR. RYAN:  Well, the initial reaction is negative, but it's like anything in life, most people don't want to take the medicine because it tastes bad or it hurts. But when you start getting relief, and you heal, I think you appreciate it.

		MEMBER MILLER:  You had an earnings -- your earnings drag chart( What was the earnings enhancement of the pension plan system, prior to the downturn of the markets? Was it 10 percent, or --

		MR. RYAN:  According to the S&P, it's in the neighborhood of 12 percent.

		MEMBER MILLER:  Twelve percent, okay.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  In the morning session, we had witness after witness promote the long-term high-grade corporate bond as an alternative index to the 30-year.

		MR. RYAN:  Yes.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  And the underlying message seemed to be the whole time, is that this can't be solved it's going to go on, and all that. And what you, and the guy in front of you, said if I listened and heard what you all said, you all have been more concerned with the protection of the participants, by not going to that long-term corporate bond, but by going to a Treasury-based -- both of you seem to say that Treasury-based yield curves as a way to protect participants.

		Then, and these are my words not your words, bail out the companies that have, for some reason, gotten into problems. Is that a fair interpretation of what I'm hearing?

		MR. RYAN:  Yes, you know, it's hard to solve the problem if you don't know what it is. I'm sure you would love to go to your ATM machine and it says that you have a $3 million checking account balance when you know you don't. 

		We need to know the truth. I can't cure a problem if I don't know what it is. Now, AA corporates( the pension plan would love it because it's a higher discount rate, right?

		But it's artificial, hypothetical. Wall Street would love it, because in order for you to match or beat that rate, you know what you're going to have to buy? Single A and BAA bonds.

		Guess where the best profits are on Wall Street? They're not with the Treasury securities, where they make a 64/128. It's with A's and BAA's, where it works in integers. They could make huge profits. 

		And, they're not very liquid. We don't have a bond exchange. We don't know the price of most securities, except Treasuries that come across real-time on the broker screens and the Bloomberg's.

		A wonderful way to make money, when people don't know right from wrong, good price from bad price.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  You've got the Chamber of Commerce vote, when I asked you this question and I'm happy with the answer. In essence, you said it would be so difficult -- I'm going to change my wording of it.

		It's so difficult to do a matrix for companies to do a matrix to price out the yield curve.

		MR. RYAN:  Right.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  That the information really wasn't readily available. Do you agree with that? Do you know how hard it would be to do that?

		MR. RYAN:  Impossible. First of all, coupon bonds don't go past the 15-year duration, right? So what do you do past 15 years?

		MR. MCSHEA:  No, you're not following me.

		MR. RYAN:  Re-state the question please.

		MEMBER STEIN:  He was asking, can you build a yield curve in your kitchen.

		MR. RYAN:  Yes, I'm going to get to that stuff. First, you can't do it because there's no bonds past 15 years, right? 

		MR. MCSHEA:  Okay.

		MR. RYAN:  Okay. Number two is, --

		MEMBER STEIN:  You're talking about doing that with corporates, right, rather than with --

		MR. MCSHEA:  Yes, I'm talking about doing it with Treasuries. Can you do it with Treasuries?

		MR. RYAN:  Absolutely. Treasuries have real zeroes, basically every month of every quarter, going out for 28 years. We had a sad day in the bond business when the Treasury, on Halloween 2001, cancelled the 30-year Treasury. 

		I don't think they realized what they did. It's hard to match liabilities past 28 years now. State lotteries are a great example of what to do. They match assets and liabilities and go to bed, right?

		And they're struggling to find Treasuries past 28 years right now. So, we have it( why create something when we already have it. We have zeroes every month, every quarter, going out 28 years.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  One of the questions we asked other people was depth and risk of the corporate bond market, and we basically got an answer that it wasn't very deep at all.

		MR. RYAN:  Right.

		MEMBER STEIN:  It is bad breadth.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  What?

		MEMBER STEIN:  It is bad breadth.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  How deep is the corporate Treasury market? I mean, is it deep enough for everybody to step in and do this?

		MR. RYAN:  How deep is the Treasury market?

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  I mean, compared to the corporates?

		MR. RYAN:  Oh, it's -- the largest corporate bonds, until General Motors offered the $13 billion issue -- now, most corporate bonds are below $400 million in size. A $1 billion Treasury issue is considered an odd lot.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  What?

		MR. RYAN:  A $1 billion Treasury issue is considered an odd lot. We issue $20-25 billion every auction - the size of some countries. So, there's no question that the greatest liquidity in the world is with the Treasury market; the greatest size.

		And, God Bless America's deficit, we're now going to increase that.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  I have a follow-up question with a question about the dependents.

		MR. RYAN:  Yes.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  And, we've gotten specific information from Lehman Brothers, on the Lehman Brother's long credit securities indices. And I just want to be sure I understand them, the first page of the appendix here, you're talking about the Moody's AA corporate, which is one that people typically talk about when they talk about what Congress' proposing as the long-term high-grade corporate bond rate.

		And then, point number four here, you say there are only 44 bonds that are AA, with maturities longer than 20 years. And only 16 issues qualify under some other criteria.

		Now, again, the lack of breadth, or bad breadth, or something going on there( Can you explain the 16 issues, and can you also talk a little about, if you have it available, the market value of those 44 bonds?

		MR. RYAN:  This index belongs in a museum, not financial statements.  It's old, and that's a problem with it. It only has 20 -- excuse me, 16 bonds, nine are utilities and seven are industrials.

		They all tend to be small issues. Almost half of them have callable features, another distortion. They're only long bonds, no yield curve here. It doesn't include finance, and I think you heard Steve Berkley talk that finance now is the major part of the corporate bond market today. 

		No finance paper in this index. No zero-coupon bonds, no yield curve, no finance. It's supposed to represent a current yield, but since half of the bonds are callable, it violates its own rules. 

		It's a mess. It even has a weighting problem, they do equal weighting in a very funny way.  They equal weight the utilities, they equal weight the industrials, nine and seven bonds, and then equal weight the two answers.

		That's a strange equal weighting. The calculations, I think, are an average yield for the month, not a month-end close, so you couldn't price anything at the market on that day, it's an average for the month.

		As you've seen just this month, you know, yields have gone crazy this month. So, I don't think people realize the problem with money. If you're off by 100 basis points in your discount rate, you multiply that times the duration of your liabilities and you get the money.

		Most pension funds have durations of 10-15 years, so a one percent, a 100 basis point error in price, means 10-15 percent error in dollars.  That's big bucks. 

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  So, if you're telling me that the -- you're telling me this, and we assume that the 30-year Treasuries are an endangered species that may disappear on us, you're saying that the Moody's AA corporate bond is what, a dinosaur? The long bond?

		MR. RYAN:  Yes, that's right. It was in the trashcan, and then corporations were needy, trying to find some yield that would qualify. And they looked in the trashcan and found it.

		So, it's not Moody's fault, it's the people who use it.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Okay, Norman?

		MEMBER STEIN:  You would favor, when talking about transition period, you would favor some type of amortization, rather than --

		MR. RYAN:  I don't like that word, but go ahead(

		MEMBER STEIN:  Okay, well, --

		MR. RYAN:  A transition period.

		MEMBER STEIN:  You would -- to make a transition period work, you wouldn't -- the Treasury, and most of the witnesses we've heard from, have focused on the corporate bond rate yield -- to the extent that we need a period of relatively eased funding, to get from here to there, you would prefer some other mechanism, right, than going to the long interest rate?

		MR. RYAN:  Yes, I mentioned contributions that -- the game is one of money, the game is one of cost.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Well, the things that I've heard, which I was somewhat sympathetic to, would be to temporarily to reduce the target from 90 percent to some lower percentage, before deficit funding contributions trigger for amortizing or repress the first four or five years, the first year deficit reduction contribution --

		MR. RYAN:  To let me understand your words, don't change the price, don't change the discount rate.  Change something else.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes.

		MR. RYAN:  And that something else is the minimum contribution that --

		MEMBER STEIN:  Either the minimum contribution or the trigger point for making that minimum contribution.

		MR. RYAN:  Right. But let's make sure we understand clearly the asset-liability and balances. And we should price assets at the market too, which you know is smoothing --

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes, I know.

		MR. RYAN:  Yes, we want to know the truth, unlike the Jack Nicholson movie.  We want to know the truth, so we can understand our problems and fix them. We want to know the truth, just like a doctor.  I want accurate blood work and x-rays, so I can understand how to prescribe medication and cure for this patient.

		But it's going to take time to heal, and we'll give you time through other ways, like the minimum contribution

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  You mentioned knowing the truth. Several people have put forth the idea of transparency, disclose which companies are under-funded. How do you see that helping, hurting or being neutral, the capital markets?

		MR. RYAN:  Well, after Enron, you would think that Mr. Clean would be the symbol for America today.  If you would come clean, and let us know clearly accurate financial statements, you would be blessed, you would be honored in America, rather than can we trust you.

		Because we keep reading about this constantly, of financial integrity on financial statements. And, just recently, God Bless, it his Freddie Mac. So, America will embrace integrity, financial integrity.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  It's Freddie Mac, and most new agencies that have those problems, are they the AA's rated?

		MR. RYAN:  AAA, government implied, moral obligation.

		MEMBER STEIN:  That's one reason they had editorials against them, saying what's good for the goose is good for the gander. What they're really saying, I think, is what isn't good shouldn't be good for the gander.

		MR. RYAN:  I really think America is just fed up and wants to know what's going on, because it effects the stockholders of America, right? And, it could effect every citizen as they have to pay for it, either in the form of taxes --

		MEMBER STEIN:  Well, we already have that --

		MR. RYAN:  Well, there may be more taxes. On the case of PBGC, maybe more premiums on your payroll. Yes, sir?

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  So it would be a good idea for the Treasury to start issuing again, 30-year bonds, 40- year bonds, 50-year bonds?

		MR. RYAN:  Amen, write your Congressman. It should be a shelf-registration that says we will give you what you want, because you know, we're going to be financing debt for a long time. So, if you need a 37-year zero, you've got it.

		MEMBER STEIN:  There probably isn't a whole lot of difference in a 30-year and a 37-year.  That probably wouldn't --

		MR. RYAN:  The yield difference might be slight. It's the duration. Remember my little formula?

		MEMBER STEIN:  If you're actually needing some bonds in your portfolio, you're --

		MR. RYAN:  Sure.

		MEMBER STEIN:  -- you're just trying to use it as a benchmark, we've got best guesses, probably, for most 30-year Treasuries. 

		MR. RYAN:  And you would think at the lowest rates in 50 years, and a rising deficit, government would say, I'm willing to finance as much as you want here, let's go. But it should almost be a shelf-registration that would give you what you need, which is really what they did with non-marketables. Yes, sir?

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  I forgot my question( Oh, I got it. The -- some other folks had described that the duration of the liabilities of typical plan is 10-15, is that right?

		MR. RYAN:  That's a fair approximation. 

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  So this kind of gets to the question, that how much the yield curve analysis matters. If the duration, generally of the liabilities, is 10-15, and most plans fall in there, and you follow the yield curve, then you're only talking about plans measured in liabilities, the difference being 10-15 as a five percent difference versus two percent --

		MR. RYAN:  Nope.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  It's the outliers that would be most impacted by the --

		MR. RYAN:  Interest rates go up or down 100 basis points, okay, one percent.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Okay.

		MR. RYAN:  If I have a 10-year duration, that means liabilities would change 10 percent?

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Right.

		MR. RYAN:  If I have a 15-year duration, liabilities would change 15 percent?

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Right.

		MR. RYAN:  See the multiplier effect? Even though interest rates moved one percent, my liabilities moved five percent more.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Right, so if you're measuring -- doesn't that imply though that if you're using the yield curve and if the worst case is the plan's liabilities have a duration of 10, and the best case that the duration's 15, that to use the yield curve to get an accurate price, the worst case is they're priced correctly at a duration of 10 instead of 15?

		MR. RYAN:  You're saying within five percent, is that what you're saying?

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Yes.

		MR. RYAN:  But in dollars, that's a big number. But, yes. And the whole point here is that liabilities are like snowflakes. You'll never see two pension liabilities with the same shape.

		And that's why you have to do it customized. To say it differently, I have a pension liability that has an average duration of 10 years. Could I go out and buy 100 percent 10-year zero-coupon bonds that match that liability?

		It doesn't work.  It sends the yield curve, it changes its shape on that match. So, the shape of the yield curve is important, and it's different for every client.

		Do yield curves go in reverse? So, that's why we're promoting custom liability indices, that until you take the actuarial schedule, and weigh it -- liabilities need to be weighted, not by the market, but by your liabilities.

		That's very important.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Any final questions?

		MR. RYAN:  They're worn out.

		(Laughter.)

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  I think that's right, thank you very much for coming in and speaking with us today.

		MR. RYAN:  God Bless, thank you.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Thank you. Folks, I would like to continue and summarize a little bit, and talk about where we go from here. Do you want a five-minute break before we do that?

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes.

		MEMBER MILLER:  Yes.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Five minutes.

		(Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off the record at 3:25 p.m., and came back on the record at 3:35 p.m.)

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Folks, I need to do two things with everyone now. If anyone wants to highlight anything that happened today for comments tomorrow, tomorrow afternoon I'll be asked to summarize what happened today.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  We're not going to have a meeting.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Oh, we're not, okay then I won't be summarizing. Number two, we need to plan for September, and ultimately our report.  I do not have any witnesses lined up for September.  I think we're a little bit unclear as to whether we will be here in September, or working via telephone.

		Do people feel the need for more witnesses in this area, and if so, what kind of witnesses would you like to hear from?  And then my next question will be to see if we have started to develop a consensus around our issues, and what kinds of things we want to address in our report.

		MEMBER TRONE:  Could I add a third topic there?

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Please.

		MEMBER TRONE:  Since our charter is to advise the Secretary, given how quickly this subject has taken feet on the Hill, should we circle back to the Secretary and ask her whether she wants to re-word the question, or maybe make it more specific to address an issue that she may be facing this fall?

		Because it seems like we could spend a lot of time creating a very valuable paper to be presented in November that could be virtually moot because of what's happened in legislation through the summer and the fall.

		MEMBER STEIN:  My impression is that some of this issue may be temporarily solved this summer or September, but that the kinds of things that we've been discussing are going to continue to be on the table.

		I think everybody has sort of retreated to a temporary fix using the corporate bond rate with the current system of that yield curve, and then to study the issue.  So I think there's going to be a lot left.

		And also, to the extent that we're going to be talking about changes to funding generally.  I mean, obviously we don't have specific recommendations, but the need, I think that stuff could be very much the hot issue.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  And again a question.  When we started this, the Administration hadn't had a formal proposal.  The Administration does now have a formal proposal.  There would be little desire for this committee to make a recommendation that undercuts that particular proposal.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Well, it's supposed to be an independent council advising the Secretary, and if we think what they're doing is right, we should say so.  If we think what they're doing is partly right, we should say so.  If we think what they're doing is wrong, we should say so.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  Well, there's some sensitivity at the outset as to whether we should even deal with this issue because of that.  Now we're going farther down the continuum, if you know what I'm saying.

		You're right, but I have concerns about it.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  I think everything that you're saying is true.  The issue is, I think, that what has come out, and probably what will get finalized in the fall, is a temporary fix.  

		And if we can gear our paper beyond a temporary fix to more of a long-term perspective, what needs to be done for the long-term health of the DB pension plan, we're not going to be going against anything the Administration is doing currently, because we really won't spend a lot of time on the temporary fix.  We can kind of look beyond that, since that is an area that the Secretary will have to be thinking and dealing with on the floor.  

		But I agree, I mean when we started out with this topic, we didn't have everything that has transpired since.  So I think we need to adjust to some extent what we say in our paper so it is applicable.  

		I agree with Norm, you know, we have to be independent, but I think there is a temporary fix that's kind of out there.  So I think if we can concentrate our work, and our suggestions, and the bulk of our paper on the longer term issue we'll still be providing something very valuable.

		To go back and ask the Secretary now to perhaps change the whole complexion, I don't know if we would have the time to get different witnesses that changed all that much, and do a whole paper in the next couple of months.  

		So I would think we should take what we have, what we've heard.  We've had a lot of witnesses. And concentrate on the longer term fix.  And then we kind of solve everybody's issue.

		MEMBER MILLER:  The question was worded -- if the study proposal was worded right.  I have to do exactly that.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  And I agree.  I raised that issue in May, if you remember, with the panel.  We're going to be writing a bill with a big fight going on, and everybody still at that time decided this would be a long-term permanent, instead of short-term.

		And yes, I agree with Norm that we are independent, or should be somewhat independent, and go down that road.  And I don't think that we would be conflicting, or anything else going on in the current fight.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Tom, do you have any thoughts on that?

		UNIDENTIFIED PARTICIPANT:  Not speaking authoritatively for sure, but it seems like your approach is really the wiser because at your last meeting, it really was unclear what the reaction -- what the Administration's proposal would be, and what the reaction would be to it and everything.

		It does appear likely, though, because of the reaction, that we will need to just kind of buy more time, a temporary fix, that tries to appease the constituencies and puts it off.

		So I think that given that, our approach is probably very liberal, and probably the very least of that in that there's still some instances of long-term thinking here.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Oh, absolutely.  Does anyone have concern with the focus on the long term here?  Do we have consensus around that as the objective?

		MEMBER NYHAN:  My concern is that if the Administration puts something on the table, that's the yield curve proposal on there.  And let's assume that this body, just for purposes of argument, comes and says they don't think the yield curve is the appropriate method.  We don't believe the corporate bond -- that there's some other index we think you ought to adopt.

		Does this committee get drawn into a political process.  People saying look, the DOL Advisory Committee doesn't support the Administration's position on this issue.  By the way, I'm a Democrat here.

		(Laughter.)

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  We can point out the pros and cons of the yield curve, and show where it needs more analysis or something.  I mean, there is a theoretical -- there is a validity to the yield curve approach.  

		And my questions to Ron, you know, this notion that there's a 10- to 15-year average duration of liabilities.  Maybe there's less there, you know, people say oh my gosh, is the yield curve really going to impact.  Maybe it's not going to have that much of an impact, or maybe there are plans where the average age is 55 or 60, but there's probably not a lot of them.

		And if the bulk of plans have the duration of their liabilities is 10 to 15, then whether you're using a percent difference in your interest rate, it's only going to make a five percent difference in your ratios.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  The yield curve idea that was expressed this afternoon was consistent.  It was not just a corporate AA bond that the yield curve won't -- There's still a yield curve trying to match the assets with the liabilities, which is what basically the yield curve does.

		The witness said what securities are we talking about.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  But there are a lot of witnesses who said no yield curve.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Right.

		MEMBER STEIN:  We may not be able to reach any consensus at all on this.  We might just say some people felt this, and here are the reasons why, and some people felt this, and here are the reasons why.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  Right.  Or maybe how you word the report.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Well, that's true.  I think, if we recognize we're targeting the long term, we may confront some specific issues where concerns like you brought up have to be dealt with.  And I guess we have various ways of doing that.

		And we can either point out pluses and minuses.  It can either just say our different views, or simply just say that we had witnesses with different views.  But you do articulate an important concern that we'll have to deal with as we go forward.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  I think in the past a lot of our papers didn't say there is one and only one way that all the witnesses count.  We did point out the different opinions, and the pros and cons, like Norm was saying.  So we just tried to fill in the whole picture based on all the information we had gotten from the witnesses, and not necessarily say this is the one right way to do it.

		MEMBER STEIN:  There are usually, I mean, you know, at least all the reports I've seen, and it may have been different 10 years ago, they generally have two components, or two substantive components.

		One is findings, which is basically based on what we've heard and what we've read that's in the record.  And their findings might be here are the arguments for the yield curve, and the arguments against.  Here are the arguments for using corporate bond rate, and the problems with doing it.  

		And then findings.  And the findings could be anything from we throw up our hands, we just say this needs more study, or some of us think this, and some of us think that, and we can't make a definitive recommendation.  Or the majority of us think this way.  Some people had some reservations.

		There may be some areas in which we do have consensus.  And I think one area where we're likely to have consensus is to treat this as the whole problem and walk away from it because a temporary fix is probably not a great idea.

		My guess is that to the extent you say that, and to the extent it's taken seriously, it keeps the discussion going on funding issues, trying to reach a better set of overall funding principles.  That in itself might be productive.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Some of the things that were mentioned today, I don't know if it was by Christian, or maybe Jeremy this afternoon, but some of the issues about amortizing some of the benefit improvements over seven years, or 30 years, or 20 years.  

		I mean, those are things that we didn't provide comment on that are not specifically related to the 30-year rate question, but we do leave ourselves a new way to begin to look at other issues that have become apparent.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  Ten years ago, it seems that we put a consensus on that.  I think everybody wanted to do that.  Everyone we talk to seems to agree, and it seems that all our witnesses agree that these caps that prevented from funding plans better is something that we also have to get rid of.  I mean that seems ridiculous.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Well also, I think some of the --

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Let me just make sure, do people think that caps are problematic?  We can still disagree, and I bet there might be some disagreement about how to replace those caps, or whether (

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Or what we say when we mean the caps maybe doesn't make 100 percent sense, because I personally don't think I'm in consensus with all of you.  As we talked during the break, I mean, I personally feel that plans should not be penalized like tax from putting in extra money, but I don't think they necessarily should get a tax deduction for putting in beyond a level in a particular year.  Maybe they could take a deduction in a subsequent year.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  I believe you can't just lay it over completely.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Right.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  I'm not suggesting that, but I think they had the collar a little too narrow right here.  As experience has shown, the College got it wrong.  My personal view is they ought to get a tax deduction up to even a higher level than is currently permitted.

		At some level you say no more tax, and I want to fund it, that's my business.  

		MEMBER STEIN:  Well, I do think there are some tax considerations.  I think at some point you have to be concerned that this not becomes simply a piggy bank.  And one of the things that concerns me generally.  We heard some testimony today about -- I guess this was from AAA about revergence.  And we should make it easy, once you reach a funding level, to take money out of the plan.  That's bad. 

		MEMBER NYHAN:  That's a funding problem in itself right there.

		MEMBER STEIN:  That defeats the purpose.

		MEMBER MILLER:  Because of the tax overlay, to me the cap issue on the corporate plans is somewhere between 120 and 160.  But I think -- I'm not sure we have enough evidence in the record.  I think there's a difference between multis and the corporate situation in terms, for example, in terms of the issue about whether it should be a deductible contribution.

		In the multiemployer setting, the money, title transfers to the pool of participants, basically, once the contribution is made.  It's the subject of collective bargaining.  There's a strong argument that can be made that there simply shouldn't be an over-funding cap on that.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I actually agree with that.  I think there's a big difference in the multiemployer -- in this respect -- in multiemployer and single-employer plans.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  I thought when we started out we determined as a group, or we were talking about that the funding issues crossed over into the Treasury side, and then we weren't really going to get into that for some reason.

		And I don't remember us having any direct witnesses on the record.  But you said anything -- maybe Rocky said that about the tax issues.  We'd not really talked about it, except as the witnesses brought it up, or we asked a question.

		Is that something in the September meeting that if we need a witness, we ought to beef that knowledge up more?

		MEMBER STEIN:  To some extent to say that there are tax considerations -- we could say that there are tax considerations, and they may be something that people want to address what the appropriate limits are.  

		But from the standpoint of benefit security, our recommendation is that this be looked at seriously, and at least the idea of raising what can be deductible.  And perhaps as Ronnie said, maybe there should be a corridor above deductible, even though there's no penalty.

		But we're not going to be able to resolve what those corridors should be, and that's more of a revenue-driven decision.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  But if we had any witnesses to address those specific issues, or are they just something we have on our internal models?

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  I don't think we have time, considering where we are in the whole process, to do that.  If we did, I think it would be an interesting road to go down.

		But I just think at this point, we really need to kind of coalesce around what we are going to try to put in our report to make sure we have that, and not go down anything we haven't addressed yet.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Also, I think there's a way of handling that through different findings and recommendations.  We have plenty of witnesses who said this is a problem that we can't put more money in the plan during good years.  

		And in the recommendations, where we don't need to make findings, we could say the Council, though, is aware that there are some tax considerations that we're not covering, but we're aware of them.  And obviously this has to be tempered by the Agency.

		MEMBER WRAY:  It sounds to me like we all think caps are an issue.  We just all have different versions of solutions.  So, I mean I -- if you were looking for a place where I think there is a consensus, there's a consensus on the cap issue.

		Now, we all have -- there's 15 different versions up here about what we should do about it.  So there's going to be something I think that we're going to be able to agree on.  So that's a positive.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  And I interrupted Norman when I think he was going to offer another item of possible consensus.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I don't remember what that was.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Uh oh.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I do offer another, that there should be a continuing discussion on funding generally.  I think there's consensus about that.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  And I think -- I don't know if this is consensus, but our potential area of consensus is that I think we all feel strongly that the DB plan has and should continue to have a place in our economic environment.

		MEMBER WRAY:  Yes, the question that Judy asked.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Right.

		MEMBER WRAY:  We should answer that question in the affirmative.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  So, I don't know, does anyone feel differently about that?

		MEMBER BONGARD:  Certainly no action should be taken that would encourage, or almost force the hands of employers that currently sponsor defined benefit plans to either drastically cut back the benefits, freeze, or terminate.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Or terminate, that's right.  And that talks to the transition period.

		MEMBER BONGARD:  And also to the complexity, and the cost of continuing.  There's a balance that I see between an academic, perfect view of what would be the best way if we were starting today to fund plans, balanced against the reality of companies facing tough financial decisions, retaining employees, trying to maintain benefit levels.

		There's a balance, a compromise, that we have to walk through, where nobody's going to be completely satisfied, but that would maintain the viability of the system.

		MEMBER MILLER:  Well, I think one of the things we ought to look at in terms of how we address this problem is keep in mind that new defined benefit plans are typically not being created.  There's still a reason for them.  The reason they're not being created is basically the regulatory overlay.

		And so we should keep in mind not only what the problems are for the current plans that are basically mature, but that would prevent somebody from starting one up.  

		And when you -- and where that concerns me, I think, is in terms of, as Judy was talking about, when you put in a defined benefit plan, you're typically putting it in picking up some past service liability.  So you start a defined benefit plan under the gun, and you cannot on the time period that you have left to fund it out.

		So to say that all defined benefit plans should be fully funded and kept there means basically you won't start any new ones, unless there's some way to think about it so that even the promise is not vested initially, so that you have a way of actuarially -- Maybe that's the way to do it.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  I think you bring up two very good points that I totally agree with.  One, when you just look at the demographics of where we are as a society, and the fact that so many studies, if you buy into it, point out that we're not going to have enough skilled workers in the next 10 to 15 years.  

		So we're going to have to do something to encourage older people to stay in the job market to share their skill sets until we have enough skill transferred to the next generation.

		The older people that you might want to encourage to stay in the marketplace and working are the ones that really benefit from a DB plan, as opposed to a DC plan, because they don't have all that time for the accumulations to go up.

		So I think I definitely agree with you that there is something, a need, and that we need to maybe address that, if we can a little bit in some of our findings or comments.  Because as a society, I think if we want to be competitive in the world environment, we are going to need to do things to keep the older people in the workforce.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Well, actually, I disagree with you on that one thing.  I don't disagree it's, I guess, a definitional view, what you just said.  We think of -- I mean, what you're saying is true of the old-fashioned kind of model of employment.  Though I am certainly no fan of cash balance plans, cash balance plans do offer some aspects of defined benefit plans that are consistent with an older workforce.

		And I think some of the issues that we're talking about today, that at least in the periphery are cash balance plans as well.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Yes, but cash balance, those are really DB plans.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes, that's what I'm saying that -- where we want to save defined benefit plans.  We may want to save defined -- cash balance defined benefit plans, even if the traditional model is not appropriate.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  The other point that I wanted to make to your comment, Rocky, was that I thought, and maybe I misunderstood you, but I thought when she was talking about going back and giving past service credits in the DB environment was where these plans are frozen to date because they can't afford to continue accumulating.

		And I thought you were saying that in the context of at some point in the future the economic situation changes, and they could again afford to put money into the plan.

		MEMBER MILLER:  She said that as well.  She did make a point about when you start a DB plan, one of the drivers for it is that the company has gotten to a point where it thinks it's going to survive.  It's got some people who have got service in place that have been key to the company being to that point.  You want to reach back and benefit them with that past service credit.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Good point.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  I have an actuarial question.  For the full funding, when you calculate the liabilities, do you use the 30-year rate, or do you use the plan's --

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  There's another interest rate that we use.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  A different one.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  Do you have another question?

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  What is that?

		(Laughter.)

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  It's the RPA rate.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Okay.  So it's not influenced by the plan sponsor.  It's a market rate.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Right, it's not fully in the discretion of the plan sponsor.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  There's a range?

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  There's a range.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Well, I guess my point was that during this rate of funding when people were hit with full funding limits, they may have had discretion to use a lower rate, which would have (

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Well, I mean, in a lot of instances --

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Or a higher rate.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Yes, I mean there is some flexibility in any of the actuarial assumptions.  And one of the gentlemen -- I didn't agree with what he said today.  Each actuarial assumption is supposed to be independently standing on its own as the actuary's best representative of what that is.  But you can ask 10 different actuaries, and we'd all look at the data.  We may come up with 10 slightly different answers.  

		So there isn't just one set of assumptions that works.  And so there is this little range in here where any rational actuary looking at the data might come up with something slightly different than the next one.  Then there is a little bit of wiggle room, basically, in the assumptions.

		And so when companies are putting -- funding, there is usually some dialogue, if there is any assumption where there is some difference of opinion, so that their contribution comes out, and everyone can say they've done their fiduciary duty, and everyone has professionally done what they're supposed to do.

		But it's not just one total set of assumptions that's going to work.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  I guess my thought or my concept was possibly that when the good times were here, now it sounds like, gee, everybody's saying, gosh, I wish I could have put more money in, but I couldn't, you know, at the time.

		On the multiemployer side, instead of raising benefit levels, assumptions could have been lower.  And that's good to know in retrospect, but it didn't help us at the time when things were rolling.

		MEMBER MILLER:  Well, the actuaries wouldn't do it.  I mean, I've had fights with actuaries over exactly that issue.  But they never went as high as the corporate rates.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Right.

		MEMBER MILLER:  I had cases when withdrawal ability went into effect.  You had employers challenging the actuarial assumptions, trying to get the interest rate raised.  And in multi setting, you had rates that ranged from about five and one-half to six and one-half right in the 1980 period.

		And they moved from about six and one-half to seven and three quarters, really, at the top end.  During that entire period of time, corporate actuaries were arguing they should have been nine percent or so.

		So that is an issue about -- I mean, you could have had them lowered on the corporate side if they were wanting to.  I would think you could have gotten a corporate actuary to say -- you could challenge a corporate actuary by saying, hey, you know, the rate ought to be around seven and one-half because this other segment of the community is using that number. 

		But it was hard to go to a multi actuary and say, hey, it should be -- You know, we're five years into a bull market.  If you look out 20 years from now, shouldn't the number be more like six percent, than seven and one-half.

		MEMBER STEIN:  -- actually did a lot of work on this about 15 years back or 12 years back.  And their obligation is just the opposite.  These plans were using four or five percent assumptions, and the IRS was saying that was unreasonable.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Unreasonably low?

		MEMBER STEIN:  Unreasonably low.  And I mean it was because there were these single-person DB plans where they were $150,000 a year.  And they lost all those cases

		MEMBER WRAY:  And they lost, that's right.

		MEMBER STEIN:  They won one case.

		MEMBER WRAY:  And lost all the rest.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  One thing we only heard one say come up was lump sums.  And we're not going to have specific testimony on lump sums, it looks there will be probably be a short-term fix that will address lump sums.

		Does that mean that that's something people do not want to get into in our long-term focus, or (

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  I had originally thought that it wasn't fair, listening as I did to testimony last time, that somebody -- actually it might have been a USAirways article that was in a journal.  You have an expectation.

		I think if anyone was going to approach -- and they're saying you have an expectation.  If you're closer to retirement, you should get more of a benefit then someone that's 10 years away from a benefit.  But lump sums are not permitted.

		But I kind of changed my feeling on that because if the plans not funded, then you're paying out lump sums, and you're only 80 percent funded.  You're giving one person, or one cohort, the people who are retiring now, 100 percent of their benefit while everybody else makes some adjustments.

		Although the flip side of that is that, yes, the people who are taking the adjustments, maybe they'll recover in the next 10 years.

		MEMBER WRAY:  But they're getting more than they were promised.  That's my problem.  The ones with DB plans --

		MEMBER MILLER:  The snapshot in time --

		MEMBER WRAY:  Right.

		MEMBER MILLER:  In time they're not necessarily doing that, but if you assume fluctuating markets they absolutely are.  They're timing their --

		MEMBER WRAY:  Why are we all taking -- So I know one very specific institution where they lost 100 senior people over this exact issue, because these people all went -- they all took lump sums.  They all got a whole bunch of money.  The plan, the funding level dropped like a rock, and these people, they believe they made out like bandits because they told me that.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I'm a little, I mean I think or we could not -- we don't have to, but we could discuss lump sums.  But there are two situations.  If we do address lump sums, I think we need to hear the other side of it.  And I think we should get a witness perhaps to talk briefly just to lump sums from a participant's side.

		I think there are -- I'm agnostic about the situation you mention.  I think it's a complicated question of expectations, and whether people should be able to go to Congress to get an amendment of rules when they don't like the contract they wrote.

		Although I'm very sympathetic to what John said, and I also think we don't want policies that encourage people to take lump sums.  But a lot of lump sums are people who don't have a choice.  They're being involuntarily cashed out.  

		And those people, one, it's less likely they'll roll over if there are more -- if they get smaller distributions.  There will be more lump sums if we go to the higher interest rate than there are now, with these involuntary cash-outs since they depend on the value being $5,000.  And if you're using a six and one-half percent rate rather than a four and one-half percent rate, you're going to have more people subject to it.

		And I don't think people lose the PBGC guarantee that have a choice.  They're just cashed out.  And they can't -- most of these people don't have access to the same rates of return that we're thinking about that the plan could get, or that the long-term corporate bond record reflects.

		So for involuntarily cashed out people, I think there's a whole different set of questions.  For other people, in part it depends -- they have a choice.  In a number of cases right now, and Ellen Schultz just wrote an article about this, but something I think a lot of people have been aware of.

		In defined benefit plans, very often there's an early retirement subsidy if you take an annuity.  That subsidy is occasionally, but generally is not reflected in a lump sum if you choose a lump sum.

		So you have the situation now where a lot of people are taking the lump sum, they're retiring early, and it's worth less than the annuity benefit.  And you don't hear too much about that, but it's a very common thing.  I can tell you I've seen it a lot personally, and that's just anecdotal.  But the Wall Street Journal article made me think that it's probably not just anecdotal.

		And in those situations, you know, the lump sum is worth less than the benefit now, and using different interest rates would make it worth less than it would be otherwise.  There's not enough disclosure.  People don't realize they're taking the much less valuable benefit.  

		And the other thing is a lot of reason that people take the money as a lump sum isn't because they're gaming the system.  It's because in the last 15 or 20 years they've lost confidence that they could depend on the plan.  They're leaving as employees.  They have no more leverage over the employer.  They just want their money out, and they'd be willing to take a financial loss to do it.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  They also have more chance to diversify that investment.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I'm just saying it's more complicated.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Without deciding whether we agree with all that or not, and where we see us coming out, is that a question we want to address.  And if so, do we want a witness who focuses on lump sum participant's action.

		MEMBER MILLER:  I think it's a huge issue.  I don't know that it's one -- I can go either way on whether or not it fits into the rest of the topic.  I mean, I think you could talk about the rest of the topic is shrunk by regulatory things that either include that or reserve it for later.

		There is going to be a debate elsewhere on this.

		MEMBER WRAY:  Since I was the one who spoke so strongly, I will say I can see -- I mean, I made my views strongly known, and I knew what Norm would say.  I think this is going to be a hard issue for this group to deal with in the time we have left.

		I mean, even though I feel very strongly --  Yes, maybe a separate topic, but it's important --

		MEMBER STEIN:  I think that's a witness --

		(Laughter.)

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  So I want to be sure here.  Are we all okay leaving that off the table for our report this year?

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  I think so.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Going, going, gone.

		MEMBER MILLER:  I have a different issue.  And that is the last two witnesses alluded to an issue that I understand from actuaries has become the new debate.  And when we had the witness before who came from Montreal, apparently they have a big debate up there about it.

		And that is the smoothing techniques that have been traditionally used.  There is a counter movement now to basically go to an accounting technique.  And that's kind of behind the arm.  Everything marked to market.  And the yield curve as a foundation for it.  And there are -- and FASB provisions are helping drive it.

		And so maybe that's too big an issue.  Maybe that also is -- that seems to be early in the debate, so maybe that's an issue for a later year.  But it looks to me like that's a big issue coming out.  If we're going to address it, we don't have enough information on how to deal with it.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  I think that we can cover it next year.

		MEMBER MILLER:  Okay.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  One of the issues we can agree on.  There are several themes that came out, but two or three of them.  One of them, just to kind of put it on the table, is there anybody that feels strongly that we -- I, for one, have come away with the conclusion that we don't need a corporate long-term bond index, or bond substitute for the 30-year bond.

		Am I the only one that feels that way, or is there a consensus?

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Do you have an alternative?

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  No, but I mean that's what I'm saying.  She was asking do we have consensus on things, and if we have a consensus that we don't like some things, that's just as much as a consensus that we do.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I have a subset, sort of, to your proposition.  I agree with you.  I mean, one thing I've come to conclude is that this is probably not the right interest rate.  But the subset is I don't think that the interest rate is the way to solve the short-term problem adjusting the interest rate.

		I mean, what we really want is a period where people have to make lower contributions than they're required to under the current rules.  And that seems to me -- the right answer to that question isn't to substitute an interest rate as it tends to make lower contributions.  There should be some other mechanism.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Is looking at this problem that way, though, consistent with our focus on the long term?  

		MEMBER MILLER:  I think it is.  I think it absolutely is because -- and it's consistent with the problem the way we've stated it because Portman-Cardin looked at a political way to solve a problem that the regulatory system in part contributed to.

		And we're looking at both that specific issue, and whether or not there are regulatory constraints that are a problem.  And part of looking at that is we're in a hole right now, how do we get out of there.  How do we transition.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  One question that we never really asked.  A couple of us asked it amongst ourselves, but it's kind of exactly what you're saying.  Everybody -- there wasn't a sole witness that we had that didn't start off by saying we have a terrible under-funding problem.  And then they went on to tell about how we need to raise the interest rates to keep from being a burden on people making contributions.

		And I'm missing something here.  I mean, I know I am.  How can you have a problem being under-funded, give a solution that allows less money to go into the pot, and solve the problem?

		MEMBER STEIN:  Some of the people, I think, were saying we don't have a fiduciary problem, we have an under-funding problem.  I think that was their point.  But Dana's question whether this is one -- I mean, I think Adrian made some points, which suggest that if we go to Portman-Cardin and we try and tackle this with interest rates, that two years from now people may be back in saying, oh we made a mistake, it should have been the long-term corporate bond rate, high-quality corporate bond rate, should have been a broader index.

		And we're just going to be motivated by what the contribution obligation is, rather than the appropriateness of the interest rate.  And so I think it is a long-term problem, even if this is resolved legislatively.  

		I agree with you.  I think a lot of the witnesses said just what you said, that there's an under-funding problem, but it's also a cash flow problem.  I think there are a few people who said that there really isn't that -- it's the sort of opposite of what Jeremy said today, that there's only a paper under-funding problem.  There's not really an under-funding problem if you think about this as a long-term enterprise.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  But didn't they go to the heart of the disclosures?

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes, well, and that's another question.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  But that is a question.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Yes.  It's an important question.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Yes.  But to go back to my original thing, though, can we have a consensus that the 30-year corporate bond discussion is not the appropriate answer?

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Are you talking short term or long term?

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Long term.  We're supposed to be dealing with long-term issues.  

		MEMBER MILLER:  Are you suggesting, in terms of further testimony, that we don't need to worry about that?  That the answer is somewhere other than that particular index?

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Say that again, please?

		(Laughter.)

		MEMBER MILLER:  When you're trying to carve out this one index, are you saying -- is there agreement that that's the wrong rate.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Yes.

		MEMBER MILLER:  Whatever else we do, whatever else we're looking at.  I mean, we still have the interest rate as part of our study.  But that's the wrong one.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  But that's the wrong one.

		MEMBER MILLER:  Yes.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Is that a -- I mean, you were asking for consensus.  If we all agree that we don't like something, that is a consensus.

		MEMBER BONGARD:  I don't know if there's a consensus because I don't know -- what's the benchmark that use instead?

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  I don't know that either, but I'm just saying if we know that we don't like something, let's say we don't like something.

		MEMBER BONGARD:  In the absence of knowing what else we'd put in, I think I like that better than the unknown. 

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  So I think we don't have a consensus on that.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Well, maybe we have a consensus, though, that there's no conceptual -- We haven't heard a satisfactory conceptual explanation for why this is a good bond rate.  We've heard a lot of reasons why maybe it isn't the right one.

		MEMBER BONGARD:  Well, even the people that have advocated it, they said that it wasn't a perfect.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  I think that's an important thing to say.

		MEMBER BONGARD:  Oh yes, I agree.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  I don't think they understood it.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Well, I think Todd's question made clear that they didn't understand it.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Okay, but to follow up on that then, if there is an area where we do want more witnesses next time, is this one of them to look further into this question of what alternative rates are out there.  Would that be helpful or not?

		And if not, do you want to spend a half a day in this kind of conversation, which is helpful at least to me as I think about drafting the report, or do you want more witnesses.  And if you want more witnesses, and it's not on discount rates, who do you want to hear from?

		That's the one thing I really need to know, going away from today.  Do you want to talk for half a day in September, or do you want to hear from folks.  And if you want to hear from folks, what kind of folks?

		MEMBER MILLER:  Well, the issue that, to me, that I'm still up in the air on, and part of it may be I haven't adequately digested the reading materials yet.  But the yield curve approach makes sense to me.  I don't know that the -- The problem that we have to look at now, though, is if we were to say that, or some custom index that needs to be created, ought to be what's used.  The issue of the under-funding is still there.  And I don't know that we have enough -- what do we propose with respect to that.  

		And there are a couple of scenarios.  One is that we have regressed to the mean, or we will within the next two years.  And the other scenario is, well, what if we really -- what if interest rates have, in fact, just regressed to long-term, to 100-year mean levels, and we're in a low interest rate environment, as we suggested, for an extended period of time.

		What happens?  What is our -- with what we're proposing, what happens under that scenario?  Would these plans continue to self-destruct, or what is our recommendation in that situation?

		MEMBER WRAY:  I don't have an answer to your question.  I think that for this group to come to consensus on any of this, even though we have some senses here, would be best resolved in face-to-face conversation, and not telephone conference calls.

		To the extent people are comfortable, I would rather spend our remaining face time talking about what we think we want to say, rather than having more people come in.

		I mean, I'm certainly willing to have more people come in, but my own view is that we need the chemistry of the group to pull together.  This is going to be -- even though we have some consensus here, there's a lot of underlying disagreement around some of this stuff.

		And to the extent you can get a consensus, you'll be able to do it maybe more in face.  On the phone it's going to be way too easy to --

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  We are hoping that by tomorrow we'll have a final decision regarding our September meeting.  I know in the task force we had yesterday we had quite a number of witnesses scheduled to come in September because they weren't able to make this meeting.

		And hopefully we will get permission, and it will not be an issue in terms of the discussion based on this talk.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  David is right in the sense that we have a huge amount of material that we've acquired for this work.  And we try to master that, and bring it in and talk about it.  I don't think we'll run out of things to do in half a day, or talk about in half a day.

		But if you all want witnesses, that's something that I need to work on next week.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Are we going to have three half-day meetings?

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  No, it will be a two-day meeting, total.  

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  So that means we would get about a half a day --

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Oh, right.  Sorry.

		MEMBER MILLER:  To the extent we need more data, I'm not sure that it needs to be by witnesses, as opposed to going out and either getting pre-existing written materials, or asking specific groups to give us a written statement as to how they feel.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  That's a good idea.

		MEMBER STEIN:  You know what I would like to do if we do that?  I'd like to hear from Moody's or Standard & Poors about how they go -- if they have a methodology of rating.  How it works.  Is that just --

		MEMBER WRAY:  For written material, you mean?  Or you want witnesses.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Well, I mean, I would take either, but I agree with David that we probably could use as much time as we can together, so written would be preferable.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  I would agree with that.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Written would be preferable?

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Yes, I would think so.

		MEMBER TRONE:  What's the dates we're looking at?

		EXECUTIVE SECRETARY MORRISSEY:  Twenty-second and twenty-third.  

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  I think it's a Monday and Tuesday.

		EXECUTIVE SECRETARY MORRISSEY:  Right. 

		MEMBER TRONE:  Twenty-second and twenty-third of September.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  Tom?

		MEMBER NYHAN:  This is just a bit of personal education.  You all said earlier we could agree on the yield curve concept.  So we disagree on the instrument.  Are there other concepts that show promise that would move in the direction of somehow demographic matching of estimates of liabilities?

		And is there any general agreement or thought that we do need to find some scalpel rather than blunt instrument, one size fits all, to try to figure out how to make sure that specific companies are okay.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  I think that's a very good point.  I was thinking about that a lot from our witnesses last time.  We were talking about how especially the small plans might not be able to afford to do the asset liability modeling, and it's not as easy as just putting something on a little spreadsheet.

		So we might be able to come up with something where for a certain size plan and under there is a different way of doing it that wouldn't be as complicated and costly.  A different size plan and over that may be able to go through some asset liability modeling.

		MEMBER WRAY:  That raises the issue about really not just large/small, but really a more global -- is there a flexible way that reflects the business realities of different entities?  I mean, the airline -- airlines are highly cyclical.  

		Take out 9/11, it's just a highly cyclical industry, and should there be some way that you do this.  Is there some way to flexibly manage their issue in a different way than somebody who has --

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Maybe have a safe harbor, like you have in a lot of the IRS rates, where people could follow safe harbor, and they'd know that would be okay.  But they didn't necessarily have to do that if they wanted to do more exact calculations for themselves that would be more geared to their own population, then they could go ahead and do that.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  Well, the last two witnesses we had basically took the approach of matching the liabilities, or assets to the liabilities, whether it be on demographics, it be on ANRR or whatever.

		That was their approach, to some extent, in the yield curve.

		MEMBER WRAY:  On the other hand, as John points out, some time horizons of some plans, why do a yield curve.  And is that what you were coming around, when you talk about how some plans have a short duration.  

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  The yield curve works whether have a duration of long -- It's basically matching to what you have.  So if you had a plan where everyone was aged 60, you know, one person or 100 people aged 60, you'd have one duration that you'd be matching for the probability of payments to that 60-year-old.

		Whereas if you have another plan where you had a much more complicated demographic situation, you would have much more detailed analysis to do the yield curve.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Something else which I think may be something we'd want to talk about that came up at least in response to questions was to what extent the deficit reduction contribution should have some kind of credit-worthiness mechanism, where you don't have somebody like Dupont because all of a sudden their plan's at 88 percent, but they're subject to the deficit reduction contribution.

		I think there are real problems with using credit-worthiness, but I also think there are some benefits.  And maybe that's something we should talk about, even if we can't resolve.

		MEMBER WRAY:  I like the idea of having a lot of different solutions, rather than one single solution.  Even if we couldn't come up with them, maybe that would be a principle that we could maybe agree on if we talk about this.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Or maybe just today we heard just making the funding waiver available for the deficit reduction contribution might be (

		MEMBER BONGARD:  Going back to the --

		UNIDENTIFIED PARTICIPANT:  Excuse me.  I'm probably not in the right order, but is there any kind of a gel out there that the solution should be risk-based.  But just somehow tailored to it as much as possible.  And what the yield curve does, maybe other concepts do better.  Some way to tailor it to the specifics of individual companies, to the extent we can do that without driving DB plans into the ground.

		I mean, is that a general concept, or are there still means that we should just -- you know, there's one solution, there's one instrument, there's one interest rate, and we should apply that across the board.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  No, I don't think anyone thinks there's one exact interest rate, because the plan demographics are so different, and benefit promises are different.  The expected time horizons are different. 

		We didn't hear any witness who said there was one answer.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  United Airlines -- I mean, the airline guy was wanting basically a carve out, and that's my words, a carve out for their specific industry versus everybody else.

		Are you talking about something like that, a plan that would apply to steelworkers, a plan that would apply to railroads, a plan that would apply to a 70,000 plan group?  I mean, define a little bit better what your (

		Instead of one size fits all, right?

		UNIDENTIFIED PARTICIPANT:  Right.  In other words, my understanding, and just to convey everything Peter just said, that is the real integral concept.  And I realize that there's a lot of disagreement in what instrument to use, and how to determine that. 

		But just as a broad -- just to put it all down to assets and liabilities.  But the idea is just to try to figure out some accurate measurement for each specific company, and beyond that industry.  Some people don't know that there is this all-in-one cure for different problems.  And maybe we'll --

		Just some way to try to figure out how to save to the PBGC in the sense that everybody -- I guess I'm moving in the direction, and having said this, in terms of risk-based premiums, and that concept where you figure out some way to calibrate the cost in such a way that it matches each company.

		So the whole idea of the yield curve, you know when people are retiring.  You have instruments that mature and that depends on the plan.  Maybe that's not the way to do it.

		MEMBER STEIN:  I don't think there's -- I mean, I think what you're describing, to the extent we're not talking about a yield curve in the sense you're talking about.  We're talking about a yield curve light, right, that basically a yield curve that recognizes some of the difficulties, for example, that small plans might have, or certain plans might have, so we might want to adopt some kind of rough justice tables.

		But I think ultimately what you're asking -- there is no thing like the yield curve that isn't a yield curve.  And if you're looking at trying to match liabilities to assets, that's what the yield curve is.

		UNIDENTIFIED PARTICIPANT:  I guess the reason I thought this was consensus.  I mean, is the seven-year agreement and the Treasury -- And I think from my position, it's not at all.  I mean, that's pretty significant consensus.  And if there's a lot of different approaches on how to be specific with respect to the assets and liabilities.  You know, that is significant consensus from my limited perspective.

		MEMBER BONGARD:  I don't know that there's a consensus on the yield curve.  One big question that I don't think was really addressed, and I could kick myself for not asking it directly, was that if you're matching assets to liabilities, in essence you're asking defined benefit plans to switch from a lot of heavy equity investments, and almost totally blind investments.  What would that do?

		UNIDENTIFIED PARTICIPANT:  No, you're not.

		MEMBER BONGARD:  You're not?

		UNIDENTIFIED PARTICIPANT:  No.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  In normal funding you have to match it, but you can have your actual asset allocation --

		MEMBER STEIN:  There's certainly sympathy for the people who supported a yield curve to push plans to a different allocation ratio.  So to some degree I think what Mark's saying is right.

		MEMBER BONGARD:  Which makes this, then, a change, and in the short term there's going to be probably a lot more equities being sold by plans that went that way.  But what's that going to do to the equity markets?  What's it going to do to everybody's 401(k) account balances?  I think that needs more study.

		MEMBER MILLER:  I think that goes with the actuarial issue that I was raising.  It's a next year issue.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  I think they have figures labeled as what DB plans own as equity and bonds.  I think those figures are sort of available.  And I'll try to find them.

		MEMBER BONGARD:  We've got to know what they are now.  But if this became law, and you had to match your investment portfolio to liabilities coming due, you're talking bonds.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  -- main calculation.  I asked Jeremy that, actually, during the break.  And he basically said what Norm says, which was no.  It was only for the minimum funding that you did it.  It wasn't what you really have to invest in as a corporation.  But he thought over time there would be a shift.

		MEMBER STEIN:  He also suggested, I think, in his testimony that maybe there should be a higher PBGC premium for people who have --

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Equities.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Who have too much equity.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  So I guess the theory is if you're -- just making this up -- 140 percent funded, but it looks like you're 100 percent funded because you're using the lower 30-year bond rate, or the corporate bond rate, you still have 40 percent of your assets to fiddle around with in equities, in theory.

		If you as a plan sponsor thought that was the place to go, you know, then keeping part of your plan in equities, in theory, would build it up faster, and you would still meet the minimum funding requirements, even if you had to use like a bond rate.

		If you had to pretend you were immunizing your portfolio.

		MEMBER BONGARD:  I don't think a lot of companies want to be at much more than 100 percent.

		MEMBER MILLER:  I disagree.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  On what basis, because in your example, you could be 140 percent if you were all invested in equities, and 100 percent if you were all invested in coupon Treasuries, right? 

		So what basis are you measuring that on?

		MEMBER MILLER:  I think what he was saying -- between the lines what he was arguing is that in a corporate plan there is a shareholder fiduciary responsibility that the corporation should simply match -- should have a dedicated portfolio, basically, precisely, and match the liability.  

		And then over on their regular going concern company side, they should be managing their business.  They shouldn't be running that as a mutual fund to make profits out of it.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  But I think the concept that's lost there is that if you make these plans so expensive.  If you have employers and participants who can agree and say we're going to set up a pension plan.  We're going to fund it 50 percent in equities because we want some growth, some inflation protection through growth, and 50 percent in fixed income.  Then you end up making the plan so -- Okay.

		If you have the participants and the employers agree on that, then you have the government coming in saying, okay, you can do this on a tax advantage basis.  But you have to follow these rules.  And oh by the way, these rules are saying that you have to fund this thing like a government bond, like you've immunized every obligation that's out there.

		Then the companies are going to say, gosh -- and the participants -- this is so expensive, this is not worth it.

		MEMBER MILLER:  Or as Norm mentioned, it can be more a disclosure issue, because there's another way to think about it.  And again, I think this is a topic for a different year, but if you were to say -- you could be a company and say to people this is what we're doing.  And all that's guaranteed today is what we've been able to immunize, and match, and fund, but over time this is where we're headed, to a DB plan that gives you X percent.

		So for a start-up plan.  So typically a start-up DB plan is heavily under-funded.  It's not heavily under-funded if you have a 100 percent promise to the benefit.  So there may be a different --

		MEMBER STEIN:  I think that's really an interesting insight.  Maybe part of what we need to do -- and this goes back to the question I was asking about letting people who say this entirely in a DB plan should get some benefit from the risk premium that comes from equity investments.

		And maybe there should be a type of plan where there are two layers of benefits.  There's a guaranteed layer of benefits, and there's another benefit that's contingent upon plan performance.

		MEMBER MILLER:  And from the government's -- that eliminates your costs shifting to the government, so PBGC's out of it, except for some vestigial purpose.

		MEMBER STEIN:  Of course, it probably will -- one of the arguments I can think of immediately from DB plans is the fiduciary says now I'm going to get sued a lot over my DB plan if the investments don't do well.

		But, you know.  But that's fine as a lawyer, but that's not fine for DBs.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  I have a thought.  I don't know if this is -- this might address some of what you were thinking, the modified yield approach -- yield curve. Instead of using a strict yield curve, one year, two years, three years, four years, then trying to tailor it to individuals and individual participants, could you set up a mechanism where you say on the rate.

		The 30-year rate, the 30-year Treasury bond has a duration of like 15, which may be a good match for pension plans because their liabilities are 10 to 15 years also.  But any corporate bond index is going to have a duration much lower than that.  It could be as low as eight, or 10, or 11.

		So then instead of using the specific yield curve, you say okay, we're going to use this corporate bond rate average.  And if the duration of the liabilities in your plan is on the low end of the spectrum, then -- let me back up.

		You could use a range of the corporate bond rates. Eighty to 120 percent of the corporate bond rate.  If the duration of your liabilities is on the low end of the scale, then you're limited to 80 to 100 percent.  If you're right in the middle, it's 90 to 110 percent.  And if the duration of your liabilities is much longer, then you can go the full 120 percent of this corporate bond rate.

		So it kind of incorporates a yield curve approach using a range of the interest rates instead of on a specific participant basis.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Something like that for the safe harbor thing.

		MEMBER SZCZUR:  Something like that, I don't know.  It was just a thought.

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  I think we won't lack for discussion next time.

		(Laughter.)

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  What will be important is that people come in having mastered as much of this material as possible, and developed ideas.

		MEMBER STEIN:  We're allowed to talk to each other, as long as we don't --

		CHAIRPERSON MUIR:  That's right.

		MEMBER STEIN:  So we can talk.

		MEMBER GARDENHIRE:  But you want a written thing from the Moody's?

		MEMBER BONGARD:  On how they rate the companies.

		MEMBER NYHAN:  Eastman Kodak just got downgraded to the BBB.

		MEMBER THIERMAN:  Okay, is there any public comment before we go off the record?  Anyone have anything to say?  Okay, thank you, then.  Why don't we go off the record.

		(Whereupon, the foregoing matter was concluded at 4:38 p.m.)
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